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“CENSUS AND l)‘l&bl(xNA'l‘I()N OF POVERTY ANI)
. INCOME

o o e Vs
A N

. TUESDAY, MAY 15, 1984 . :

Housk 0F REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON (‘P.NHUH

AND POPULATION, C()MMII"I EE ON Pos1t” OFFICE "AND

Civit, SERVICE, AND SUBCOMMITTEE® ON  OVERSIGHT,

R ('f()MMl"l"_'l‘EE ON WAvs AND MEANS,. .
Washlngf{m 1)(‘

The sub(‘ommltloeq met pumuant to notice, at 9:4H a.m., in room
311, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Charles B. Rdngel (chuu~
inan of the Subcommittee on ()vemght of the Committee on Wayh
and Means) presiding. : . -
Mr. Ranckr. The Subcommittee on Census and Population will

‘come to order.

This - A5 - joint muct;ng hvld wnth the Ways and Mtans Subcom-

mlttuu on ()vemght “
Chajrman Bill Clay has agreed to assist mmen this hearing i
view ol the fact that aur Lh(mwoman Mrs. I_[u}'ll. is in Jitigation.

Chairman Clay. ’ ~

Mr. Cray. Think you Mr. Chairman, ) : :

In behalf of Chairperson Katie Halt and the Subcommittee on
C'ensus of the Post Office and Civil Service Committee, its givas me
great pleasure to welcome you and your subcommittee of the Ways
and Means Committee to this joint_hearing concerning the census
and desighation of poverty and income.

The recent initiatives by the Reagan administration and the
Bureau of the Census have brought irdo sharp focus the national
debate over tuw“nmnnv and povérty should be measured.

While conliressional actions have significantly altered the array
of factors considered in"defining income for tax purposcs, the basic
concepts underlying the officinfgpoverty level” Bave notychanged or
seripusly » been (‘()nsidurv)l for¥®change sincv' their d\/v(-lupment.
almost two decades ago.

Statistics show that the number of poor people in this country is

on’ the rise. According to the Census Bureau, more than 34.4 mil-
Jion Americans are now living in poverty, an increase of 8.3 million

persons over the number of people living in poverty when Presi-
~dent Reagan took office. '

We knew that the Reagan administration entered office commit-*
ted to reducing the size of Government, with particular emphasis
on what it considered excess sp(‘ndmg on key social programs. By
August of 1983, it had succeeded in reducing .sp(»ntsmg in fiscal
years 1982 to 1985 by a total of $110 bllhun

h
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REINAE BRI R T o
»7 CHTA: thg  piihdic service job program, was terminated. There
were big cuts-in medicare, food stamps, and’ education benefits.
There: wére cuts in Social Seeurity. Changes in welfare aid took
Hhundreds of thousands of families with children off the rolls entire-
1y and reduced benefity for many others. Many of these families
Czalso lost eligibility fpr medicaid. , ' o
4 Analyzing poverty and the impact of poverty programs on the
#disadvandaged: Is ynore than a theoretical exercise engaged in by
~cconomists and others. It goes to the heart of new policy decisions
that could emerge dlter this year's Presidential election.

’ L]

.

 plishedthrouwgh sound policies and programs which raise the stand-
ard of living fqr poor families. MoJil’yinp; the definition of poverty
to include noncash benefits solely to statistically reduce the pover-
ty rate is reprehensible. It diverts attention away from the real
issues to be addressed—the factors which cause poverty ands the
dire needs of poor:people. _
We hope that this hearing will help us review the broad policy
~implications involved in defining poverty and income and provide
informatiofh on questions such as the relationship of the poverty
definition and cli;gihéi}ity for public assistance programs and other
programs such as révenue sharing and a number of block grant
programs. ' v

goals of efforts to value noncash benefits in relation to the defini-
tjion-of’ poverty and what role, if any, should the Congress play in
“defining poverty and income,

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. RANGEL. Thank you, Mr. Clay.

For those people who wonder why this hearing is belng held
Jointly_ it is because there is no question that many people have
entered the poverty category because of domestic program reduc-
tions tnd tax policies; N

The Ways and Means Committee as well as other committees: of
the House have jurisdiction over certain means tested programs
that were reduced significantly as a result of budget reductions. -

The Census Bureau traditionally has been held to the highest
professional standards and certainly has done a great job for the
country no matter what administration has been in power. Its data
is used by Congress to determine how we can assist the poorest of
the poor. S

By having closed meetings or having the perception that the for-
mula is being politically manipulated, puts the Census Buregu-in a
position of denying the poor theé benefits of legislation which to
give assistance, by making it appear as though the poor are not
podT. This is what happens when you have closed 'meetings. Cer-
tainly those of us in the Congress have been subjected to a lot of
criticism for doing the same thing, - s

So that is why 1 appreciate the fact;that this committee has al-
lowed those of us in the. Ways and Means Committee to share in”
this hearing. We can hear from the interested witnesses how 1o
obtain a fair and accurate deseription of the poor it this country,
.s'(l) that collectively we are in a better position to do something
- about-it, AR *
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We also hope that it will deal with the process, methodology. and
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Longressman Matsui, who is an active member of ‘the Ways and

Means Cormmittee, had volunteeted to sit with the Oversight Com-

mittee on these hearings because of his deep-seated concern about

how the formula is being changed and what input is bemg put in,

- - and of course why it appears as though the Congress is being ex-

. cluded. And. again to demonstrate his deep mtexest he is the first
witness.

I want to congratulate him first on his interestghis perserver~
ence, and the contribution that he is making, so that when we do -
. reath a criterion, it's not g;,omg to be libera! or conservative, Repub-

» lican or Democrat, but it's going to be somethmg that people will
think is fair and equitable. ~
Congressman, you may proceed -in the manner that wi]l make
you feel most comfortable. :

STATEMFENT OF HON. ROBERT MATSUI, A REPRESENTATIVE IN -
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CAL lF()RNlA

, Mr. Matsul. Thank you very much, Mr Chairman.

"1 appreciate the opportumty that ‘both you and Mr. Clay and
Representative ‘Hall have given me and other witnesses today to
testify before the respective subcommittees. -+

rI’odays hearing serves an important purpose as the questmns

- concerning the definition of poverty too often are v1ewed as purely
teéchnical and best left to expert analysts.

Policymakers must respond to the need for a more compr‘ehen- _
sive framework for understanding what constitutes poverty and -
how to mitigate it, Members of Congress and other decnsxoum?_h_q,u/
must acknowledge that these technical matters have profound
social, moral, and econoniic ramifications.

For a number of years, the method used by the. Lensus Bureau to
determine who is poor has been the subject of growing debate.
Many critics argue that the poverty thresholds are based upon
outmoded data, which only estimate minimum food requirements

- for a family’s survival. Such needs as clothlng, shelter,'and medical
care are not dlrectly assessed.
" Others contend that in-kind benefits, such as food stamps and
. ntedical benefits, should be counted ns income available to the
oory and many believe that the poverty threshhold should be
dsed on after-tax income.

Leaving aside what the right ingredj('nts are for calculating the

+ number of poor people, we must agk a perlés of more fundamental
-questlonq

» Do our current standards go far enough in portraymp true need?

Should we’employ 1nore relative measures, enabling us to appreé-
ciate bettdr the differences in lifestyles among fmmlnqs on the con-

' tinuum of low and high income?

) How can poverty and the statiatics which describe it he better-
understood so that Government can target its resources more &ffuc-
\MVGIV to con.bat it?

These questions are not new. Nearly 20 years have passed since
Premdent Juhnson -committed this Nation to eliminating want by .
declaring a war on {)overty While we are still committed to this
goal, the fact that 15 perceut of all Americans continue to live




L -Rather than trying to solve this problem through vigorous efforts
" to strengthen the social safety net, this administration has indicat-

- ed its desire to devise new statistical measures to hide the undi-

R

. -‘v»“'be,low that poverty line is a cornmentary that irf fact we have not

won that war on poverty. :

minished needs of the poor. :

David Stockman told the Ways and Means Committee, chaired’

by Chairman Rangel last November, that “we are marching for-
ward as a society to reduce the degree of poverty if we measure it
correctly.” - L

This tendency was illustrated again during a recent Oversight
Subcommittee hearing. The Census Bureau announced that it had
chosen a panel of eight expert economists to review the Bureau'’s
work on poverty measurement and to make technical recommenda-
tions on how to calculate noncash benefits in determining the pov-
erty rate. This group, was selected at the request of the Office of
Management and Budget. ' :

While the Government must receive the benefit of expert advice,

the proposed operations of this panel provoked much concern and
skepticism,

Only one meeting of these eight experts was planned for the
group to complete its work. The Census Bureau asked this group to
review only those types of measures, such as.in-kind benefits,
which statistically decreased the number of the poor. No thought
was given to evaluating alternative poverty measures, like using
after-tax income or increasing the poverty threshhold, which could
reveal an increase in the number of poor Americans. '

More importantly, this session was closed to the’ public, and no
outside input by Congress or interested parties was to be permitt
This was in apparent violation of the Federal Advisory Committee
Act: ! : .

It was only after I wrote to the Census Bureau urging them to
open the meeting, arranged for nearly 60 of our colleagues to sign
subsequent letters, and joined in- a lawsuit asking the court to
direct the Bureau to open the meeting, that this session was finally
scrubbed. The contracts of the economists were also canceled.

It is my view that the questions concerning poverty, income, and
how to measure it are too important to take place outside of the
public’s view. Such discussions must occur in an open forum with
adequate opportunity for &iy interested parties to comment and
provide their perspectives oy this issue.

To assure that the Congress possesses suyfficient information to
conduct a searching and substantive debate on the best ways to
measure poverty, it seems clear that an impartial assessment must
be compiled. It seems clear that an impartial asessment must be
compiled for the purpose of obtaining this information so that Con-
gress will be able to make the appropriate decision.

[ believe it is time for Congress to establish a high-level, inde-
pendent committee for the purpose of defining what the poverty
rate should be. This panel should be composed of experts in and
outside the poverty field, whose views represent a wide philosophic

spectrum. :
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The group should conduct a series of in-depth public meetings
over the next
liensive body of evidence. -

L intend to introduce a resolution in the near {utuie proposing
the creation of such apanel. .

Until such time as Congress can reccive this advice and study

. more deliritive data, | feel that neither the administration nor the
Census Bureau should inake any changes in t‘m official way that
poverty is measured. '

Tt also seems clear that the Cerisus Bureau, in its annual techni-.

al pagers on valuing in-kind benefits, should examine alt®native
"hes to defining poverty such as using after-tax income.

Dgfpite past problems from their government, many of the poor
have slipped through the social safety net. We certainly cannot
allow more Americans to be injured by statistical holes in the net,
but, more importantly, we must resume our national crusade to
eliminate poverty through effective and humane measures and not
just by changing numbers, :

Mr. Chuairman, U would like to commend you and Mr. Clay and
Representative Hall for the leadership effort that you have taken
in attempting to bring this matter to a head aid bringi‘ng it for-
wited. ’ .

. Lrecall justAast ronth when you chaired the Oversight Subcom-
mittec heariniy and had representatives from the Census Bureau
present, how you advised them that they should open the meeting

and, second, how they should consider inconie after taxes as part of

there study. Unfortunately, they disiegarded your recommendation
"and advice and were going to proceed with the meeting anyway.

They subsequently, as I indicated, did cancel that meeting. I'm
alraid, however, that they may resume it again, perhaps at a
when we are in recess. That's why [ think this hearing is so vitally
important to miake sure that we in Congress know exactly what
they intend to do, so thayt we can protect the interest of the poor,
since verv few other people are concerned about them.

Mr. Rancrr. Mr. Clay will inquire. Also. if your schedyle per-
mitsy you.are invited to join us, and perhaps we can get some of the
answers to those questions you posed. - -

Mr. Matsur. Thank you. T

"

~Mr. Cray. Thauk you, Mr. Chairman. , L
; 3 . .
Congressman Matsui, you were the one who initially pointed out

) the shortcomings-of the Census Bureau's approach jn studying non-

‘ash benefits. Are you now pleased with the Bureau's plans to open

up the meeting at a later date, and, if not, what are' your concerns

about the new proposal for final action? '

e Mr. Marsur. Well, Mr. Clay, I'm pleased that they &uncelvd the
hearings, and T am also pleased that they have indicated that any
subsequent meéting, they will at least open it up. g

. Hewever, 1 really think that for the Census Bureau to hold a
hearing at this time is somewhat premature--even to hold a meet-
ing at this time is somewhat premature. The reason 1 feel this way
is that F'm afraid we may end up defining what poor people make

. in one way ahd defining what wagpearners make in another way.
For example, t’s takesa wage-earner with the United /\utowm’f(
ers Union. Very few people, when they consider what that person

(N
. ’ ) » '
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makes} consider insurance premiums, pension benefits, and other
types of noncash fringe benefits that they receive in calculating’
their full salary. Members of Congress are another-example. -

Our salaries are public—we make $72,000 a year—but the Gov-
ernment pays for part of our health insurance package, we have a
pensidn program, we have otHer benefits" as well, but when we

speak about what we make, we talk about $72,000 a year, not )

$100,000, or whatever that figure would be if you count fringe or
noncash benefits. . _

But it appears.to me what the Census Bureau is doing is setting
the stage so Dave Stockman in' the Office of Management and
Budget could include noncash benefits in determining the poverty
rate. A poor’ person then would have to include foad stamps, a
value for their health insurance benefits, the shelter subsidies that
perhaps they ‘are getting, and, all of a sudden, you can see them
makirig $15,000 to $18,000 a year. I think -that would be unfortu-
nate—that we would base their income levels on one standard and
the levels of wage-earners on another, because 1 think there's a po-
litical problem, a misperception problem then. .

When I go back to California, somebody can say, “Well, gee,
these poor people get $18,000 a year. How unfair that is. I only get
$18,000 a year. Why should we subsidize them?” But they.are not
including. when they make that statement, their noncash or fringe
benefits, which are not taxed. I '

Mr: RANGEL. Sofneone told me—if the gentleman would yield—
that it is possible for a medicaid patient that is terminally ill to
live a life of povérty and die a rich person, if you just include the
hospital expenses. : '

Mr. Cray. No further questions.

Mr. Rancer. Would you join us, Mr. Matsui?

Mr. Marsul. Yess I would like to.’Thank you very mrach.

Mr. RaNGEL. The committee is’ indeed fortunate that we have
available Ms. Mollie Orshansky, who has taken time out to share
her views with us: I ask her to come forward. '

As most of us know, the country B indebted to her for the exper-
tise that she has given to this area. She has created the present
standard as to what criteria determine whéther a person®is’ poor.

On behalf of Chairwoman Katie Hall, we thank you for making
yourself available. . o ‘

STATEMENT OF MOLLIE ()RSLIANSKY

+ Ms. OrsHANSKY. Thank you. I'm not sure I can thank you for
making me make myself available. :

It is gow some 20 years since the development of the Social Secu-
rity Administration Crude Index of Poverty, whith eventually
became the official U.S. statistical deﬁn'&ﬁén of poverty we now
use. v : . .

It's hard to believe that it's 20 years ago. It's even harder-when-
you do, as I did in the last few days, go back and read and review
some of the things that we said and did, and T must tell you—and
I'm going to illustrate it—that if you took away the date, with only .
a dlitt,le tuck here, and there, you would think we were talking
toaay. : : .

q)/
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“Can poverty be mensured?”’ [ asked. How do we know? By what

§  standard do we determine just how many and .who are the poor

who tug at the nation’s conscience, - o

The number who are poor can be varied almost at will, because .

'+ there's no agreement about the way to count them, evenen money

income alone. This is part of our success story. . .

. -By the levels of living prevailing elsewhere, some of the poor in
this country might be well -to do, but no one here woyld settle for

. mere subsistence, -even for his neighbor. Even our poorest may

. - claim more than bread. ! '
It is perhaps more difficult—this was written in 1965—to set a
standard for poverty as a public issue, because, in the final analy-
"sis, such a procedure implies how much of our public funds and en-
“ergies we wish to commit, and I digress here from what [ wrote
then becausé every pow and then since 1 have said to decide who
.+ was poor was n&'&r of prayer rather than evaluation, and so |
v ~decided to see what theology might tell me. :
“I'm not familiar with;-"'ﬁ the religions of the world—I'm sure -
- they would agree—buty way back in ‘the ancient Hebrew, which
X helpg form the history of ‘our Judeo-Christian creed, the word for

ﬁ' charity defimed as “giving to the poor” means the same as the wo
for justice, and «if you come farther along—not much-—"Untc
whon:jsgever much hath been given,. from him much shall be,r¢-

. quired, _

Neither the present circumstances nor the reasons for themy we

Csaid in 1965, are alike for aTl our impoverished millions, and the
measures that can help reduce their number nfust likewise be
many and varied. No single program emphasizing necds of one spe-

. scial group alone will succeed. Any conflicts of programs that does
not allow for the diversity of the many groups among.the¢ poor will
to that degree leave the task undone.

The poor have been counted many times, It remains now to
count the ways by which to help them gain a new identity, and
tHen-=1 feel very wistful ¢ I read this—I said, “If we can think

- Bold ‘solutions and dreanf big dreams, we Ynay be able to solve the
problem of poverty, ever if we cannot yet agree on how to measure
it.”” That's a sentence 1 don't think I would write today.

So what did we do thd¢n to measure poverty? Or, as I said, if we
couldn’t agree how much was enough, could we at least say how

. much was too little? And there is the rub. | .

- It’s not only that there ig difficulty in deciding what, for a socie-
ty like ours, should be a social minimum above subsistence. If you
really are concerned about illustrating the plight, the lack of well-
being, or the degree of well-being among various segments of our

. ' poBulution, you have to have something to apply your medsure to.

) So, despite all the discussion as to why we didn't do this and did

, do that, the fuct remains that, like good homemakers and I hope

' g(l;(l)d'economists, we tailored what we needed to what was avail-
able.

The only element of family living for which thete was anything -
Jike consensus on levels of adequacy} American style was food, and
food costs, and I would gay it is still (ruo today, ahd acknowledging
that the only reliable regular series that could tell us about family
economic status was the census annual report, the CPS, distribut-
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-mg (ot a sample of American families, by money income before .
taxeés, a whole array of information by charactex istics of the family.

We could, we did, develop a series of criteria from analysis of
family mu)me and food ex enditure studies for units of dlﬁerent
composition; we would say. Famlly size and whether they were chil-
dren or adults, - ' .

Thus we could develop a od of clasmfymg families, and by

. their income and relevant charadteristics, the age, the number of
children, their work: status, and relate that to their presumed
means or the ﬁ)overty line. .
. Yoy _probably know now—we. have all sald——that that involved
. taking the economy food plan of the"U.S. Department of Agricul-
ture, determining—or, rather, estimating—it was not easy—how

. many dollarg’ would be r'equned on the average for faniilies for
given size and composition, and agsessing, or guessing, if you will,
or hoping, the total amount of income that one, might assume
would be required to make it possible for families to obtain that
- food without—on the avetagem-wlthout having'to give, up another
necessjty. b

To be sure, the very process of countmg the p r——that is, statmg

. the relative vulnelablllty of different population’ roups—-1tself‘ re-

~sulted in enlarging the data base. We developecF larger samples,’
which made it possible to Have more accurate representation of|
“some population groups, more detailed questlons. and niore- sqphls~
 ticated data analysis. : '

The uses stretched the data to their limits, and some would say,
beyond.

A byproduct was that measuring povexty, countmg the poor, or _

+ discounting them sometimes, was now a major occupatlon—and |
interpose here, because it will come ‘up, the. reason that income—
money income before taxes is the base with which our povarty cri-

' teria were applied is. because that was and remains the ori’ly regu-

. lar, reliable, large, government, statistical series that exists or ex-
,lqted I don't know whut we would have done if there were other
things, but there weren't, and there aren't.

By 1978, as we continued to debate, attention seemed t& drift
from what we might do about the paor to how many there were to
do something ahout, mcludmg theJarge issue of why money income
alone was counted,

Had anything really’ changed? Listen.. I'm quoting from the
debate we had in 1978, “The same situation exists today.” That ey
meant as had exjsted in 1964 and 1965. “We have not come even

: close to consensus on the ambunt of money needed-for items other
- than food. Therefore, we resort to the same surrogate procedure— o
"~ the 1963 costs of the U.S. Department of Agriculture econ w -
- plan originally developed with an eye to 1955 family food choice
and that remains the core of the official poverty lines adjusted only
for year-to-year price changes as measured by the Bureau of Labor
Statistics Consumer Price Index.”
«. * 8ince 1969 these poverty counts, which have sort of grown have
. been designated by the Office of Manugement and' Budget as the
" official statistica on poverty, -
. We could, by shlftmg to a modernized, better~—to me that means
- higher poverty matrix—with the “uneven income distribution
' N / ,
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among U.S. houueholds, lmse the number called poor, but ould
also change the composition of the group by residence, age, race, or
sex' of the family head, or delineatg- an even greater number by

relative income measure, such as half the na-
_ tional median indome. ' '

And again 1 write, “We cpuld change the number of poor by ex-
panding the definition of income to include benefits ‘such ‘as food
stamps, housing subsidies, héalthcare services npt now included ir
census income —this -was 1978—"but we are not even close to -
agreement on how to put cas¥Pvalues on thege things.”

My problem is that counting people richer when they are ill but
only if their care is financed from public funds and not from em-

loyer-funded insurance means we may be misled into thinking
problems of the poor need no further considération. o

For myself, 1 do not believe it is enough that the poor shoutt die. -
the richest in the cemetery.

I want to find this, I feel very preament “If it is any consola-
tion” —this is 1978—"I .might say, some 13 years after the original
poverty line was gleveloped, that all its inherent limitations were
acknowledged by us at the start, Unfortunately, we have as'yet no
solutions, Pcnhaps the greatest progress is in the urgency with
which the deficiencies are now addressed.”

Now I want to say explicitly what has been implicit in my discus-
sion, and that is my concern that we are overly’ concerned about
numbers. We seem -preoccupied with exits from poverty and com-
paratively unworried about the entrances into it.

One of the gleat debates in the land is whether we do really still,
as $0 ‘many poor among us, with or without the dubious valuation
of noncush benefits, and whatever version, of the poverty census
statistics we use,, the count suggests we have come a leng way in
. the lust 17 yeurq-—«mako it 20 or &5-—0r 80 in decreasing poverty as
we measure it.

Then why, after trahsfers even in money terms alone, especiall
- with add-ons for all the nonmoney goods and senvnces, are we stﬂy
huvmg sesgions on poverty toda

Definitional niceties aside, thzle remain many hurdles before we
can sound the proud clarion of success. However we count them,
-—-we have lifted a-great number out of poverty, but ‘is the index d}
success based solely on providing exits with no thoughts to blockin
- the entrances? Have we no care about who taUs into poverty in the
first place. and why?

‘Granted, a ¢ompassionate society will see that those with’ 00 _
httle«-moneﬁ of their own vAll not drop below some level of decent

t not an enlightened society be worried, too, about less- -
ening the need for such a system in the first place?

Poverty wgs never a random’affliction, and today it is even less
s0. Jt should be a major concern that the burden o poverty contin-

', ues to weigh heflvily on women who, in growing rumbers, bear

- four times as

major responsnblhty for raxsmg chnldren alone and tace their old

- age alone as well. '

" 'The risk of Koventy for ' woman and her family toda ia over
igkh ag for a. man and his 'I‘oday was . 1918, but it

' could be rlght now, ;
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We shoﬁd not coplinue to look away while blacks, American In- '

dians, Spdpish Américans, and other minority grou - know poverty
at a rate three or four times that afflicting other ethnic groups..

It is sobering to find today, no less than when the war on poverty,

began that many children are born to be poor and with a manifest
destiny predictable by where.they live, the race and occupation of
their parents, and even the numbers of brothers and snstets that
hgve arrived before them.

And so I don’t know whether we are measuung povexty right,

and I don’t know what the best way is to count the poor today, but -

I wish we could concentrate more on causes and remedles than on

umbaers,
And 1 feel co tramed to add for today one thing. What bothers
me, what should' r us,-about the work we have seen on includ-

ing noncash i mcome e can discuss—and I hope we will—the irrel-
evance, to me, the inaccurucnes, statistically and conceptually, for
applying a money-plus-noncash-income concept on to a poverty'line
. which was derived from money inceme alone.

We should talk more about changing the income distribution to
be more complete all through the line, not just for the poor but for
those of us from whom much shall be required. But most important

of all," I think the Lone, the mtelpretatlon of these figures, even if

we could accept them as they are, is cruel.

I don't think, even if the numbers are right, they tell us that the
number. of people we counted poor are not poor. W{)at they are tell-
ing us, that some programs, some of which we have control over on
the Federal basis and some not—some programs designed to help
people with not enough money to get along have succeeded, are

succeeding, in alleviating the distress for the poverty gap for some.

of those we call poor. That doesn’t mean they weren’t poor.

I think in our society, to have to depend upon'public programs is

a form of poverty which we'don’t want to perpetuate from genera-
tion to generation, but more important than this, if we really are
domﬁ go well, why do we have any left?

at about the large number of poor households—and it is
large—who get nothing at all? Food stamps. You can argue about
eounting them—how to count them, Food stamps, a program specif-
ically designed to help the poor, and yet 42 percent o?

the house-

holds we define as poor on a money mcome bas:s did not- get food

stamps at all,
The same kind of mfoxmatnon can be shOwn for the other pro-
grams that are counted.

‘Some of the dlfﬁculty is because the definitions we use on the

. one hand to collect income and the definitions that are used for the

pxogmm—-—l mean the noncash benefit program—differ, but that °

isn't the whole difference, and if we are to use these things, we
should not only use them properly, but we should really see what
they imply for what is still to be done. .

And if {may have my laat word, one of the thmgs that wa#dj
" turbing to me, and to ymany of us, was the assumption g people
other countries or even by p eo{)la in this country that because
had poverty lines, automatical

sistance for those who f‘ll below those lines.

we had in place programs of ¢ as- i
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It ‘of course was never true, and one day in exagperation, when
one of m}; colleagues asked me, “But Mollie, what dp you get if you
are poor?” I thought about it and 8aid;- “You get ‘counted.” And

 now I have to say bitterly, “You're real lucky. In 1984, if you are

.poor, there's probably a one in two chance you won't even make
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the list.” . . .
Mr. Rancer. Well, we certainly hope that you continue to work
with us as we not only wrestle with the problem, but also in just

" trying to define the problem. ‘

Tell me, when you worked toward the definition of poverty, did
you usg income before taxes—the same criteria that is used today?

Ms. "OrsHANgKY. Yes, and ‘T think T should explain again, You
know, after the fact, people are always very wise, and they know
all the reasons we did things. | _ . -

There was not, and there is not, an after-tax money income
series which you can use. It is true that at the time we—I have to
say “I;"" when the poverty line is in question, nobody wants to join
me, : . . . '

When I was working on this, for most families ‘with the level of -
money income we were talking about, except the one-person fami-
lies and the very large ones, the poverty lines would be below the

. -amount of incame at which ordinarily Federal income tax would = .
~ begin. That's sort of a rationaljzation. '

he teal fact was, I feel you have to tailor what you do to what
you have available that you can have confidence in, and the only

_income series that I knew then and the onl{ income series that I
a

know now that I feel is regular enough and large enough that you
can have confidence in because the census does it, is the series-on
money income before taxes, and in. doing this, as in chopsing the
lowest ‘food plan that the Agriculturre Department had, it's not sub-
gistence but it's low, as in choosing the so-called multiplier that I °
did and that I got approved, I thought—and I'm not sure it was
right—I thought that the important thing to do was not to oversell,

. that it was better to maybe understate the need; it was better to
- come. out with fewer people in poverty than you might really think

were there, so that those who were looking at the figures and figur-
ing out what to do could be &ertain that if there were some oug
there that they had not been made aware of, at least the ones you

~ were asked to focus'on were what I called the undoubted poor.

It was o concerted effort to be—I don't know whether to use the -

“word “conservative” or not, but to be as reasonable and correct as |
- possible, and so we had no other chojce, and I don't think we have

one now, unless the Census Bilreau or someone else adds questions

. to the interviews sg that you can determine family-by-family what -
some other'form of income is. o ' o

I'm afraid I don't always agree that some of the statistical ma-
nipulations we make and the fancy thin?s we get o&of computers
necessarily give us usable answers to apply to indivjflual units, -

Mr. Ranaer. Well, be patient with me because& am not being '
critical. M am just really trying to find out what factors entere
your decision, and of course, we all want to find out how we can

~improve upch your Work,

I heeept the rationalization and can understand it tigat there
were not that many poor people paying taxes and 80 it was easfer -
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~ to use the consus criteria, but when you ended up—and even prior

to that, you saidithat this wag the best data you had—pretax. Then
you ended up saying that all Tensus has to do is rephrase the ques-

. tion, : ’

‘Would not post-tax income be a better criteria?- .
Ms. Orsnansky. Yes, and I didn't mean to be impatient with-yéu, -
Representative; I'm just impatient with some of the criticisms that _

other people make. e .

I think that the best way for many things and for income and .
expenditutes in particular to find- out what a family has or does is
to ask the family. - - R ' )
Now you sometimes ask a question directly: How much téxes did .
%ou pay? You may also say, instead of asking that, because some-)'

body will be afraid they won't answer—you. could ask, have you

had any specially high medical expenses? ‘Did you—I_can't go

through the list of deductions, but did you*spend extra money for

your child’s education or day care—to give you same wa¥ of going
up or down from the average amount of tax you might expeet a
family of y particular size and composition to pay.

I think that wouldn't take as much cffort and maybe even as -

"much money as the gimulation and matching projects that we have
" to depend on now in the gbsence of"such data. -

Mr. RanGiL. When you did your work, you were with the So‘cial'.

. Security Administration. , 4

My question to you now s, since Congress has the responsibility
of trying to meet. the needs of the poot, do you think that the defi-

“nition of the poor shopld be given to the executive branch or. the:

Congress to respond to that; or, should thé legislative branch have
the responsibility of analyzing the economic levels of Americans
and then attempting on their own to respond to their needs?

Ms. OrsHaNsKY. | certainly think the legislative branch should
and has excorcised—it should do it more—some concern over what T

- regard as one of the most pressing issyes. | don't know how to,.
_shall T say, insulate the work that needs to be done aguh‘ljt politi-

cal pressures or even.fashiens 'in research. I just don't kno

‘We never have had--I shouldn't say “never”--certainly since
I've been working on this, since 1964, there has not really been an
agency. which had -as its assigned role \t?e definition of the poverty.

‘line or ven the analysis of it.

The Consys Bureau collects statistics, and they were des.ignated
as the repofter of the statistics, based on the statistical definition

.of poverty. "The Social Security ‘Admninistration, I'm proud to say, .

let the work on poverty-go on, not because it was going to be the
work on povepty but because they regarded it, 1 learned, as part of
their general §esenrch mandate, ' .

So [ would not like to see the legislative branch not involved, 1
really am not wise enolgh to know what the best way is.

It may be that—well, 1 sometimes think—and 1 don't know
whether this makéy.sense--that maybe what you have to do’ with
something like thig i3 not to be fussing with it ‘every single year .

* but to keep a systefn in place for a while to givd you some-opportu-

nity to see ‘how ypu are doing and. then, at some. puint, make

PR
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I.think the legislétive process could be invoked to see to it that
- the poverty line, like the minimum wage, like the income tax, like -

Social Security benefits, gets a look every now and then, or the . =

Cor:isumer ‘Price Index, that at certain intervals some: evaluation is
made. - : ’ O

I kind of wish—but, maybe this is hecause T was not around when
- the Social Security law and the attendant things were passed—I-
sbmetimes wish we could have another commitee on economic se-
" curity, like the one 1 heard about and heard Ms: Perkins talk
about, which would review the status of our people.and what kinds
of things they might suggest need attention, but I'm afraid I don't
know enough about how the legislative process works to be able to
" really give you an answer, - . : o

Mr. RaNGEL. Thank you, Ms, Orshansky. '

Mr. Clay. . - . - o .

Mr. Cray. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. A o
. Is there any evidence available on how €onsumption patterns
have changed in the last 10 years? : ' : : o
~Ms. OngHaNsKY, Yes.

Mr. CLAy. Can you tell ys some of those? : :
Ms. OrsHANSKY. 1 won't say exactly 10 years, but the Bureau of

.

Labor Statistics does éncome..expenditure studies approximately - .-

;" every 10 years in ‘connection with the revision of the price index.
*  The Department ‘of -Agriculture—and it's not coordinated in
time—has been doing family food income and expenditure studies
roughly every 10 years. ' :
-ture did was in 1978, 1 think, if one looks at those numbers, it is
clear that food consumption patterns have changed since the 1965
study, which didn’t put into the poverty line, and the 1955. study .
. which we had. P :
As one example, the proportion’of money income dedicated to
food expenditures—I mean money—is how somewhat lower, which
eans, although it sounds contradictory, that you would get a
higher poverty line because you would need not g& for every $1 in
g‘t;d!_er to be able to'buy a doﬁar’s worth of food, you'd need $3.4 or -
P, i : ,
The same kind of pattern shows up in the Bureau of Labor Sta-
+tistics’ study where the expenditure patterns have changed. As
families have more income, they spend a somewhat smaller frac-,
tion of their income—this is on the whole, ngt for every singlé
- family—on food; housing may be different. -, . B
-+ 1 think there have been c anges, and it may well be that—well,
there have certainly been changes—excuse me for interrupting. '

The last food expenditure study that the Department of Agticul- =~

myself-—in the ‘spendin - for medical care, because health insur- |

. . ance-~whether- it's medicare, or medicaid, if you want to call it
that—or employment-related insurance, has grown. '

. So that it might well be that if one looked at the data now, I

~don't think we'd eyer leave out food as a component of a poverty

budget, but we might. well want to add something else in. There

are more things that are available now, and there are more things |

‘that could be made' aviilable if-wé decided we wgnted to do them.
. Mr. CLay. The poverty line currently is derived by multiplying
~ the economy food plan by three; is that correct?, . R

RN N . ) . . ‘,l . } : ' .
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Ms. OrsHANSKY. It was derived by multiplying~for families of -
. three or more—it's different for one or two—the economy food plan -
cost estimates ns they were in the food plan that existed in 1964,
which was based on a 1955 survey. o - ' JEREI
So that for people to say now that the economy—that the pover- - .
. ty line expresses three times food.costs is no longer true. After all, o
we took the dollars for food—say, $100; I don't know. what.it was; it* o

‘never wus $130, but let’s say it was $100 a month for some family. . - /
e.

We said, “Sufle. They need $300 of income at least in orderto.buy .~/
.that food.” ot . L I 4/
We now have adjusted the $300 to conform to the change in the . -

Consumer Price Index, but nobody can say now—I can’t—with the
_relative changes, say, in food prices, housing costs, medical éare '
_costs, whether, if you priced up the food component of that index, -
it would still i)e whatever the price—you know, the total CPI is, . S
- and if you were following more recent consumption patterns, youd '
have to say if it cost today. $100, I would have to say they needed
not $300 for that—to be able to buy that $300 comfortably--the
" might riced $350 or perhaps $400. - R
~ We are (ling a very old measure, . 1
Mr. CLAY. So you don’t really have a figure, but you know it T
- should be higher than the three; is that correct? _ o -
" Ms. OusnaNsky. 1 did have, when the.1965 survey—the fvo
- _survey which the Department of Agriculture carried out then—was .
. » out, and they had a new .food plan, which they called the thrifty\
food plan. 1 did back in about 1974, T think it was, in conne tion
« with a committee that was reviewing, of all things, the meaﬁure-
ment of poverty and noncash income. . ' )
We did then devise an updated set, the Orshansky Update, based
- .on the fact that it looked as though'you would need to spend—
_ - you'd need to multiply the food cost not by 3 but by 3.4 for the av- .
. - erage family, and the food plan itself' was a little bit higher at 1974
~ ., prices—which I think was the base year I uged—than the economy
plan moved up to that dollars would be, and we did then come
forth with a whole series of figures showing what the! impact on
the poverty numbers:would be. - : Cone
I don’t want to take the time to look for them now, but we did
have a whole series of numbers, and the number of families and =~ = ..«
individuals in poverty rose considerably, if you used, may'l call ita e
mote realistic version, and it's not all that realistic, but it was at .
least 10 years better, you know, than the earlierone. .~ ° L
s But there seems to be a long lag—I don’t know why, asidg from
_- . the poverty line—in the analysis of family income studies. We are '
* doing better than we did, but I want you to know that the Con- .
gumer Price Index, which you now use and we use to adjust ‘the T d
overty line and everything else, which was issued in 1978, I be- o
ieve the revision was made, and that was based on 1072-73 studies.. -
So that we are always, it seems to me, at least a decade behind,
and for thg poor we sgem to feel we have to-be two decades behind;
I don't kn®w why. . o A
. Mr. Cray. Thank you, Mr. Chairmart. . :
Mr. RaANGEL Mr. Matsui. T
Mr. Matsut. Thank you, Mr. Chaix;ma'n. ’ T
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Ms Orshansky, everybody that‘l have talked' to that's involved
* -in this issue says, “You have to talk to Mollie Orshansky.” I mean .
you are ‘the one. I apprecxate your testimony here, : ; : e
. I'd like to follow up on a question posed by Chairman Rangel L
~In your testimony, you indicated that one impbrtant ingredient
of all the statistical information is that there has to be certainty in -

e © the process—is this correct?—in terms of income, in terms of these '
lk:llilds of ‘things, Is-that correct? You used the word ‘certainty,” T
elieve, "

One of the problems that I see now with the dqultlon that you
‘have, and one of the areas that thé Census Bureau just refuses to - . .
- look into, in spite of the fact they are looking into all these-other
. noncash “benefits, is the whole issue of taxes that Mr Rangel’ .-
"+ raised, : o ‘
.Wheh you, first devnsed your formula you dfd niot deal with taxes
because md')'lduals at that level were’paying v1rtually no taxes.
* Ms. OrsHANSKY: Yes. '
Mr. Matsut. In 1978, a family of four, at the poverty level, would
end up paying 4 percent of their lncome in the form of payroll or -
income taxes.
Since the Reagan admmistratlon has been in office, and after.the
o 1981 tax bill that was supposed to help people so much, now that
«+  same family of four atthe poverty level pays $1, 076 in the for’m of -
W taxes or 10.1 percent of their income as taxes.. o
-+ . Now, I can assure everybody, including you, that that 101 per-
-cent will remain, so there is an element of tertagity in the fact ¢ .
that that's going:to be deducted by the form of payroll taxes or - °
iincome taxes out of the approximately $10,000 or so that that
‘ famlly of four earns in the form of income. :
Don’t, you think that in defining the poverty level we should take
R into consideration that 10 percent of that family s income goes into
- 'Rlayroll taxes or income taxes? I mean that'’s certain to happen. -
- Nothing is going to change that; certainly this administration is- - -*
- .not going to change that.
 +Ms. OrsHANSKY. [ can't argue about the 10 pex cent, 80 Ill have
to take your word for it. -~ " * | . '
Mr. MaTtswl. Yes. - e
- . Ms. OrsHANSKY. Byt I'think that the point you ‘make is an excel- .
. -lent one, and I'd like to go even farther than that. The poverty line
“« - developed, like the income statistics from the census, did not come "
-, from God, it came from-me, and one of. the things that has seemed - =~ .
“ironic . to'me is what . man hath wrought, or what. woman, hath - '
~*_~ wrought, éven woman can’t tear asunder. :
- " We had in the Social Security Administration an opportumty-—- 5
. we took it—to try to change the poverty line back in 1969, not for L
-+ taxes; we wanted to raise it be¢ause the 1965 survey in the food « -
- plans looked like it ought to-be raised, and it's one of the few mis- -
takes I.think my head of the group I was ‘working with, Mrs..
' Mariqp, made; maybe she had to do it; I don’t know. R
. Instead of us just-doing'it, we went to the Office.of Management -~ .
: and B“udget ‘and the Councnl of Economic Advisers, and. they. smg .
' “You'can't change it; it's no longer yours.” That's: whei they tell
* me now when | say, .“Don t add nonmoney mcome in, ld dn t put 1t

n__'

ﬂ .
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thing in itself,

‘method of adjusting the ‘index each 'year.

That's what I feant when I said T don’t know why, hard enough,

- as it is to do these things, we. then have to assume that we are
stuck with them forever. ' : -
* I think it would be wrong to thange them every—to change the

concept every single year; that's what I don’t like in a sense about

the relative measure; you never can tell where you are going--an
" absolutely relative. measure—bhut there isn’t any reason that .l

know of why sométhing like this has to be stuck for 20 years in one -

- not just want to add in the taxes; I think I'd want to do something

there,” 'I‘hey‘ say, ““Yol've got ’-nothih% to do with it now.” 5'It’s;a_'

So the compromise was, we changed to'the Consumer Price Index T

]

. place, and if I was changEng things, I would do-a lot of things; I'd -

which I have stated in what I've written but I didn't read it today,

which I really didn’t think about at the time that'T was working on.

this.. . )

"I was concerned —the first thing T did on this was about families
*.with children, pirticularly those with no father in the home, be-~ -

cause all-the pogr children in the world belong to me, and what I
-was tryimg-to-show was the difference, the negative difference, be-

tween what they could look forward to and what more fortunate

kids could, -

It ‘was really the differential in 6pp'ortunity ‘because s0 many .

women who- are’ heads of families, particularly with children,
weren't working, and if they did, they weren’t earging, very much.
It didn’t occur to me to struggle with a very important dif[’c,x

which really fits in with the taxes too. Co

I think one of the difficultics with the poverty-line is, you don’t’

have one poverty line per family size; you have several, depending
on how many of the people are children under 18, but you don't

have any way of distinguishing ‘what is assumed, as a self-con-

cerned and generous nation, we have ‘to provide. as justice for those
who are either unable to work or limiteg

- what wé expect a family that is working to be able to have.

I don’t believe in an egalitarian society. I think it's a goal. You

want to improve things, but you don’t expect everybody to have the

- same, and if you work, you are supposed to get more than if you
don’t work, and so our poverty line should be diffgrentiated. :

What we have now really was on the theory, you know, the gged
women, who are my children too, and the,young families.with chil- .

dren. They were basically, you know, depéhdents, and the poverty
line; I thought, was serving them. . { '

tial, and it reallgis true that in the worst case a family of four

< | think that we.?ave to do somethingto maintain the d'iffen‘en-. "

-that was on aid to families with dependent children and got x dol- - '
* lars, gompared with a family of four headed by, let’s say, a working - -
~man, who got just about tl@t same amount of money from his job,

would end up differently.

.~ The noncash income isn’'t what I'm'thihking about,.bu_t the -
. -family of four that gets its money from AFDC wouldn’t pay taxes

oy it. The family of four where it was being earned would pay
-income taxes and _
are a very big share of their income.

rential”

in their workability, and’

ocial Security taxes, which for low-paid workers.

¢




,~ . And:the other thing, again, since I don't haye the responsibility for -

I 1 think til_&’.t, to be faif, Wer"s_hould'- be thihl:ing aboutthose thins

- ", " the income series, which the census does, naturally I Qah‘-:tél_l;'them ey
..« what they ought to do.. I think the income series we iiow have, < r
.~ which goes back to 1947, has itself become serf8usly.deficient, not - ¥
just because of the taxes—that we could cofrect—but we now: . .=

" have—and it's one of .the reasons that poverty.declihed, not be-. ¢
* cause we did something; it was because they, the families, did:

. . .something. We now have more and more families where there has: ¥

* - to be more than ohe person working. If i{’s a married ‘couple,. the. - . '

_husband and the wife are working. -~ 0 S AR A

)

.. Those dollars don't, when you add them up for tife two people— - ' .
" -don't really go as far, and shouldn’t be expected to count the "'
.-pame—you know what I megn--to go as far as when: only-one % ~.
person works, and I have'to say my poverty lines, like , mé; are very :, '
old fashioned. R A ) B N L T TP
.~ It says that if you are a woman'and you want tochave children, . . % -
" it's better [you shoujd get married, or at least you'should have-a  :.. '-x
meaningful relationship, and being very modern, they say, “If you ... -
really want to stay out of poverty, you should go to work.” " *" .
. Well, I think 'those'acﬁ)ustments in money income, which: will.", <7< -
- make it easier to take:care of the different preblems of<people are, ~" - -~ -
" frankly—I don’t know whether they are easier to do, butwé-are .~ .
. much better able‘to do them at this point than to diddle around’. .-~ .%
- with whether I count medicare one way and medicaid another. . =i o * ..
. Mr. Matsul. May I just ask one more question? Ve W
_ Mr. RANGEL. Suve. = . - ot e
Mr. Marsul. Have you had a chance to read the testimony of .. .~
.. David Stockman, the Director -of the Office of Management and -- . . -
.~ . -Budget, about 1988 in which he talked about redefining the poverty ~. = -
- ..rate by including:in-kind benefits? O JURRAR
%/ Ms. ORSHANSKY. | haven't read it recently, I'm sorry.. ' . - . - . o
- Mr. M&rsu1, Perhaps the staff could send you a coY‘fr, and I’;d'likef--"-'{_f,_
our thoughts on his report, or his testimony, if at a pdssible.;;Mt"ﬁ..; AR
Chairman, would it be appropriate that Ms. Orshansky’s comments. " ..
- - be placedrin the record in terms. of her analysis of Mr. ’tock—manfs_-*' i
. testimony of last year? C L ' SRR
e 'Ml‘a-RANGEL. If she is willing to do it, we will have it put.in the "
record. . : : S

P . PIRN
¥ R ° [ A8
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- Ms. OrsHANSBKY. Yes, I am. . Do
.+ I'd'just like to say in advance, I think one of the difficulties we: '
‘alt have, and I suppose I was just as guilty as anybody else—is we,.
. . think of the war on poverty as something you can win, and by wiix
e .n‘i?g we njean no more poor. : , BRI e
don’t know that that tan’ ever happen with the changes that -
- are ta‘kirz& place in demography.afid work opgortunity for our poE)-
-ulation, éven under the present definition, but.I know that if it"
aver di? in that moment, if we had any sense—and there are '
- always gome people around_—’—we would extend the wiﬁ because we "
would continue to be looking for ways to help those that are at the = -
" lower end get closer to the middle. - : e L Ty
~ We are not talking about subsistence, we are talking about what =, '
you ought to have in this wonderful country and feel that you have -
a right to because you are an American, and that has changed,and = =~

-~
‘vv‘!t
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Jif 1 may dlgless tot‘ a moment, in 1935-36, after the Depxessnon,

and when some of thelladies on whom we really depended so much

-catried out the first big :income expenditure study, a lady named
Margaret Stecker cam¢ up with a budget for a family—I think it |

- was supposed to be for'a dependent family—and when 1 first stud- *. .-
ied that, I-was furious, because she said (a) they were not allowing .7
.for aradio because the electric: cur‘szsnt for keeping it in place they -

~ would not allow on-the’ charge, andgshe saffl she didn’t allow for a -
newspaper because.if you wanted ‘afnewspaper, you could walk to
the library and get it. Today, how would you look for a job? S .
= OK. In 1948, when the Bureay of Labor Statistics, led by Dorothy b
" ‘Brady, came out with their monumental modest. but adequate
‘budget for a working family, not for a dependent family, they did
not.include a television set. Why? Because’ nobody knew how much-

it would cost to repair. Toe
~ “Today—and I don’t know whether they had a telephone-—today :
we worry that people won't have access to a telephone. We want TN

~them to have -a radio and a television set, gp, if nothing else, we .

can tell-them about a tornado or civil defenqe
So, although the poor may be invisible to u$ in" this w{mtry, we. -

have the most informed poor in America, and as the rest'of us get .

better.off, we have to, 'whether it’s out 6f magnanimity or social {

Justice or just plain self defense, see to it that some of this extra—" " | _

this unprovement in standard, of living is allocated to the poor also. T e
. 1f you arergoing to do that, you know, I don't know when you can °

.claim- th;lt the war' has ended maybe on Judgment Day; but it's a
process; 1t's.not something t.hat you say, “When 1 get rid of the ‘Bd()

L -mnllnon '—I.should live so long——-“then I have no more problem

' I think in that sense muybe the chairman had a point. Maybe

- . the legislative 'branch is the one that ‘'would designate where and o
.+, when such assessments of what really should be or has become the P

“2' " relevaftt social minimum'for the country-—you can call it the pov-
_ erty line; you can call it something else-——should be at a glven ‘time.
Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Martin:
"~ Mr. MarTiN. No questions, Mr. ‘Chairman.
. 'Mr. RaANGEL. Ms, Orshansky, you are truly a remarkablv person,
-and we thank you, not only for the work that you have done but
.. .. ydur willingness to continue to work with us.
‘d + Ms, OrsHANsKY. Thank you. - -

' +‘Mr. RaNGE® Your testimony has not only been informative but u
*pleasure for us to listen to. Thank you very much. -
i "h The Deputy Director-of the Bureau of ‘the Census, Louis chan- SR
Lohon, : .
2% Mr. MARTIN. M. Chairman, lfI may be reco nized while they . -

2 Bre coming to the table, I want to submit for the) hearing recordeﬁ,
o \bta’éwment By our colleague, Jim Courter of New dJersey, a memb

- 6f the ‘Subcommittee on Census and Populatnon '

w5t Mr. RANGEL. Without objection. o "

-herptatement of Mr. Courter follows] ‘ C
/.l"“ i.;

'

PREPARED Srrmnmm oF HoN. JiM CourTen aa o

B Mr Chairman: 1 would like to take this opportunity to ‘commen the g(mtleman i
3k pldihg “ua hearfug today on a toplc of hnportnnw to us all, , -
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whethen an individual js poor is not only controversial but complicated.

Noncash benefits have grown dramatically in this country in the last 2() or 26

years. A major question we face today:-Are the noncash-benefits meeting the needs
of the poor? In my opinioh the Census Bureau's attempt to value in-kind benefits
represent an important step -forward in analyzing techniques which would resolve

- , The qyestion of whuther or not to molude noncash benefits income ‘in Judging. .

the controversy of non-cash benefits. We -should also regearch and consider the ap-

" poach for valuing fringe benefits’ received by middle and upper income households,

such as employers contributions for penalona and health plans. 1 feel the research
pow being conducted which was mandated Congress in budget language in 1980
will enable us to truly focus on the issueg an the deﬁciencnes of our current estima-
tion techniques. -

. The current system and procedures used for measuring,povex ty in the Umted .
. States rpises many. queatlonF and continues to come under, growing criticism.

Our existing definition

ed becatise of the fallnre to count noncash benefits.

1 am of the opinion that we should continue to research Mo issue of noncash

income-and all practical techniques as we proceed in developing the most equitable

-, and responsible approuch in valuing noncash benefits

Mr. RANGEL. Mr. channon, you can read your statement or
you can hlghllght it. .
S’l‘A’l‘laMEN’l‘ OF LOUJS KINCANNON DEPUTY l)lREUl‘OR BUREAU
“OF THE CENSUS, RCCOMPANIED BY GORDON GREEN, ASSlS'l‘
ANT DIVISION CHIEF, POPULATION DIVISION '

. Mr. Kn‘NCANNON Thank you, Chairman Rangel.

'I‘he statement ‘is not- lengthy, so I will read it, if you please.

I'd'like to introduce Dr. Gordon Green, who is Assistant Division
Chiéf in our Population’ Division and is in charge of our teehhical
work on income.

Mr. RANGEL. Welcome to the commlttee.

Dr. GrieN. Good morning.

Mr. KiNncANNON. In response to the committee’s request this tes-

timony covers work at the Census Bureau on collecting and valuing
data on noncash benefits, underreporting of income, and after-tax
income. We will also discuss the role of the Bureau's new Survey of
Income and Program Participation on these topics.

f the poverty threshold was developed in the 1960's.
. Many analysts feel that th estimate of income distribution and poverty are distort-

-

The Census Bureau has been the source of the of‘ﬁcxal estlmates'

of income distribution since 1947, and of poverty since 1969, .The

~ official estimates are based solely on money income an(gdo not in-

clude noncash benefits of any kind.
In recent years, noncash benefits have grown dramatlcally for
persons all along the income distribution, It has been argued that

the Bureau’s official estimates of income distribution give an in--

complete picture of economic well- bemg because of the fanlure to

‘count noncash benefits. - o

The Bureau began the co]lectlon of data on noncash benefit,s in .
the March 1980, Current Populatlon Survey. We collected informa-
. tion on the characteristics ‘of persong receiving various noncash - - .

- benefits, including food - stamps, ‘free or -‘reduced price schopl . .-
'lunches, public housing, medicaid, medicare, and emp oyer conb f+
. butions for pension an "health programs.

.The Census Bureau has continued to collect information on the

annual reports on tHis subject We have not attempted to collect in-

" recipiency of these bgnefits in the March CPS, and we have issued :
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.

-

~ - sentially the same as tho ,
~reports in‘cludec:"ghree separate ways of Yaluing.noncash benefits

~ fo. 20

formation fxom CPS respondents on the value of benefits, with the

exception of the faceyvalue of food stamps.

In September 1980, the U.S, Congress requested thg Secretary 6f .

Commerce to expand efforts to collect data on noncdsh .benefits, to
develop procedures to value these benefits, and to show their effect
on povérty estimates in published reports. ., =~ :
Prof#Timothy Smeediny, a. professor of economics, was appointed
as a®lensus-American Statistionl Association research fellow at.the
Census Bureau to develop the igitial methodology to value noncash

)

. benefits, =y

" Professor Smeed.ing worked full time at the Census Buréau from . |

September 1980, to September 1981, -and then continued as a part-

.
-

in Technical Paper No. 50, issued in March 1982. This paper exam-
ined several different methods of valuing noncash benefits ‘and
showed their effect on poverty estimates for 1979,
\Following. the issuance of this. paper, Cénsus Bureau statisticians
worked on ways to refine the methodological procedures developed
‘work. _ e
In February 1984, the Census Bureau issued Technica} Paper No.

h1, which updated estimates of the value of noncash benefits and

their effect on poverty estimates for the period 1979 to 1982, _
The valuation procedursgs used in Technical Paper Ng. 51 are es-
e develgped by Professor Smeeding. Both

for three separatg groups of food, housing, and medical benefits,

The Cersus Blr:
future on the valuation of noncash benefits. In August 1984, the
Census Bureau will issue another ‘technical paper showing the
value of noncash benefits and their effect on poverty estimates for
1983, Our plan is to issue this report at the same time as our ad-

vance report showing the official estimate of poverty for 1983 baged

" on money income alone,

The Bureau has expanded the collection of data on recipiency of

'noncash benefits in its new survey of income and- program partici-
‘pation, or SIPP, which started in October 1983. S
The first report from SIPP, whi¢h will contain data for the third
quarter_of 1983, will be issued in early September. The SIPP will
%eventually provide much more detailed data on noncash benefits

for all areas of the income distribution than currently “available-

- - from the current population gurvey, - '

.We have a number of exferts on income at the Census Bureau.

Even so, colleeting data on noncash- benefits and assggning dollar

values to them;is a considerable methodological and conceptual

_challenge. We Have sought advice and guidance ip a number of

o ~w%s to augment our expertise, '

e have also brought our work forward in apprdpriate public
forums to ensure critical review by independent peers, as is.essen-
tinl in a scientific endeavor. Thig began in September 1980, with

. the hiring of Professor Smeeding, and specific activities are
planngd through August 1985, when we anticipate a session o
papers at the Amesican Statisttcal Associatipn meetings, - i

8

C e

by Professor Smeeging and to place them in o4 operational frame- |

reau will be conducting extensive work in the

time employee until March 1982, He worked glosely in conjunction
with Census Bureau staff on this project, and their efforts resulted

N L
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As one of these steps,i we had planned to hire eighf expert con- *

" sultants to review our work and make recommendations for future .

to be made public. -

work. The consultants ‘were to have met ap 4 1-day meeting on May'

~ - 18 to discuss various technical issues, and their written report was

. ' S .
We hate cancelled this meeting. Individuals and organizations _ -

-outside the Census Bureau had characterized the purpose of this =
meeting as being to provide advice on changing the defipition of
_ poverty. This is not correct. The definition of poverty is the statuto- - . -
1y resgonsibili_t of the Office of Management and Budget.

Rather, the Census Bureau was requestipg technical guidance on
issues regarding the measurement of, incone and the valuation 3f
noncash benefits. ' L L i

The charge given to the consulthnts fias to address three distinct
technical issues: = i _ T

One, what types of cash receipts and noncash benefitg should be .
included in the Bureau's definition of income? It was not confined -
simply to Government benefit prograins. -

Two, what are the most preferable methodologies f;or valuing var-

Jious noncagh benefits?

. .

L . L]
Three, is' it appropriate to compgre income including nongcash

*_-benefits against the official poverty/thr.esholds, which are based on

money income alone? . f : :
Cancellation of the meeting doeg not eliminate the need for an

indepth technical review of the isgues that have been raised. As a - .

result, we are examining al,ternalrlve‘"ways to obtain this technical
advice. - | ' I

We will continue to obtain advice from our cénsus advisdr-y com- .. "
mittees, which meet in the spring and fall of each year. We hope to- - .

tion meetings in Pagember 1984 .
We also are consalerinig a spégial session on noncash benefits at

arrange a session on this topic jt‘ the American Economic Assdcia-

-an upcoming Census Bureau hnnual research conference, to be .
held in March 1985. We may cpmmission a series of papers on this,
. . L Y , .

topic by independent experts. | . C - S
Anotlier alternative .under ¢onsideration is to hold.a special in- -

We will keep the committeq informed and apprised of develop- .

.-vited conference to-discuss lgethodolog.ic'al and conceptual issues.

- ments in this area as our plaiis become more certain, :

A Concerning, yeyr question 1 bout the underreporting of income, it -

is well’known that income data collected in household surveys are

- often underreported. Underteporting can arise either from inten--

: tional concealment, honest bversight, or lack of knowledge. Under- -

- reporting ‘results in a false impression of the level of aggregate -, -~

- income and 'can lead to incorrect inferences about the relative well-
being of different groups.» . S ‘ PN
- 'Theye is. evidence thafdifcome underreporting problems-are most o

serious in the upper and lower portions of the income distribution... . -

As a result, the proportion of the 'papulation’ in upper- income

brackets is understated .and the number of people in lower brackets =
-, 'is ovérstated. - . R | ‘

Although the problem of'inéome underreportifg results in‘an-un-

- . dérstatement of income for, certain population groups, it may not = -
- serjously, affect the analysis of year-to-year.changes in income . . -

. . ’

. R o .
\J
: .




.+ The most recent data available on 'the e%tent

- our annual March income survey on taxes paid, w

levels. As long as the bias from underréporting is fai'rly constaht

¢ from year to year, the survey data are likely to provide an accirate

picture of the changes experienced by differgnt grqﬁps.

undetrreported
income are from the March 1980 CPS. Comparisons of the 1980
CPS estimates’ with estimates derived from independent adminis-

.trative data reveal that overall income in the survey, after imputa-. .
. . tion, is underreported by about 11 percent. However, wide vari-
- ations are found in the amount. of underreporting: by source of

income., ~ - .

Underreportihg ranges ‘from only about 3 percent for wage and = -

salary income to as much as 58 percent for interest income. Both

-~ . reported and imputed proportions of CPS aggregate incomes are,
~~.shown in attachment 2 to my testimony. ' :

We are opti\znistic that our new survey of income and program
articipation will substantially reduce the level of underreporting
rom that experienced in the CPS, The SIPP is an income survey

that is specifically designed to reduce underreporting by asking d®-
tailed questions on money and nonmoney income received during

each month of a 4-month period. o C

Data compérisons -between the CPS and the 1979 Income Survey

-Development Program, which was ihe precurgor for SIPP, show
+ that underreporting is much less serfous when questions are asked
. in the manner used in SIPP,

If underreporting of income_is still a significant problem in SIPP,

- the Bureau will explore alternative a(éjust_ment techniques, such as
linkage of survey and administrative data and the use of statistical

models. , .
In the meantime, we will monitor the level of underreporting of
income in-all of our household surveys and publish the results in

~ recurring reports,

The Census Bureau testified befofe the Subcommittee on Over-
sight of the Committee on Ways and Means on April 12 concerning

“the Yayment of taxes by tow income persons. The Bureau very re-
~ cent,

y began work on estimating after-tax income for households.
Even though we do not have information collec?d,direct‘ly from

wd have 'developed.
procedures to simulate the taxes paid by households using survey
and administragive data sources. C '

The types of Taxes that we have simulated include Federal indi-
vidual irccome taxes, State income taxes, Social Security taxes, and
property taxes on owned properties. _ ’ : ‘

We have published estimates of after-tax income for 1974, 1980,

. and. 1981 in"recurring reports issued by the Bureau, and, inciden-
stally, the results in those r".eportsva'r_e also shown for persons below

B . the poverty level.

Ve plan to issue 1982 estimates in July. These 1982 estimates

~ will reflect the 10 percent reduction in tax#fates for 1982 and other
.. changes-in the tax law as of that tim

Recent data show an ihcrease in t?\'e percent of poor hous_eholdia o
paying Federal individual income taxes and a slight decrease in the

- average amolint paid, The percent of households Below the poverty

o

kevel paying Federal income taxes increased from 4 perggnt in 1980 ‘

. to.6:5 percent in 1981,

o\t 0 s
-~ y LA . i
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“cover tax year 1984. I would like to no

Changes in the relationship between the income tax thresholds o
and ‘the poverty thresholds appear to have played a major role in.
- “the increase. In 1981, the poverty threshold for a family of four ex-’
ceeded the minimum’ taxable income for the first time since 1974.
Also contributing to this mcrease was the recegsion occurring in
1981, a situation that caused an increase in t » working poor, a .
group more likely to pay these t%pes .of taxes, The average amount

df Federal income taxes pald by households below the poverty level_ '

“declined slightly from $195 in 1980 to $180 in. 1981.

A more significant tax for the poverty population is the Social .

“Security payroll tax. We also found that the proportion of house- |

holds below ‘the poverty level paying this tax increased slightly

“from 41 to 42 percent between 1980 and 1981. In addition, the aver-

age amount of Social Security payroll taxes paid by poor house- .

holds increased from $250 in 1980 to $290 in 1981, :
The official estimates of poverty are based on before-tax money

income rather than after-tax income. Based on the official before-

“tax concept, 13.3 percent of all households were below the poverty

level in 1980, Using income after the.payment of Federal and State
income taxes, we have estimated the poverty rate to have -been:

_only 0.2 percent higher.

If Social Security payroll taxes are also . deducted, the poverty
rate for households in 1980 rises to 14.1 pegfent. HOWever. this tax

* carries with it entitlements in the form of future income, which

historically have disproportionately benefited low.mcome recip1~

.ents,

It also should be noted that the official poverty deﬁmtxon is .
based on the percent of income spent on food after the payment of

.Federg] and State mdmdual income- taXes. not on Social Secuuty

payrolf taxes.

. 1 would like to mention that the new survey of income and pro- .
- gram participation will collect mformatlon on taxes, paid and will =
_ provide our first estimates of data in this area based dlrectly on
“survey questions, .

The first. collection of tax mformation,;on thls new, survey will
ver, thht our House
PP fundmg for 1986
1ll affect the timing

Appropriations Subcommittee last wee
by $1 million. We are still assessing ho#
and quality of this survey.

In cloding, I would like to observe, in’ response to several remarks
that 8o far as we know, no protagdnist on any side of the question
of valuing noncash income has suggested that hedlth benefits be

" counted in a way so that the sicker one is, the richer one is

The general approach -is to use an insurance premium-based ap-, '
proach. Thetre are still plenty of problemg remaining in valuing’

~ that and ,other kinds of noncash’ mcome without going down that. -
. false trail.

This concludes our presentation today, and we would be happy to

- provide the commlttees thh any additional informatnop they may

require.- . . .
hank you, Mr. Chmrman 'y Yoo .
['I‘he attachmente to the prepared statement follow ]
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Appropriations Language

H.R. 7584, 96th éongress. Second Session, Sept«'nb_er 1980

A "BUREAU OF TiE CENSUS .
2 BALABIES AND EXPENSES |
21 - For expenses necessary for collecung. compxlmg. ans- L, )
22 lyzing, preparing, and publishing musncs. provided for by |

23 law, 8641090;000 $55, 6'00 000: Provided, That ‘the ‘Secre-
24 tary of Commerce is directed to eWte the prognm of col-
25 lectmg through lppropmte surveys, data on beneﬁts recewed

and data on participation in Federally funded, in-kind benefit ;'
programs. Programs on which data are. to be reported in-

olude. but are ot nccessml\ limited to food’ sumps ‘medic-

aid, medicare, and subsidles in areas such as housing, nutri- " .
tion, ‘child qare and transportation.. The Secreur,\"”bf-qu . ‘
merce is further directed to continue research and testing of *
technigues f;g l.nigning monetary values to in-kind benefits,

and for.calculagipg the impact of sich benefits on income and

poverty estimates. The Semw; of Commeree is also direct- | .

od to include in survey ropom boginninz no luer thati Octo- | o

ber 1, 1981, upproprim summaries of dm on in-kind bene- -

fits and estimaies of the effect, of in-kind benefits on the

number of families and individuals below the poverty Tevel.
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In 1979 With Independent Estimates of Aggregate
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lSTleTlON OF POVERTY HOUSEHOLDS, AND PERCENT OF POVERTY HQ)SENOLDS PAYIIG

Table 1,
- FEDERAL INCOME AND SOCIAL SEGJRI'N PAYROLL YAXES. 1974 AND 1981
<
1974 1981
: : , S Percent . ] | Percent
Characteristic . Percent | paying | o Percent paying
: : Percent payin Social .| Percent | payin Social
) of [ Federal [Security of | Federal | Security
: o total taxes taxes | . total | taxes | -taxes.
otalereeiinenieningee| 200,01 58| . 40,8 1000 6.5 | 42,0
Race and $panish Origin of . P S "
Householder: - - | R E . U :
“hit!o.ocunlc--nuouououcoo-oo 72.9 : . 6.0 3909 '-71.7 6.9 ‘2 9
B]‘Ckoo.ououooocoo;noncoo-ooo 25-8 . 5.1 ‘2.7 25.8 5‘2 39‘
- spaf“ﬁh originoo-.‘?oototuoo-o 7-7 9.4 » 61,1 0'4 9.8 . 50.6
T.Ype of Household: . | ) N ' : S
F.m‘]y houthO]dso-ccOQOIOQOO 59c5 7.1 54 .4 6°q3 73 . . 58,8
Married-couple families: - L - ,,4—) o .
‘With no pelated children e . -
U"der 187“"‘0"..“1.. . 110‘ s‘a 39.5 1607 ’507 3709 .
L . o N




With related chiidren

. M under 18000000.000000500
% Female householder, no -

husband present, with

related children under 18,

Nonfamily househofﬂé...;.....

Age of Housoho1der'
| 15 to 24 years...............
25 20 34 yedrSecseesservonone

A5 to B4 years,.ceiceersances
.. 55 to 6 y.ars....n..o.......
. -65, yea

| Number of Earncrs.

’ no "rn.rs....!'..............
1 ‘.rn.ro00..‘...0......“..‘

2 Olrnirt..-..........‘......
'3 satners or aorc,...........»

Size of Households:

"Ont‘DOPSOH.....55-.........«.
Two PErEONS . cecosovscissoncsr
Three p‘r‘on’.oooov-oooo.oooo
Four PersONSssvesesccnnsvvnse
‘Fiv. Persons Or MOPeeuvsevecse

‘ﬂd over............

13,4
35 to 44 years.ieeeveesnceens]
M
- 52,0
10.3

12.9:

39,7
19.6
11.5.,

9.9

" 19,3

- B3 |
C 3.
- 105 1.

TNy
N

10.6 |
21,6 |
15,0. .
' 130‘

_28;2

.7

- 3.2

20,81 0 A1

o 1302
“1147

16 1

19.8°
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Mr RANGEL. 'I‘hank you, Ml channon . ' ‘
Your statement, on page 4, says that the definition of poverty is
' the statutory responsxblhty of the Ofﬁce of Management and
v . Budget.
_ © . M. KINCANNON Yes, sir. ' _
"Mr. RanceL. But they reached this ?lef“mition based on the data-
that you collect; is that not correct? '
Mr. KINCANNON. Yes, I thank that's correct
» = Mr. RANGEL. So to a large extent, whatever final deflmtlon they

-

»

make in terms of who is poor and who needs assistance, the credi-

‘Bility of your data—or to put it another way, their decision is only
based on how good the information is that you are able to furmsh
" them; is that correct? -~

o Mr. KincaANNON. We hope that the1r decision 1s firmly based on .
"~ high quality data, and I should observe that it is hot based alone

- on—I-mean it would not necessarily be based alone on our data;

* ‘there are other sources‘ of data that could be brought to bear on -

~ that question.

Mr. RANGEL. But do they, the OMB, tell you the criterion whlch T

. h they want you to go out with to collect the information? -

Mr. KincanNNON. We collect income data, and they have declared' :

S ;-that what we have collected is used as the poverty threshold.
. Mr: RANGEL, But do they give you direction on how you should

. . be doing your Job as it relates to collectmg data for them to- make o

- the decision as'to what the définition is of poverty?

- Mr. KlNCANNON They give to the Census Bureau and other sta-

- tistical agencies of Government guidance generglly on the kind of
data needed to be collected for & whole range of Federal programs,
- and: policies; and analysis neegds, an¢:,that would include poverty.
- -Mr. RaNGEL. To what extent are‘yim willing to- assume the re-
- sponsibility of determining who s popr ‘in Amerlca from the
- " Bureau.of the Census pomt of view?
© Mr. KINCANNON 1 don’ t think the job of determmmg who is poor

"thinkJg¢ is primarily, or certainly not solely, a technical question. It
involves many aspects beyond the technical, skl'lls that statlsticiens
and ecgnomists can. bring to it.

Mr, Ranag. Well, could not- the political gundelmes be given to
yet the conclusions

would be a political conclusion rather . than one that would ‘be. "

,based on sound coll&ctgu: of data? - - c D

you to do a “effective professional job, an

Mr. KINCANNON iiot gure I understand your questlon
Mr. RangEeL. Well

R ‘working with?

Mr., KincannoN. We hlre the economists for the Census- BUreau""f" N
~..-that we workwith. I'm really not trying to dodge your question,

o osir. -

- in America is a.job that is suitable for the Census Bureau. I do not -

0 hn‘es these economlsts that you. will be'j,-

v

"M#. RANGEL. No, no. I don’t have any problem with the Office of . .- -

Management and Budget makmf political decisions; they are politi- -
em with dedicated public servants,

-cal appointees. I do have a prob
- such as yourself, being charged with making decisions that exclude

-
T vea

that they are not poor.- You are saymg, if I understand your wsf,

a9

. a large number of people who are really poor and making it appe { -
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mon‘y,ébrrectly, that you don’t make that decision, yoq juét go out g'i"' ‘o

and collect data, and OMB makes that decison; is that correct?
Mr. KincaANNON. No. It's a little more complicated than that. In -

-+ - the particular instance about collecting and valying noncash .
“ . income, we are operating, in our view, under the instruction pro-

» -vided in law by the Congress in September 1980, rather than any
direction from OMB, S e o
" Mr. RANGEL. Mr. Matsui. . =~ -
.+ Mr, MaTsul. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. : . S
Mr. Kincannon, you had eight, economists that were selected’ by
- your office for a May 18 hearing that was going to be/closed to the
-public. It was a task force discussion session. What role did OMB
play in the selection of those eight economists? ' ,
Mr. KINCANNON." At a technical level in/the Census Bureau, we = -
.. consulted with OMB .about an appropri&z-ﬂt}/l‘ist of experts, qualified -
.- experts, in the topics, who could be in t t group. . _ e
: ' r. MATsur. Did OMB make any independent fecommendations,
- or did you submit—your office submit to them - the list and' they :
. sighed off on the list? What was the process:through which the ul- .
‘timate eight were selected? o .
Mr. KiNncANNON, To my knowledge, they did not: make independ- .
ent suggestions, but I was not directly involved in those negotia--
}- ltions, 80 the process, as far as I understand it, was submitting a
~ Dr. Green, you may want to. comment.on that. _
‘Mr. Gregn, Yes, we did put together a list of economists who we - -
- felt were experts in the particular areas that we needed to look at_ -
for the problem -of valuing noncash benefits, and then we conferred =
. with the Office of Management and Budget on the selection.. C
=~ 'But it was reall‘y a Census Bureau selection, a Census Buteau -
~ group of what we felt were the leading experts in the country that o
.~ . could give us a serious technical review. of the three issues that we S
.#  wanted them to look at. -‘ T Lo T
) Mr. MAtsui. 'Did you submit 8 names to them, or 16 names to
p them, and then they signed off on them, or what was-~what actual-
-~ . ly happened? o - . '
Mr. GreeN. Well, as the discussions were going on, there were " .
- more than eight originally, as we talked about peo le who would... = - .
- be good selections, but we came up with aligt of eight 'who we felt S
: . were preeminent. , ' ’ _ L
Mr. MaTsut. I understand that was your final conélusion; you got . -
: eight; but how was that list derived? I mean, how many did gou
“... ~ have, and then did you submit 16 names to OMB and then OMB-—
o what happened? =~ . . S . ' .
. Mr. GreeN. T also was. ot involved in all the ‘deliberations, Con-"
gressman. Coed ' 'l S .
" Mr. MATsuL. Was theré anything in writing—in other words, did . -
- you submit ﬁletter of transmittal along with the.names. :
Mr. GreeN. We did put together a list of the eight peogle ang o *
¢ g00 C

: tlﬁeir affiliations and discussed why we thought they would
. choices, o _ ‘ , .
2 Mr. Matsuj. Why was.a list submitted to the OMB office in the
- first :placg? o R R =

‘ o .l '.. N '.:.-.




" Mr. GrEEN, Well, the Office of Statistical Policy at ‘OMB oversees
statistical work, so it seemed entirely appropriate, but I will note -

~~that we were dealing with career people there, not political people.
l\k(,{KINCANNON. et me say that it's not at all unprecedented

. e

* his testimony were neer

_ " art you still formulating your——

q

»for#lis qt the Census Bureau, over a period of many yearg, to have
consulted with the Statjstical-PoliciJ Office, whatever its hame has
been, in OMB, or when it has beén lodged elsewhere, abodt particu-

' lar experts to hire on particular projects having to do with im-
- provement of statistical series. That's simply not unprecedented.

Mr. MaTsul. You were aware of'Mr. Stockman's testimgny of last
year, however, when you did submit the list of the eight economists

- to OMB—is this correct—thé testimony in which he disecussed non-
* cash benefits as being part of income? S _
Mr. KiNcannon. I was.not particularly aware of that' separate

piece of testim8ny. I'm -not surprised at that theme in his testimo-

~ Mr. GreEN. I can also sag, to.my kr.lov\"’le;ige, that the contents of
r

Mr. Marsut. Do you plan to reconvene a group of ecofomists any

ought up in sélecting the individuals..

" .ny, and that same theme—same point may have been made in -
. other testimony as well. ' : ‘ :

time this year to discliss this issue to any degree at this time, or B

Mr. KiNncaANNON, Well, we are still dec"iding the best waSr to gat
advice. We want ta have advice from economists of that stature,

- 4@ the people who have worked in appropriate fields, to give us their

.ty rate; is this correct?

"+ Congress.

", " technical.views on what we are doing. We think that would be val-
~suable to us. . ’ ) 4

I think we have shown by our cancellation of this meeting that

: we do not think we can afford to have that action misunderstood,
. 3-and we have to find a way that we can do that and not mi lead -
| people. about something going on in that meeting that should not
“ go on. : ‘ . L . ' .
Mr. Martsul. If the Congress should ask the Census Bureau to do

something by way of legislative language or report language that

" you people feel §s inappropriate, you would advise the Congress of

that—is this correct——so that they could, rethink the situation.
Mr. KINCANNON. Yes, sir. ! '

Mr. Marsul. You ‘heard Mrs. Orshansky's -,tesfim.ony before yot;rs. :

where, when she devised the definition of poverty in the 1960’s, she
indicated that she did 'not take into consideration and would not

expect: an{body to take into consideration in that definition non-
8fi Y

cash' bendfits; is this correct? You heard that testimony? -
‘Mr. KiNcANNON. Yes, I did hear that testimony. )

Mr. Marsul.‘But, nevertheless, in your dealings with the issue of
poverty, you are now seeking to at least eome Fdwith a definition

of these noncash benefits in terms of how it wou affect- the pover-
Mr. Kincannon. Well, yes, we ard :gioingv th_&t as directed by the

Mr. Matsd1. Exactly, g —o— . b

-+ Mr, KINCANNON. In fairness, we are interested in measuring non-
“cash income’of all kinds, whatever we’ ate technically able to do, -

- and are moving todogo. . * . .
) ’ X S . FY »\“' ]
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Mr. Marsth. But you did hear her testimony where she indicated - -,

that it certainly would be inappropriaté, and she was the author bf
this lan uage; 1 mean, she was the author of this formula; so she is

saying, basically, Iyou shouldn’t even be includidg ‘these noncash '
benefits as part o :
" Mr. KINCANNON. W;l? I'm not sure that that point of view can

the ‘income level for the definition of poverty.

be accepted without che€ful examination; PR
Let's just sort. of turn it -another way. If, for example, the: Con-

. Bregs terminated the Food Stamp Program and we continuld meas- . .
uring income the way the Census Bureau measures .it in the CPS

now, it would not show that anyone was worse off, .

ow, if you look at'it from {
want to fail to examine other ways of measuring income. 2

Mr, Marsur. Well, there was a reduction in’food stamps; 'there

hag been a reduction in some housing pregrams, section 8, 202;
there has been a reduction in medicare benefits; but I haven't
hegrd the Census Bureau come out and say, “Well, gee, that rheans
tbc{lpoverty rate has gone up.” e e Co
» :'{Mave;(you come up with any report——

r. Ki

!

hat point of view, I'don’t think we

NcanNNON. Well, I think, as a matter of fact, in our testi-

m ‘r:iy,'either in April or before Chairman Rangel last Qctober, that
weydid say that changes iy some programs may have peen al cause

- in the increase in poverty 1n 1980-82, . )

The reason we can’t be vory certain about that is thht, again, we
-are relying on the current population survey, which 1s conducted
once a year and deals with a calendar year income, and most of

».

these programs have eligibility periods that are.shorter than a

yeqr, s0 it is very difficult to really tell what components of thgt |
' sort. go into causing a change. : e .

That wenkness on the part of the CPS is-one of the reasons for
beginning the new survey of income and program participation. It

ge}s monthly data with a 4-month recall peripd, interviews,every .

person in the household rz her than just, one representative
me¢mber of the household! and it is desigried to obfain infrmation
nbput participation in Federal programs like food stamps, and so

" Mr. Marsul. Well, you know, it'’s my hope—and you have. indicat- |

- ed' to me. personally—that you certainly want to work "with the

Congress to make sure that there is no’ misunderstanding of what
you are doing and what your Burcau is doing. ’ ‘

- At the same time, you know, I reiterate my caution to you that T
- hope you ean understdnd why' a number of groups on the outside

and why a number of Members of Congress ‘are concerned gbout.

what you are doing now. :
Mr. Stockman, late last year, comes up with !
revolutionary, scholarly report on redefining p

anel of eight that 'is selected in corx{unction with the Office of
anagement-and Budget.. You then cal

hat he considers a’

verty to reduce it
from 16 to 11  percent. Some roonths later, you come up with a

a closed, secret hearing on .

May 18, and one day you are su posed to c@e up with a valuation -

‘of four different categories of inkind benefits. Voo

I hope you understand that by all of those actions, indepengdent- -

1y, you havae created a credibility problenf for yogr Bureau, wich I -~
- considet, along with Mr. Rangel, to have been in the pgst a very
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- professional Bureau that business, labor, and~eyerybody else has to

depend upon for ‘statistical information. I certainly hope that

¢ - before you reconvene this meeting, that you consult with the ap-

« ~*  propriate Members of Congress t#ht are involved, because we are

' three branches; we ‘are the third, and I think it's extremely impor-

+ tant that you, in fact, work closely with us on this particular
“ matter, : ' '

With tl’ut, I'd like to thank you, ,And [ understand you are a pro-

-fegsional in the Census Bureau, and you certainly do not want to o
~get involved in political matters, but I'm just afraid that, because - x
of some actions that have been taken, you have put yourself in the

middje of a political situation. It's regrettable, but, at the same -

time, [ hope that this lesson will not go unnoticed so that in the
-future this will not.-happen. : ‘ o,

Mr. KiNCANNON. I'm pleased. to,be able to say, although.some oc- .
casional pain dgcurs as a consequence, that we are not terribly po- -
litically sophisticated at the Census Bureau,~« o
~ I can certainly understand how information on the part of some
people about given events seen in a certain relationship could be .
misunderstood and how we woul® have ‘been better off had we
placed .any actions we were taking in the context of all the actions .

. we were taking, - . . ’ , ‘

Mr. Matsur. And let me say, Mr, Kincgnnon, that this isn't en- * -~
tirely your fault’ or the fault of the outside groups. This administra-
tion has a tendency—and you don’t have to acknowledge this—but
has a tendency to redefine things in order to come up with the ‘

rong conclusions, and I think that's why there is an additional

" suspicion that many of us, have had. The unemployment rate has
been redefined, and a number of things have been redefined.
[ know you don’t have to respond to that; I certainly don’t want :
vou to; but that’s part of the problem that we have faced as a , o
--rg&ult of the situation, - ‘ Lo -

¢

‘Mr. KincanNON, Thank you, sir. .+ ' i o
- _-Mr. RANGEL, Mr. Kincannon, you had the opportunity to listen to -
~ Mrs. Orshansky, who thought that these standards that we . are

_using could be updated; do you agree? :
Mr. KiNcaNNON. I don’t think that I would come necessarily to

the conclusion that because something is 20 years old, it should,

per-se, be updated. ‘ . ‘ -

v Mr. RanGEL: | did not think her testimony was because it was 20

.- yeurs old. She ssdid because things have changed and that we
~-ghould take another look at it. She thought.that we could find ... - .
- "more effective criteria; not just because it is dld. ¢ S .
‘o Or, to put it another way, do you think the data that you are *
" .. now using—the standards "that you. are using to défermine the
poor, are the best? . o ¥
. Mr. KincANNON. Do I think the current threshold for poverty is

! the best? [ simply cannot answer that. . = ‘ o

o Mr. RANGEL. (g,K. Well, maybe the Congress can help you answer

B by requiring some type of an updafe, 80 that we can feel more .

\ . secure that we are using the best available data to determine the -

- economic status of Americans out there, - C
Maybe Mr. Matsui and [ can get together and tdlk about a com-
migsion. I'd like to see what our Bureau of Census can dd'inya non- "

. 7y ) . v,. : e

n . Lo

'
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.- political way to evaluate/‘st&ndarda and report to the Congress, and
-that way we'all will have an opportunity to participate in' this
. - process. | ; L '
. Thank You very much for your testimony,
Mr. KiNncANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.’
. ~Mr. GreeN. Thank you, sir, S . o
vy ~ Mr. RangEL. Our last witness is Eric Hanushek,. Deputy Director
o *  of the Confgressional Budget Office. ' - .
o “Mr. Hanushek, your full statement ‘will be entered into the
. record, %ithout objection, and you may highlight your testimony or
~-._. proceed as you feel most comfortable. ’Fhaﬂgk you for appearing
" hefore us today. ' ‘ ~ -

STATEMENT OF. ERIC' A. HANUSHEK, I)E'PUTY. DIRECTOR, CON-

: Gllk “SSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY JAN!CE "

© . PESKIN ., e o

' My, HaNusHEk. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :
- 1I'd like to introduce Janice Peskin from the CBO staff, who has = "~

- joined me today also. : ro ' ' . ’
- Mr. -RANGEL. Welcomie to the committee. -

! Ms. PeskiN. Thank you. : N :

' Mr. HANUBHEK. Mr. Chairman, the measurement of poverty is
inherently subjective, and any estimate of the number of poor per- -
gons will be imprecise. Nonetheless, the attempt is worthwhile, It

““enables the Nation to assess how well it is cfoing in alleviating
need, and it,can also help in directing' limited {Government re-
sources to assist those people who are most lackinJ. 1

The current method for ineasuring poverty has a number of
shortcomings, however. One concern is that &n important part of
Federul assistance to low-income people~—programs that provide
- benefits in kind rather than id cash-—is not counted when consider- -
* ing how well off they are. o s

- As a result, some of those who are counted as poor may, in fact,
'bé better off' than others who have more cash income but benefit
from fewer inkind progrhms. Other shortcomings have the opposite

. effect, however—understating the' needs among the low-income .

. po&ulatiqn. - ' oo

y remarks today wil| cover three topice: First, how poverty is
measured, second, craticisms of the current measure and options for .
+,' altering it, and third, possible effects of changing the poverty meas-

“oure. e ' . . : R '

Since we have spent a lot of time this mornin already discussing

" the nature of the current poverty index, I'll skip over that section

~of my tegtimony and go to page 3, which starts with criticisms of

v

the current measure. . - ,
-~ A number of difficulties exist with the current method of meas-
uring poverty, including how the minimupp_thresholds are set, the
trentment of taxes, and the exclusion of jnkind benefits from
. income. : : A . -
+ While"most recent attengion "has focused on the treatment of
t  inkind benefits, the other problems may be equally important, - .

L [ f ! . . .
Lo N . : R ) i " . i ’ ' ) '
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ESTABLISHMENT OF POVERTY THRESHOLDS

The poverty thresholds themselves have been criticized because.
they are hased on a direct estimate only of food requirements. Min- -
imum needs for shelter, clothing,’ medical care, and other goods .

.and services are not assessed directly.

»

it

A related problem is that the current poverty thresholds are out

~of date. For one thing, the proporticn of income spent on food by -

the average family has changed since 1955. v :

If the 1977-78 food consurfiption- survey was té set the poverty
thresholds in the same way as the earlier one was, the poverty
lines would be fixed at 3.7 times the minimum food costs—about 23

‘percent above the current levels,

Other updates might have the opposite effect, however. For ex-

ample, if the present version of the Consumer Price-Index—which

. measures housing costs more accurately than . earlier ones—had

been used since .the late 1960’s to update the poverty thresholds,

. the poverty line for a family of four would be about 9 percent lower
- than it is now. o

Another concern is that the poverty thresholds do not tecognize

cost-of-living differences among different parts of the country. Geo- .

graphically specific poverty thresholds might provide a more re:

fined picture of need, but, unfortunately, adequate data are not
“"now available to estimate those with any precision, ¢ :

Cost-of-living differentials could, however, be great. For example,
in 1982, the recently discontinued Bureau of Labor Statistics
“lower living standard” budget for a four-person family—a concept

_that differs significantly from the market basket used foir poverty
standards—ranged between about $13,700 and $17,100 within, the_'

continental Unuted States. » : ,
. 4 . ) . N

' ' TREATMENT OF TAXES .

The current treatment of taxes presents another problem,'- be-
cause it ig inconsistent. While the poverty thresholds are based on

an' estimate of minimally adequate after-tax in¢ome, the determi- .

nation of whether-a particular person or family is poor is made in
terms of pretax income—ignering the fact that money paid in taxes

. is'not. available for private spending.
Althotugh persons with incomes near the poverty line generally

ay little in Federal income taxes, 6.7 percent of their earnings go
or paytroll taxes, Al -

Thef treatment of taxep could be made consistent either by con--
. .giderifig a person's or family’s after-tax income in judging poverty

~ status,‘or br raising the povert%' thresholds to make them measures
before-tax income, Either approach

of minimally adequate levels o

would increase the sount of poor, persons.

o FXCLUSION OF IN-KIND RENEFITS
A final issue concerns the exclusion of the value of in-kind bene-

fits from income in measuring poverty. While such benefits were -
probably a relatively small part of income when the poverty .
thresholds were first established, they have been a major compo- "

o : : - .
i . ' ' /‘




‘timation problemgs are [great st
A

R

nent of our efforts to alleviate poverty and»-hm:ie grown ;ap_preciably -

-in recent years. ,

. " For example, in constant 1982 dollars, spend'ing on the m jor
means-tested noncash begefit. programs increased from $5.3' illion

in 1966 to $46.9 billion in 1982, .

In a pair of recent reports, the Census Bureau used three differ-

ent techniques to estimate the value of federally provided in-kind
benefits, B ' ) N

" The first techni(iue-——tho' market:value approacix—;astimétes what

‘it “'would take to purchase the in-kind benefits in ‘the private’

market. . o _ Y
Valuing noncash benefits at theirz'markgt-prfc’eﬁends to over-

state their contribution to reducing poverty, since the Government

may be providing. amounts of one: good or service well.in excess of |

what the individual would have purchaged privately, while leaving
—other needs unsatisfied. o : ‘

The setond valuation method attempts to measure the cash
equivglent value to the recipient of inkind benefits—that is, the

i

amoyfnt of cash that a recipient would be wilfing to give up to = ,'

obtain them.

- Cgggsus resealrchersalpproxi‘ma%e' this cohcept by eitimating the

norffial expenditure on the item by consumers with incomes and . '

other characteristics similar to th

did not recgive'the inkind benefits. : : ‘

. The third approach-—the so:called poverty-bud‘get-share value—is

like the cash equivalent value, except that the “pormal” expendi-

ture is what unassisted consumers with cagh incdhes at the paver-

ty line pay for the good or service. ' : o
Analysts tend to prefer the cash equivalent concept as being the

e program beneficiaries but who

best approximation of ‘the value of the benefit to the recipient,
* though estimates may be difficult-to develop. - . :
. Hstimation problems are least severe when the good is provided
at a level that is not likely to exceed greatly what a low-income-

person would dtherwise purchasé, as in the case of food. stamps. Es-
medical benefis. ?V

‘ FOQD STAMPS | o
Food stamps' are the easies} of, the noncash benefits to value,

equal to their face value.

Algo, since the amount of s'ti}m 8 a person receives generally S |

does not exceed .the amount that'a low-income person would other-

wise «spend for food, the stamps’ cash equivalent and,-povgrty—"e_'_ . f;

> budget-share values are both closeto their. market value.

'HOUBING AS§ISTANCE ;. °

o Valuing‘housing subsidies presenhts aégreater problem, Under

.4, most housing assistance programs, the G ,

:». .« the housing costs for many low-income renters living in publicly or
- privately owndd projects, v . -, A

vernment pays a shgre of

" v ’
.

L

hen the /opposite is‘true, as' with .
ot . ‘l' “ H : :

- with the three valuatiop teghniques yielding similar results. Since

. the stamps are directly redeema "le or,_food, their market value is' ',




o $1,140 under the

.
Estlmatmg the murket value of the subsxdy thus requlres esti-
mating what each subsidized dwelling would have rented for in the

private market. This is a difficult task, particularly in the case of.
- publicly owned projects and in the cases where few equivalent un- .
subsidized units exist in the same market. Estimating the cash -

equlvalent or poverty budget share compounds this problem by a E
requiring estimates of typical housing expenditures for unsubsi-
dized tenants. Applying these techniques, the Census Bureau esti-

mates that the average value of housing assistance in- 1982 was -

about $1,530 perghousehold under the market-value technique,
%ash equwalent approach, and ‘$1, ObO under the
poverty-value method _ .

HEALTH CARE

Medlcnre and ‘medicaid are perhaps the most dlfﬁcult in-kind -

benefits to value, and the results are especially sensitive to the

* technique used. In all cages, these benefits are valued as an insur- |

ance policy rather than as the actual claims paid on behalf. of a
particular 1nd1v1dual This avoids counting as better off those per-

- ~sons who. are ill in a given-year and thus have large’ medical bllls,

paid by the Government.

Valuing benefits at their market value could, nonetheless,i
produce misleading estimates of poverty, because the market valie'

" far exceeds what low»mcome persons would otherwxse spend on
medical care.

For ‘a single person aged 65 or over with cash mcome below the -

poverty line, for exanrple, the market value of medicare and medic- .

" aid together averaged more then $2,500 in 1982, Because the cur-

renf, poverty threshhold for such % person was about $4, 600 in that :

year, using the market value approach would 8o fax toward defin< ” .’ |

ing away poverty for this group. -

By contrast, the Census Bureau estimates of the cash equwa ent .
and poverty-budget-share values of medicare and medicaid erej

much lower—about $460 and $500, respectively.

However, for technical reasons, these themselves may be too low.

" For example, the -household expendltuxe surveys used to develop |
these estimates are quite old, from a time when the proportion. of"‘ .

expenditures going for medical care wgs much lower.

hesq difficulties in valuation mak® health benefits the ‘[east at- ,

1
R4

- tractive vindldate for inclusion in measures of income:’ v

lMPLlCA’l‘lONB FOR 'I‘HE HOVER'I‘Y THRESHQLQ

.

However\they are valued including noncash benefits other than -
‘food stamps\ as income would necessitate a reconsideration of the‘

" poverty threshholds in order to maintain cOnsistency.
The consumer expenditure survey that éstablished the poverty
level at-three\times the cost of the minimum adequdte diet com-

pared food expenditures to cash income only. Thus, consistency
suggests that a ‘new, larger multiplier would have to be developed .

_to reflect the inclusion of all in- kind Renefits—including private

ones such as employer contributf health- benefit plans and - -

charlty health carein the expa d fmltxon of income.

'1'\\.
\
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" EFFECTS OF CHANGING THE POVERTY MEASURE -

Jf the Census Bureau altered its procedures for measuring pover-
ty, the count of poor persons would necessarily change, but the
“impact on Federal programs would depe_nd“upon t.h.p specific alter- . '

Poverty counts

v
~_
.

' -t measufing poverty would alter -
estimates of the number of poor, but the magnitudé and even the
direction of change would depend on the specific revisions made.

. " The Census Bureau estimates that if the value of all major in- ,
- kind benefits was included in indome, but the poverty threshholds v

were left unchénged, the povért}? rate for 1982 would drop from 15

. -percent to somewhere between 10 and 13 percent, depending upon

S : ._ch
. - might even ingreage, /

-1 wProgram effects ,

. of &tie presenty procedures such as the treatment of taxes were

. ..« both entitlement programs and grants to States and localities, but _
. .. the impagts would be greatest if the programs’ enabling legislation .. v
- ‘were also changed to make use of the amended measure to target = -

' - aid or set benefit levels, / - : ST

" tory references to.the po

- efits as ificome for the pulrpose of estimating the size of the poverty

" modifications were made,

"fed to refleot changesin the definition of poverty, the

. bility for pther assistance, few#r persons would be -eligible and .
. - those qualifying would receive less. '

. “hierarchy of noncash benefits 8o that, for exgmple, food stamps
-, were not.counted ag income in setting housing ;Ea‘iatahce payments.
. at the same time that housing subsidies were counted in determin. - - -

- 'ing food stamp benefits.. -0 7 e

- :Entitlement assistance progz'ams

the valuation technique used." L
. If the poverty threshholds were also changed—or if other aspects

ged—poverty estimates would decline by a smaller amount’or

Charging how poverty is measured could affect the operation of

® Of the major Federal entitlement programs, only the Food Stamp
Program and ceqtain of the. child nutrition programs include statu- -
Erty guidelinés. 'In both cases, eligibility -
“i8 limited to persons from households with cash incomes no greater
than the specific multiples of the Office of Management and
Budget poverty guidelines. - ' ‘ o

9 Thus, even in these: prograrms, including the value of in-kind ben- . °

‘population would not autothatically change the number bf persons

qualifying for assistance.| ' , o o '
- /1f, however, the poverty threshholds were also changed, or other

{h'e numbet,of persons, and thus the total #.. -

‘program costs, would be ‘affected, \ g o

If authgrizing statutes for the benefit programs

: also amend-

_ fects on as- - . -
sistance to the poot could be widespread. If, for example, the value
.of one in-kind benefit were counted as’income in determining eligi-

Any such move, however, would require careful specification of a

R . ) . . . ',
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. Grants to States and localities =~ - T

", Federal poverty guidelines are also used to target assistance in -
programs that provide grants to States and localities to finance
specific ‘public services. Here, altering the definition of poverty®
would ndt affect program costs, which 4re controlled through- -
. annual appropriations, but thgy might affect who benefits from

these programs. I ' s

In some cases—such as Head Start and the Maternal and Child . .

Health Care Services Program—States. and localities are required - . .

to target the use of Federal funds on poor persons or on persops o
with incomeés below some multiple of the poverty threshhold. In = - =
~ these instances, & change in the procedures for judging whether

persons are poor %ould affect eligibility if it. were carried over to
. program operatingfrules. 5 R '

*In other instBhces—such as Community Development Block

Grants and Uwban Development Action ‘Grants—the numbper of
poor persons in a city or State is used as one factor in determining
whether a jurisdiction is eligible for assistance or in setting each
“jurisdiction’s share of available funds. . : -

. In these cases, changing census poverty-estimates could affect
the allocation of Federal aid, but only to the extent that the distri-

bution of poor persons under the new definition differed from the

distribution of the poverty population under the present definition, . * |

Furthermore, in some cases; reliable State- and city-level esti- :

- matés. of the ‘poverty population under an amended definition
would take some timg and expense to develop. SR
For example, if the value of in-kind benefits were counted as

income, poverty coun&s for cities would not be available until the

=

next decennial census) and then only if the cepsus were greatly ex-
panded to include quéstions on the’tecipiency: of in-kind benefits.

Conclusion

* dn conclusion, numerous questions have been raised Ifeg'a_rding

~ current. procedures for measuring the extent of poverty. In some
cases, such as the exclusion from income of those Federal benefits .
that are closest to cash—and here I really am talking about the.’
Food Stamp Progra#i-—immediate changes could be made.

In other cases—such as where to set poverty threshholds,jhow to.
“correct for the current inconsistent treatment of taxes, and How to - . ..
treat more difficult-to-value in-kind berefits, such as medical pay- o

ments—additional research may be called for.” : LY
" In any event, because of the importance of poverty measures, the SR
Government may wish to delay any immediate shift in current = - .

practices and, instead, consider the entire range of: possible changes. - .- -
~ together as part of a broad reassessment of how to define need. ~ .~
. [The statement of Mr. Hanushek follows:} ' S

"Pegrivony or Efie A. HaRustek, Dreuty Dirgcror, ConorrsstoNaL Bupakr OFFice

-

. . 'The measurenient of poverty is inherently subjective, and any estimate ‘of the
" number of poor persons will be imprecise. Nonetheless, the attempt is worthwhile, g
It ennbles the nation to assess how well it is doing in alleviating neéd, and it can .
also help in dir@ng liml}ed goyernnient resources to assist those persons who are

- e

‘most lﬂcki!}“. )
' . .
» -




The current mothod for mensuring poverty has a number of shortcomings, howev-

er. One concern is that an important:part of federal assistance to low-income per-

)

sons-#programs that provide benefits in kind, rather than in cash—is not counted

‘when considering how well off they are. As a result, some of those who are counted -

ay poor may, in fact, be better off than others who haye more cash income but who

effect, however—undarstating needgfamong-the low-income population.

,g ‘benefit from fewer in-kind programs. Other shortcomings may have the opposite ~ ’

s y 'remarks today will cover thtee topics: how poverty is now measured; criti-

-

. s
M

(" : cisms of the current measure and options for -altering it; and possi!{le offects of .

3

changing the poverty measure.

THE MEABUREMENT OF BOVERTY .

The current federal p verty measure was developed in the 1960s as ‘a standard of -
what is needed to got by, rather than as a.measure of how well off any.person is

_ compared to the average. It is based on the cost of the Department of Agiiculture's
1961 economy food plan, 'desitﬂled to meet recommended dietary allowances at the
time. Since comparable standa

mined by multiplying the cost of the food plan by three. This factor wus derived

©from a 1955 household food consumption survey which showed that the typical

family of three or more spent one-third of its after-tax income on food, The poverty
threhold varies with the age of the household head and with family %ize. Initially,

“the thresholds were updated using estimates of the increase in food. costs. Since-

1969, however, they have been updated annually by the Consumer Price Index
FUACPDY In 1982—the latest year for which income data are available—the poverty
+ line far-a family of fous was $9,862,. - . ) . :

“ensus Bureau publishes estimates of the number of poor persons

—

Each year, the (

unrelated individufls. Cash assistance payments from government programs, such -

Survey.? This proidure measures total cash income, before taxes, for families 'and

us Social Security And Aid to Families with Dependent Children, are included, but
noncash benefits such ns food stamps, housing assistance, Medicare, and Medicaid
ar¢ not considered income when judging an individual's or family’s poverty status.
Using this method, the Census Burez‘xu estimates that 15, percent of the’ population
was poor in 1982, - o S

A}

CRITICISMS OF THE CURIENT MEASURE

A number of ditficulties exist with the currdnt method of measuring S‘overty. in-
cluding how the minimum thresholds are set, ghe treatment oftaxes, and the exclu-

siof)- of in-kind benefits from inconie.® While fhost recent attention has focused on-

the treatment of in-kind benefits, the other prablems may be equally jmportant. .

) f' Establishment of poverty thresholds

The poverty thresholds thémselveg have been eriticized because thiey are_"}msed on
a_direct estimate only of food requirements. Minimum needs for, shelter, clothing,
medical care, and other goods and services are not assessed directly. A related prob-
lem is that the current proverty thresholds are out of date. ffor one thim{, the pro-

ortiot of income spent on.food by the average family has changed since 1955. If the

)
T 5977;-1978 food consumption survey was used to set the pbvert{ thresholds in the -

same Qay the carlier one was, the poverty lines would be fixed at 3.7 times mini-

mum _costs—about 2 pergent above present levels. Other updates might have
: _lhﬁ- op  effect, however. For example, if the present version of the CPI—which
ensur

m
.

) ' At present, the federal uovumxrenl uses two slightly different definitions of poverty. The
Census Bureng’ definition, also re
number of poo
and lecalities. The Office of Management and Budvet delinition, often réferred to as the adinin-
istrative definition, is used.to judge income eligibility in programs; The OMB poverty thresholds

" munt be forecast forward from the Census levels to oblain values for the qurrent program year,

-2 The decennial Cennus is used to estimate poverty rates for states and citjos.
" " "Not copsidered here is the problem of underreporting of income in the Current Population
sSurved particularly from such nonwage sources os interest, dividends, rents collacted, and some

may cause the poverty rate to be overentimated, it has to do with inaccuraclpe in-the dota und is

transfer payments, such as Aid to Families with Dependent Children. Whll}th a underroporting,

nat a coheeptunl issue regarding the measurement of ‘poverty; which la the focus of my state-

L]

s

ment, S , : ¥

. ) . S et e

ds for the cost of minimally adequate amounts of .
housing, clothing, or medical care were -not available, the poverty line was deter- -

+ in the nation as a whole, using income data taken from the Current Population -

sing costs ‘more accurately than earlier ones—had been used since the

rred Lo a8 the statistical definition, is used to count the -
persons and is employed in fortnulas that gllocate fedoral ‘dollars among states




late 1960s to update the poverty thresholds, the poverty line for a' family of four
_would be about 9 percent lower than it is now.4 . ' _
Another concern is that the poverty thresholds do not recognize cost-of-living dif-

forences among dlfferent parts of ‘the country.® Geographically specific r’overty L 'v j
Y, '

thresholds might provide a more refined picture-of need, but, unfortunately, ade-
nuute data are not now available to estimate those with any precision. Cost-of-living
ifferentials could, however, be great. For akample, in 1982 the recently discontin- :
ued Bureau of Labor Statistics “lower living standard’ budget for a 4-pérson - .
family—a concept that differs significantly from the market basket used in poverty ;
standards—ranged between about $13,700 and $17,100 within the continental .
-United States, o o _ o S
Trealment of taxes ' o o P T e
" The current treatment of taxes presents danother problem, because it is inconsist--
ent. While the poverty thresholds are based on an estimate of minimally adequate.
after-tax income, the determination of whether a particular person or family is poor C
is made in terms of pre-tux income—ignoring the fact that money paid in taxes is W
not available for private spending. Although persons with incomes near the poverty . . - -
line generally pay little in federal income taxes, 6.7 ‘percent of their earnings go for -
payroll taxes. : Ce _— . o
The treatment of taxes could be made consistent either by considering a person’s * .
. or family’s after-tax’ income in judging poverty status, or by. raising the verty
- thresholds to make them medsures of minimally adequate leveld of before-tax
income. - Either approach would increase 'the count of poor persons. The latter
.change might be more difficult to implement, however, because it would require set-
* ting numerous different thresholds, depending on what share of-income was from

-~

taxable sources, .
Exclusion of inbkind benefits - - v

3 .
A final issue concerns the exclusion of the value of in-kind benefits from income
in measuring poverty. While such benefits were probably a relatively small part of -
income when:the poverty thresholds were first established, they have been a major
component of our efforts to alleviate poverty, and have growp appreciably in recent
years. For example, in constant 1982 dollars, spending oit’ the major means-tested -
noncash benefit programs increased from $56.3 billion in 1966 to ${i.9 billion. in

1982.0 0 o .

~"In a pair of recent reports, the Census Bureau used three differe ttechnjques to ..

estimate the ‘vaue of federally provided in-kind benefits.” The firaftechniue—the

market-value approach—estimates what it"would take to purchase the in-kind bene- .o

fits in the private market.-Valuing noncagh benefits ab}their market prices tends to NS

overstate their contribution to reducingf poverty, howdyer, since the government”

may be providing amounts of one good ol service well in M¢bss of what the individ-

ual would have purchased privately, While leaving other heeds unsatisfied. The

second valuation method attempts to measure the cash-équivalent value to the re-- -

cipient of in:kind benefits—that js; the amount of cash that a recipient would be

¥ . willing to give up to obtain them. Census researchers approximate this concept by

: estimating-the “normal” expenditure on the item by ‘consumers with incomes and .

- vther characteristics similar to the program beneficiaries but who do not receive the . " 3y
irtkind benefits. The third approach—the so-called poverty-budget-share value—is ..~ .
like the cash-equivalent value, except that the “normal” expenditure is what unas- o

- sisted consumers with cash incomes at the poverty line pay for the good or gervice.® = -~ 3
~ 4 8ee: Background Material on_Poverty, a tommittee print of the Bubcommittee on Oversjght: s !

and the Subcommittee.on Public Assistance and Uhemglllo meft Cdmgensatlon of the Commit-- %

© tee ({P Ways and Meang, U.8. House of Representatives ( ﬁCP:Qg-lB, ctober 17, 1083). : S
» Until 1981, lower thyesholds were used for farm families yrefiect household production of - o

' L3 .

o, . .
® Thede figures include spending for food stamps, eghoul iunches, housing asgistance, and Med: :
" . .. icaid. Other federal in-kind benefits not counted In™hese figures include Medicare, veterans' i
*,  health care, and educational assistance for postsecondary studetits. Inektind bonefits &)mvldedby o
state-and local governments—other than state spending for Medicaid—are also exclutled, - o o
, . TUS. Department of Commerce, Buﬁmu pf.the Census, "Alternativa Methods for' Valuing 8e- v "
lected In-Kind 'l‘rqnsfer Benefits and Measuring Their Effect on Poverty,” Techni¢al Paper 5o, - v,
Maich 1682; and "Egtimates of Poverty Including the Value of Noncash engfita: 1979 to 19682
'I‘ccg‘nicnl Paper 51, February 1984, . . ‘ : ‘
* Fot programs that serve, on average, persons with incomes above thd poverty lipe, suoh ax .
‘ - Medicare, the average cash-equivalent value will excaed the average povnrty-budfob-l are value,
™y - Where benoficiaries’ incomes, on dverage, fall below the poverty ling, the opposite will bo true.

o

o




' .
- ‘Analysts tend to prefer the cash-equivalent concept as being the best aj)proxima- ."“f :

tion of the value of the benefit to. the recipient, though estimates may be difficult to

develop. Estimation problems are least severe when the good is provided at a level
‘that is not likely to greatly exceed what a low-income person would otherwise plm
. e >

- chase asin the-caseof food stamps. Estimation problems are greatest when th
- posite is true, a8 with medical benefits. : '

.~ Food Stamps. Food stamps are the easiest of the ndncash benefits to value, with .

© the three valuation techniquey yielding similar results. Since the stamps are. directs
C 1{1 redeemable for food, their market valud is equal to their face value. Also, since
the amount of stamps a-é)erson receives generally does not exceed the amount that a
low-income person would otherwise spend for food, the stamps’ cash-equivalent and
poverty-budget-share values are both closé to their market valde. ~ o :
Housing Assistance. Valuing housing subsidies presents greater problems, Under

“most housing assistance programs, the governmeént pays a share of the housing costs

for many lower-income renters living in publicly or privately owned projects. Esti- .

-mating the market value of the subsidy thus requires estimating what each subsi-

.dized dwelling would have rented for in the private market. This is a difficult task,

particularly in the case of publicly owned ‘projects and in cases where .few equiva-
lent unsubsidized housing units exist in the same type of market, Estimating the

> cae!h-equi\rqlehts or poverty-budget-share value compounds.this problem by also re--
quiring estimatés of typical housing expenditures for unsubsidized tenants, Apply- -

ing these techniques, the Census Bureau estigates that the average value of hous-
ing assistance in 1982 was.about $1,680 per hﬁ

] ehold under the market-value tech:
nique, $1,140 under the cash-equivalent approach, and $1,060 under the poverty-
value method.® : - :

~ " Health Care. Medicare and Medlicaid -are perhabs the most difficult in-kind bene- '

fits to value, and the results are especially sensitive to the technique used. In all
cases, thse benefits are valued as an insurance policy rather than as the actual
claims paid on behalf of a particylag individual. This avoids counting as better off

those persons who are ill in"a given jear and thus have large -medical bills paid by

the government. _ / A

" Valuing benefits at their market value could, nonetheless, produce misleading es-
timates of poverty, bécause ‘the market value far exceeds what low-income persons
would otherwise spend on medical care. For a single person aged 66 or over with

cash income below the poverty line, for example, the market value of Medicareand ., -
Medicaid together averaged more than $2,500 in 1982. Becagse the poverty thresh- .

- old for such a person was about $4,600 in that year;, using the market-value ap-
proach would go far towards defining away poverty for this group. By contrast,

Census Bureau estimates of; the cash-equivalent and poverty-Budget-shares values of

- Medicare and Mgdicaid wese much lower—about $¢60.and $500, respectively. How-
ever, for techni€al rensons these may be too low. For example, the household ex-
penditure surveys used t¥ develop these estimates are quité old—frgm'a time when
the proportion of expénditures %:)ing for medical care was much loWer. These diffi-

. culties in valuation makeihealth benefits the least attractive candidates for ipclu-
sion in measure of income. ' , '

Implications for the .Pouer'gy Thresholds. However they were valued, including
noncash benefits other than

_ation of the povert% thresholds in order to maintain consist nc{v. The consumer ex-

" penditure survey that established the poverty: level at three tim
minimum adequate diet compared food expenditures to cash income only. Thus, con-

_ sistency suggests that a8 new, larger multiplier would have to be developed to reflect

-4’y the inclusion of all in-kind benefits—including private ones such as employer contri-

\butions to health benefit plans and charity health care~in'the expan ed"definition '

fincome. . . '

'
’

\ l . EFFECTS OF CHANGING THE POVERTY MEASURE :

"' poor persons would necessarily change,<but the impact on

al programs wou
‘dépend on the specific alteration, o :

. .

these estimates are developed means tl:at the value attributed to housing subsidiee.

will vary alpong regions and types of markets. This results in housing assistance reclpients who
live in more:costly markets being judged better off than their counterparts who reside in places -

with less expensive housing—and, perhaps, with lower prices for other goods and services as

. ‘\wo’l. , s ’

ood stamps as income would necessitate a reconsider-

es the, cost of the °

he Census Bureau altered ite procedures for measurin'g dpoverty', the count ft{
ede ‘




) . ‘ widized housing, their rent ppymentawould be set at %0 perceit of the total of cash income plus +-
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Poverty counts . . Co .

Any change in the procedures for measuring poverty would alter estimates of the
number of poor, but the magnitude—and even the direction-~of change would .
depend on the specific revisions made. The Census Burenu estimates that if the
value of ull major in-kind benefits was included, as income, but the poverty thresh- . ™
"« olds were loft unchanged, the poverty rate for {982 would drop from 15 percent to _

between 10 percent and about 13 percent, depending on the valuation technique e
.used. If -the poverty thresholds were also changed —or if other aspects of present - e
proceduies such as the treatment of taxes were also changed—poverty estimates

would decline by & smaller amount, and might even increase. . B

Program effects . L L .

 Changing how poverty is measured could affect the operation of both entitlerhent

programs and grants to stutes and locali®es, but impacts would be greatest if the
programs’ ¢enabling . legislation were also changed to make use of the amended meas-
ure to targot aid or set bentfit levels. _ o o ' o
Entitlement Assistance Programs. Of the major federal entitlement, programs, only-

- the Food Stamp program and certain of Jhe child nutrition programs include statu~ .-
. tory references to the poverty guidelines. In both dygys, eligibility is limited to per-
sony from households with cash incomes no greatef than specific multiples of the

Oftice.off Management and Budget poverty. guidelines. Thus, even in these programs,

including the value of inkind benefits ns income for the purpose of estimating the

gize of the poverty population would nol automatically chapge the number of per-. -

sons qualifying for desiatance. If, however, the poverty thresholds were also .

changed, or other modifications were made, the number of persons—-and thus tolal -

program costs— would be affected. o N E Co
If authorizing statutes for the benefit programs were glso amended to reflett

changes in the definition of poverty, the cffects on assistance tv the poor could be’

widespread. If, for example, the value of one in-kind benefit wus counted as income

in determining eligibility for other assistance, fewer persons would be. eligible and

thosie quulifving would receive less. Any such inove, hqwever, would require careful -

specification of a hierarchy of noncash benefits 8o thht, for example, food stamps .

were not counted as income in setting. housing assistunce payments at the same . - N

time that housing subsidies were counted in determining food starap benefits.'©

Grants to States and Localities. Federal poverty guidelines are also used to target

assistance in-programs that provide grants to states and localities to finance specific

public services. Here, altering the definition of poverty would not affect program o ')

coxts, which are controlled through annual appropriations, but might affect who '

benefits from these programs. - ' - :
In some cases—such as Head Start and the Maternal and Child Health Care Serv-
ices prograri—states and localities are required to tatget the use’of federal fundson
poor persons, or on.persons with incomes below some multiple of the poverty thresh-
,old. In these instances, a change in the procedures for judging whether persons are
poor would affect eligibility if it were carried over to program operating rules.
In other instances—such ag Community Development Block Grants and Urban

Development Action Grants—the number of poor persons in a city or state is used
+ a8 one factor in determining whether a jurisdiction is dligible for assistance, or in . .

setting each jyrisdiction’s share of available funds. In these cuses, changing Census ©  *  ».

poverty ‘estimates could affect the allgeation of federal #id but only to the edtent -.

that the distribution of poor persons under the ney definition differed from the dis-

- tribution of thé poverty population under the prdsent definition, Furthermore, in
some cuses, reliable state- or city-level estimates of the poverty population under an - . . L
.amended definition ‘would take some time and expense to develop. For, example, if - . I
the value of-in-kind benefits were counted as income, poverty counts for cities would =~ -

not be available until the next decennial Cansus, nndp:hen only if the Census were .

greatly expanded to include questions on the tecipicney of in-kind benefits.* . ‘

-

cnsh-equivalent value, they canfjot be used to purchese other types of goods and.services. For

e e g . ' !’ . . ’ . . ‘ . . . N
1" Even such a hierarchy W(‘nﬁldmot climinate ‘all problems. While in-kind bgpefits huve a ..
exatnple, if the fuce value of fooll stamps was considered us income for tenants in federally sub-

fuod stnmps, rather than cash alone. as is now the cuse. However. becanse tenants would not bo
. allowed to pay*their rent witly' foed stamps. a houschold with very little cash income und, thus, a
- large food stamp entitlemenf, might have to apply virtually all of its cash income towprd rent,

" leaving 1t wnable to purchag ,anything other than shelter and foud, -

PRt . ¢ i




~© " Mr. PickLE. Who are you speaking for?

s é . v
CONCLUSION

In conclusion, numerous questions have been raised regarding current procedures
. for measuring the extent of: poverty, In some cases-—such as the exclusion from
" income of thoge federal benefits that are closest to cish—immediate changes could . -
be made. In other cases—such as where to set poverty-thremholdﬂ‘,l how to correct the - - -

e

B »

- current inconsistent treatment of taxes, and how to treat more difficult-to-value in-
"kind benefitae—additional research may be called for. In any event, because of ‘the

ithportance of poverty measures, the Jgovernment may wish to delay any,immediate
- shift in current practices and, ingtead, congider the entire range of poss%;le changes
" Jogether as part of a broad reassessment of how to define need. ' '

- Mr. PickiE [presiding]. We thank you, Mr. Hanushek. I :é)preci'-
ate your lengt i statement and the questions.you have raised.

- In behalf of the committee, I want-to ask two or three questions,

o gnd )iocil can either respond to them now or you can submit addi-
lonal data. o ' : ' o

 Should any effort being made to.redefine income also include an = - -
examination of the definition of poverty? Did you express yourself .. . .©°

wheth¢r we should specifically—— ‘ o

Mr. HaNusHEK. Yes, I think-it's clear that. at the sanje time that
- we redefine income, we should also consider how we define the
- thresholds and the correct- méthodology. !

‘Mr. ‘Pickie. All right. Now, who has the authority "to make |

changes in the definition of ihcome when measuring poverty? *
Mr. HANusHEK. Tt is our understanding that the Office of, Man-
agement and Budget has the ‘authority. ‘

Mr. Pickre. Now, who hag the authority to make chaﬁ gs in—

. the whole broad definition of poverty? . ‘
Mr. HANuUsHEK. I believe that OMB currently has the. authority.

Mr. PickLe. Then I take !it: from your statément that you are -

saying; in effect, that we ought not to redefine the definition, or we
~ ought not to get into this question at this point, except perhaps in
* limited instances such as something that is clearly measurable,

| such as food stamps; otherwise, defay the*donsiderat,ion. Is that :

b 0nd

[

‘generally OMB’s statement? |, -

Mr. ‘HaNushek. I'm not syre, if that's OMB’s state'mént. 1 would . - ;, ‘

be hesitant to speak for then. S e

Mr. HaNusHek, I'm speaking for the Congrassiénal ‘Budget
Office. o : ’ '

OMB, of course.

Mr. HANUsHEK. Yes. And in our view, there are a number of seri-- -

Mr. PickLE. Oh, I see. But‘f‘you are speaking for the CBO and ,not'.

pus questions to resolve. There are some things that we can do im- . -

mediately, but others—which .are {)robably Just as important to
- consider changing-~will take time. I t

considerad as a package most likély to avold annually changing the
definitions. - - - C : oo

" Mt. PickLe. Let me gsk you then, since you are CBO, if in-kind

-benefits ate included in defining income, is it then true that those h

States that make the greatest effort.to provide nonoash assistance,
such ‘as liberalized medicaid v&ro rams—would that count as fewer
“of their citizens in poverty? Would, that result in fewer pf their citi-
‘zens being in poverty?, - . ; S o

Mr. HANUgHEK: Yes, ‘as it's‘currently done now. And if I might

| - add, it’s important to distinguish two actors, One i, if Stapes pro-

‘ ' . ¥ N . [
‘ , C
L ) , i . .
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think that those should all be
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.~ .vide a better, package of benefits, that in fact makes their éitizéns,-

better off, in some way, that should be taken into consideration.
The second factor is: to the extent shat States pay more jus -
cause providihg some services is mdre expensive in certain parts of
* the country than elsewhere; I think we ought not count that as lift- -
ing people out of poverty. . , :
©__Mr. PickLE. I want to depart a bit from the focus of this hearing. -
‘Have you got any particular position with respect to the cap-—the
medicaid cap that’s pending before the Congress at this point—the-
.'erfOSal,tQ put a cap on medicaid reimbursements for a State?
r. HANushick. No, we don’t have a position on that.
Mr. Pickre. All right. Mr, Matsui, d§ you have any comments or
questions? ! % : : '

« .. Mr. Martsur. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chaltman. ) :

First of all, Mr. Hanushek, I want to“tell you that I think, your
testimony was excellent, and I appreciate it very much’ I think it
was very helpful to this dialog that we are having at this particu-
lar time. - SN ' ’ :

.. Looking at your conclusion, it seems to me that you are suggest-
ing that perhaps we look at a new way to—I don't want to use the
-~ word defining poverty, but I think the way you have put it is to
. define need, because obviously tHe formula gy which we define pov-
erty really is for the decisionmakers, the politicians, one so that we

" can try to come up and provide-benefits to those people that are
beléw a certain’ tbreshql(r; and, second,. to maintain a standard--
“«and this is where your aspect of consistency, and | believe some
~ other people that testified—consistency is very important, because
then it provides a standard by which people can judge, those people .
-that have to make those decisions. ' ' _ b

So‘if you have a 15-percent poverty rate in 1983, if it goes down
in 1984 to 11 percent, if you use a constant formula, then you can
show improvement and that we are making progress, but if you
change- formulas left and rightor every year; then you really can’t
hold peopl® accountable™ :

L havé suggested in my testimony that perhaps we set up a nog-

~ partisan or independent commission to-look at the whole ‘area 8
povl:'_rt_f’y and its definition and the level of needg@'hat might be very .
ambifious. : : )

Would CBO be in a position®to lend assistance, perhaps set up a -

- methodology for the Congress to follow, so that eventually we could

~

" conie up with a criteria? . ° .

-/ timony is that im 1965, 1 guess, we based the definition on one-third

Mr, HanusHek. We certainly can lend assistance, though o{n” i
oyerall redefinition may be beyond our current staff. But we would ot
sertainly be willing t& work with, you and your staff on. developing

, ,?woce(lures to improve our measures of ngeg.' R

/ Mr. Marsul | think one of the statements you made in your tes- -

foodg—one-third. of a person's income goes to food purchase. Of -
gourse. how. it's 3.7 ‘percent, which you said was over' 20 percent

r

{ more. '

“That alone should create a situation todaVy that means the defini-

~~ ion is really out of whack, along with the in-kind benefits perhaps,

-and along with the fact that they are paying out 10 percent of their
income w1 the form of taxes and payroll taxes, ~ * . " S
b ' o C, . . L : " .

i
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So I cer tmnly would like to work with you, and ‘know Mr.
- Rangel and others onthis subcommittee have expresse inter est 80

- I thank you very much.

~ Mr. PickLe. Any other questions that members wish to ask?

[ thank you, Mr. Hanushek, for your testimony, I thjnk the com-
mittee will be i touch with you dy you have ad itional recommen-
daions. I also thinR¥-you had a good statement here.

This question obviously is going to be an ongou;g and B very seri-
‘ous questjon for the Congress to consider..

If there is no othen statement, then the committee will stand ad
,Journed
- |Whereupon, at 11 55 a.m., the subcommittees were adjourned]

- |The followmg mformatlon was received for the: record.] .
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J\ma 11, 1984
" Ma. Katla Hall v ' -
Chalrwoman ;

. Bubcommittee on Censua and Population

Commlttee on Post Offlee and Clvil Servico
U.8. Hounse of Represontatives

603 Houwe Offlos Dullding, Annex 1
Washington, D.C. 20518

Dear Chaitwoman Hallg .

i
s

1 approclato the omorlunlly’ to provide the Bubcommittee on Cenaus and Population
with astatomont In refergnoe to your hearing on "Poverty and Income",

As you and other members of the Buboommittee know, the |amios assoolated with
Careful andlysls must be
ugdertaken before any ohanges are made In the definition of per ospita Income and/or
poverty that is'used to determine federal funding allocations ok program oligibllity.

. t‘y publisped earfler this yeer by {he
Bureau of the Census, whioh Inoluded the value of food stamps, housing and medical
servicos, provides only the beginning of a complete set of data on Income and poverty: 1
recommend that data serles be developaq that refleot the value of other publie (n-Kind .
benefits, private in-kind benefits, and tax expenditures, Furthermore, poverty statistloa

Inaluding non-aash benaefits In measuring incomo are complex.

As Indloatod Iy my statement,'{ha data on pover

based on after tax inoome should also he consldered.

. In much the same way as the U.8. Department of Labor publishes multipla data
sarlos on unemployment, ‘additional data on {noome &nd poverty should be published as
they become availablo. Untll more complete Information on the value of In-kind benefits
has baan developad, [ strongly urge your SBubnommittaee to resist any ohange in the offletal -
definition of poverty andfor .por caplta Incomo usdd ‘I fedoral allocation formula and

oligibillty orltaria.
) Sinoerely, . -
L

.
v
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" Ra; d C. Boheppach "
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“know that the Fahrenhelt and Celslus tempserature soales only give us

- famillon ofter taxes.

P CLe ) ‘ : ) . A

7
. ‘ v mtamrntotwmomo.hm@' . o
Rxsoutive Director of the '
v "y-uom'amm' Aseoolation

Those of us who have been ablg. to travel to different uglom‘of this country

t of the weather

plature, Differences In the amont of humidity In the alr and the veloa ty of the wind, for

example, oan make for entiroly different weather: conditions In statés, oven among those -
who are experlenoing Identioal tamperatures. 8tlll, we look to the thermomotor to glve uy

an Initlal understanding of ourrent weather conditions,

. Bimilarly, the measure of pyverty that has been provided over the last 13 years
by the U.8. Buroau of the Census hias glven us a oonslatent way of examining the iiving
conditions of the least fortunate members of our soolety. It hds beon one méasure used by
governors to examina tho results of their eduoatlon, training and goneral eopromio
dovolopment policies. . : . ) :

Of course, & oount of how many people fall bolow a speoified inoome lavel
oannot tell the full story of economio well-being. ‘The offiolal eetimatea of poverty, .
whioh are based on cash or money Incoms alone, do not indioate the value of non-cash
benefits supplled by publio (and privato) souross nor the net licome of individuals and

' . . -

Py

A more complete plotura of our natloﬁltﬂmomlo wéll-boing would be yl"eldod

. by knowing the number of paople remaining In poverty after in-kind benefits and taxes

wore taken Into aacount. Further, poverty data, to be most useful, shouid be prasented in

both absolute and relative terms In order. for the most Informad polloy oholces to be -

mado. [n order to make meaningful comparisons’across Income groups, all in-kind benefits
should be inaludod, many of whioh acorue to the non-pdor as well as the poor. Some of
the better known examples of*publio In-kind beneflts that are primarlly targetod on the
non-poor 1Inoluder  higher eduoation wubsidies, loan programs for. votorans and
corporations, farm price supports, and varlous tax axpenditures (e.g. Interest on home

- mortgages and Investment credits). Private [n-hind banefits inelude employer subsidized

_gountry.

ERIC

Aroiex rovidediy enic IR

health oare bonefits, life insurance benefits, parking, eto. Devoloping comprghenalve
income data will not ba easy but thet does not mean that wo should aot on partial -

Informgtion, as it bogcomes avallable on an ad hoo basjs,

Ad hoo ohanges In the definition of poverty or per oapita Yfnoome ceuld have
any number of intended and unintonded oensequences, ~ For example, ohanging the
definitlort of poverty by Inojuding some In-kind beneflts oould affeot the distribution of
fedafnl anti~poverty funda moross states, ‘The table provided balow oomparas the
Ineldenoe of povarty agross roglons under tho ourrent definition and under alternative
dofinitions. . _ : -

As oan bo sean, ohanging the definition of poverty by tholuding food stampa,
housing end medloal beneflts, could oause a shift in funds for anti poverty programs suoh
a8 oompunaatory. eduoation away from the Northeast toward one or mora geglons of the
tha other hand, a revised detinition of per capita income that inofuded food
stampa wouild roduce federal maetohing funds for Madioald and Afd to Familles with
Dopendent Children to states in the Bouth. , o : '
. . . & -
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Distribution of Poverty ' ) L

Geographlo Current Poverty Market Valuo Raciplent Value Poverty Budget
Reglon - Detinition . Gongept - Egmgn} ‘ Shere Congept

North East 18.8% " 18.8% 17.6% o o1ma%
. N w : .

North Contral 22.6 S | B A 23,1 i 38,0

South . 40.8 B | ¥ %40 B ) 5 I

. West 18.3 o 9.3 18.6 18.4 .

100,0% . .100,0% 100.0% 100,0%

‘Sources  U.S. Bureau of the Census, valulng food, housing and all medical bonefits,
{Rebruary, 1084) : .

LS . 1

In much the same way that the U.8, Weather Service still provides temperature
. readings, as well as other measures-such as the; wiid/ehill tactor, the humidity level, and the air
quality index, 1 recommend the U.8. Census Bureau continue to publish the current poverty
oo : eatimates, along with other Income data as they beoomes availsble. While other data should be

N .developed to enhance our understandings of the relative ¢conomlo well being of our oltizens, It

important to use the most baslo lnlorm‘utlo?)on poverty--the dash or money [ncome avallable
Americans at the lowest lovel—both in establishing the elifihility of oltizens for public programs

" and In the aflocatlon of m:,m funds almed at reducing poveyty across status. . :

-
+
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. ‘ T KAV HALL, IHO, CHAIRWOMAN . - . Lo
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¥ ety ":“"“ ke W&, Touse of Representatlves . | R ST
: COMMITTER ON POBT OPFICA AND CIVIL 8RHVICE ’ 4. . S
o . : R SUBCOMMITTEE ON CENSS AND POPULATION S o
e R i SOIHOBANNIX) L
N ' ’ _ Wankington. B.C, 20018 . oo P
' N ' " ® Teumons (2022267823 - R '
o . : o o ‘ : )
~
. . June 15, 1984 . R
“ & - Mr, David Stookman N : s
o . Direator ' ) ' .. ‘ . S
Offipe of Hnnugement and Dudgot N : e
01d Executive Office Building N ) . .
: . 17th and Pannayivania Ave,, N.W, e, . . -
L © Washingtor, D,C. 20503 . : .’ ) o
. . . o N [y o
o : Doar.MY. 8tockmant N . : . ’ I
The Subcommittee on Census and Population of the House _
Committos on Post Office and Civil Service and the Subcommittep . '
’ . on Ogoraight.of tho Houmo Committee on Ways and Moans held a
Joingt hearing on May 15, 1984, concerning "Cenous and the.
Dosfignatiqff of Poverty and Incoms". - - . E : _
% - . "
, The Subcommittees had hoped that you would testify at that . . ’
S ’ hearing, but received a letter from your office atating that you
N - warfe unable to fulfill our request, because OMB has no chenges or *
o ' plans to make changes.to offlclal measures of poverty under '
e consideration. =~ - . \ .

Subaequent to the hearing on May 15th; Subcommittee members
- ~have expressed a oontinuing interest in asgertaining the position
T of OMB on varions {saues partaining to the definition of .poverty., .
. Fnoloned are quontiona that we yould like answered for the
hearing record. We request that you submit your response to °
these questions by July 16, 1984, ——

L3 B, RANOBL,

ha{rman,
ubcompittee on Oversight,
ommittae on Ways and Means

on
O
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Honorsble Katie Hall ° ‘ ' : A ;
"y . Chairwoman, ubuomn!tteo on’ Cansus o ' :
L and -Populdtion I ‘
Cbmnittae on Post Office and Civi] Service : SN
© U,S, House of Representat!ves ) . -
Hnshlngton, b.C, 2051b R : - X e
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Dear M5, Chairwoman: , o » . T |

PR , David Stockman has asked me to tespond to your lettar of June 19, 1984 o 0
T requesting OMB's position on Yssues pertatning to the defin!t'on of -
.- poverty, Accordingly, attached plensa l'lnd our responsés to the questiong . . E
: ‘ contalned in your letter. - : .
. e w - (% » . Y

5 ncaraly, . "

| _W/ ’--/4% S
e, rederick S. Upton ST
o o _ Deputy Assistant D!rgctor for Yy
Leg!ﬂativu Affairs

.
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ngstions 1, 2 and.3 . !

v’

¢ - . Some witnesses at the May 15th hearing on poverty and income testified that -
o the original definition of poverty should ve retained, because that allows .
s for continuity in assessing the extent to which pragress s being made in i A
" 4 the gliminatton of poverty. However, these witnésses proposed: - S
©,: - modigications in the way poverty thresho)ds are ‘determined. 1In particular, , Coa
* - - ‘theylfelt that instead of .multiplying the Department of Agriculture's 1961, . -~ :
. eco food plan by three, that the latest hausehold consumption survey '
sugg¥sts a multiplier of 3.7 for a family of fours Thus, duplicating the
original poverty measurement methgdology would imply substantially-larger .«
thresholds. Please state your position regarding the retention of the | : ,
- original de{in1tfon of poverty and modifications, 1f any, tHat you would
“propose in that methogblogy. N T S I
: / : ' o T .
In your testimony last fall before the Subcommittee on Oversight. and the -~
Subcommittee on Public Assistance and Unemployment Compensation of ‘the
Committee on Ways and Means, you stated that "the.origina) poverty cdunt \
based on money tncome substantially-overstates the rate of poverty bacause A
L it ignores $107 billton in in-kind medical, housing, food and other aid -
e that tangibly raises the 1iving standard of many low tncoma families."
. Please_comment on whether you feel thy definition of poverty should take
{nto account norcash beneftts received by poor péople. If you endorse such
a change, kindly elaborate_on modifications this would require in the
methodology for calculating poverty thresholds. : -

v

£t
. . . . v

If nongash benefits received by poor people are taken {nto account: in . ! i

defining poverty, wouldn't. this require that noncash benefits received bys . :

middle and upper incomg households alsb be factorad into the equation'in’ -

order to measura the reldtive well-being of poor people vis-a-vis othep

: income groups? What data {s available to OMB on noncash benefits reég{véd

ey ng thg now-poor, for example, -employer contributions to.empToyee health

plans? = . S o e

Answér - ' o . .

" . Your first three questions al) deal with possible modifications to the
o . officlal definition of poverty, Whether or not the definition should be

"chapged and, {f so, how are questions tnvolving complex conceptual and’ .’

' w:_." . - technical dssues, Moreover, constderation. of these issues frequently {s an
SRR «‘.1t§rat1ve process. For axample, {mplementation of a conceptually
"ot i attractive notion may not be technically feasible; conversely, solutjons to

N ": ,'_f' Tong-standing technical problems may broaden cqnceptual hor1izons. i

. - N [Y . .. i
LY. As"indfcated to the Subcommittees earlier, OMB has no plans to thange the
... povetty definition, and so has not been considering the relevant technical’
«and copteptual issues within the framework of making such a change. Thus,
TR 1t-1s'not‘g05§1ble to respong to the questions you ratse because we canngt:
v - do 40 as thoughtfully as the sertousness of their subjeqt matter demands

‘
%
'

I
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'

I
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Question 4 | ’ Ce ' ‘)

o w ! t 1

How does OMB perceive jts role in dasignating the methodology used {n -
defining poverty? . . o

Answer ¢

By virtue of both our bud?et,aﬁd statistical policy responsibilities, OMB
strives to ensure the validity, reliability, utility and accessibility of
statistics gyenerated by:the Executive Branch. These statistics, of course,

“include those related to income and othér indicators of {ndividuals’

well-being, of which the poverty level is one. The Administration

- currently.has a number of activities underway which will provide the basis

ERIC-

T |

for improving income and other 'statistics in the future. Among these
activities are the development and implementation of the Survey of Income
and Pragram Participation. This survey is intended not only to be a rich
source of {nformation ggﬁ se but .to provide data that will be useful {in
evaluating, upgrading and Tnterpreting a wide variety of information
collected from other sources:

-

~
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NINETY-EIGHTH CONGRESS

KATIE HALL, IND.. CHAIRWOMAN

| Ly T T . ) R \
EAAUEE S T ol cAp .. Bouse of Representatives .
COMMITTEE ON POST OFFICE AND CIVIL BERVICE
. \, SUBCOMMITTEE ON CENSUS AND POPULATION
. . N\ C T 03 HOB ANNEX ) ©
. " Waskington, B.€. 20318 _ .
. YuLepHoNE (202) 226-7623 ) -

June 7, 1984

Mr. C. Louis Kintannon
Deputy Dirctor

Bureau of the Census
Suitland, Maryland 20233

Dear Mr.‘'Kincannon:

On behslf of the Subcommittee on Census and Population of
the House Committee on Post Office and Civil Service and the
Subcommittee on Oversight of the House Committee on Ways snd
Means, we thank you for your informative testimony at thé joint
hearing on "Census and the Designation of ﬁpverty and Income'.

In reviewing testimony for that hearing, Subcommittee
members have expressed interest in getting atatistical data on
what the measure of poverty would be if revisions Were made in
the poverty thresholds. 8pecifically, vArious Witnesses

testified that establishing
the cost of food, using the
economy food plan, by three

the poverty threshold by multiplying
Department of Agriculture's 1961
does not accurately reflect changes

in the proportion of income now spent on food by -the avgrage
fomily.

We understand thst the latest household consumption survey
suggests a multiplier of 3.7 for a family of four. Thus,
duplicating the original poverty measurement methodology would
imply substantiaslly larger thresholds.

The Subcomnitsees request that you submit for the hoaring‘.
record a determination of what the poverty thresholds would be
using the latest available consumption data for the years 1979 to
1982. With these new thresholds, please provide the number of

v -individuals below poverty and.the poverty rate.for each of the
years 1979 to 1982. This information should be provided for the
some population subgroups as shown in the table on.page 2 of the
Censua report P-60, No. 144, In addition, any data which you may
have on changing consumption patterns for families 8nd the
percentage of income which now is expended on shelter, clothing,

: medicsl care and other goods and services, would assist
Subcommittee Mémbers 1n assessing the extent of poverty in this
country. o

Q . . - , : . , ‘ .o ' ) ., .
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N Again, we thank you fof your teatimany‘on May 15th, and ask - v
that you submit responses to the questiomg oontained herg :

July 16, 1984,

Since . . .
a:t';.l e CC
SubGOMRIttes on Oversight) . S

KATIE HALL
Committee on Ways and Means ‘ s L

Chairwoman,
Subcommittee on Cenauf
and Population

=
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S .- fﬂ \ UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCRE'

L . Buresu of the Censue :
_ AN j Washington, D.C 20293 :

b arye ot .
OFFICE OF THE DIRECYOR

AETRR R B
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Honorable Katie Hall
Chairwdman, Subcommittee on
Census and Population

,‘Committee on Post Office and

Civil Service . - i i ) '
House af Representatives ’
washing‘un.'b.c: 20515

Dear Mrs, Hal)p )
Dear Hrs. Yol o
Thank you for your cusigned lettep requesting a special tabulation of theé

number of parsons below the poverty level using thrasholds based on more
recgnt food plans and expenditure data, :
7 )

‘We Qil\ not ba able to produce this tabulation for you becduse of a shortage .

of resources, During the coming months, we are committed to produce several

reports on income, poverty, the value of noncash benefits, after-tax income,

and our ne7 Survey of Income and Program Participation, Qur specialists in
a

the income/and poverty area are fully occupied in the preparation of these
reports, ’

We have a suggestion that wiil enable you to obtan data simiTar to those
you have requested, Ms. Caro) Fendler and Ms. Mollie Orshansky have written
a paper that shows the effect on the estimated number of poor when using
“poverty thresholds based on 1965 food expenditure data and the 1975 Thrifty
Food Plan (a copy of the paper is enclosed), Their research shows that uge
of more recent data increased the poverty thrasholds by about 20 percent for
“a family of four; tha increase was siightly higher for families of other
sizes, Therefore, you may want to use data based on i25 percent of the pov-
erty iine as a proxy for using updated poverty thresholds, These data are
contained in regular reports issued by the Bureau, For example, in the
report you referenced (Current Population Reports, Series P-60, No, 144),
data on the number@ibelow 125 percent of the poverty 1ine are shown for ,
persons 12 Table 2, for families in Table 39, and for unrelated individuals
in Table 40, -

You also may wish to contact other organizations about the possibility of
having a specia) tabulation prepared. For example, the Congressional Budget
Office and Congressional Research Service have coples of public use tapes

v
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» . To. .
from the Harcﬁ Currant Population Survey. These tapes contain the {infgr-
mation on income and poverty needed for the tabulation you requested.

The Bureau of Labor Stat#atics (BLS) 1s rasponsible for the publication

of data on consumer expenditures. The BLS has published reports from the

diary portion of their 1980-81 Consumer Expenditure Survey showing expendi-

ture patterns by urban U.S, consumers on frequently purchased items such .
- as food at home, food away from home, personal care qroducts. and so forth.

Data also are available from surveys taken in 1960-61 and 1972-73 that can,

be used to assess changes tn expenditure patterns over time. The data can

be obtained by contacting Mrs. Eva Jacobs, Chief, Division of Consumer . :

Expenditure Survey, Bureau of Labor Statlstics on 272-5156, -

1f you have any questions, please haye youh staff contqct Hr. Gordon Green,
Population Division, on 763- 7444. \

N

Sincerely, . \‘\ _ : .
. .. %
Joé‘ai KE;NE 6 . . . . .
Director
Bureau of the Census .
Enclosure
L Y
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INSTITUTE FOR RESEARCH ON POVERTY
THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN

262.0388 AREA CODE 600 _A 4
! .
BOCIAL SCIENCE BUILUING :
1180 DABKAVATORY DRIVE
- MADISON, WISCONSIN 83700
| -~
Aptil 30, 1984 -
Mr. Steve Pruitt -

c/o Katie Hall, Chairwoman .

Subcommittee on Census and
Population ] ’

603 HOB Annex 1

U.5. House of Representatives .o

Washington, D.C. 20515 ot -

-

Dear Mr. Pfuitt' - . -

1 hnve attached a paper by Maurice MacDonald thut focuses on
households that receive multiple-income transfers, I hope it is . . !
of use for your May 15 hearing. I

i

Sincarely,

1don Danziger

8D; jd
. : ‘
Attachment
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L \V\Ih((l Christine Schmidt, Abigail Nichols, Julie Krespe, ond .Jud{ Reitman.
} N EY

’.
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[
. Multiple Benefits and the Safety Net
. in Distributional Impagts of Public Policiey
edited by~bhcldon Danziger and Kent Portney
for the®Policy Studies Organizgtion
‘Kennikat Press, 1984

. . .'w Maurice HacDonald - : . \. -
' Institute for Research on Poverty
1180 Obsecrvatory Drive ! -
. , . Madison,  Wieconsin 53706 -
coow : . 608-262~6358 , .
e e :
W &
SN . ® '
! '/-' VoY ’
b * ' ’ . s
LT T Decembar 1983 :
\;:l . - v ' . .
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\ I - .-
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Q
Multiple Bonofitp ond the Safety Net’

.'. | ' ' '

- T INTR'.ODU(YI’ION

L " The Roagan Adminlstration hae defended. {ta \m'ta fn social wolfara
expenditures as an attempt to target henofits on the truly noody' by wain-
-tainlns a safoty net to guarantoe a minimum Ilncome for all households,.

" ¥hile slaultaneouoly re-ducing tho income limite for»t.rnndtav"progrnm ell~

’ N

gibility. ‘In addition to the genoric argumont that the fodoral hudget

LN

. must be controlled, this policy was nlso motivated aa a fipet stop toward

refor‘mlng the wolfare oystem. Tho particulars of thie step are baged on

. i
. the ldea that the curront sysfom allows pyramiding of ofltiple benefits
[ . .
by some houscholds duch that they recelve more transfer income than fs
Py .

o

‘ .
elther necegsary to meet true need or efficfent in terms of hswsociated

[
.

R disincentlves. for work, saving, . and maintaining atable familieo.
litstorically, the U.S. approach to soclal welfare policy has been to
. -~ .
davelop many trausfot bro;!rama. each tallored to gt‘-ot specific l;ecdn.
" Bdcaune the mdmbars of any glvan household may quallfy fo(( moro than or'm
.program it haa long. boen ‘understtmd that there are many multiple benefit

. - <
households. Thus onc of the common themes of all previous major welfare
. » _ A

' reform proposnla hana heen to reducoWrntlve costs by somehow - :
. . i 3
combinlng programg. '

However, the oxtent to which the exiftence of multiple b?}t[l’tn
N - T . LA .
e

ceannl'a to ©

. meet whatever standard of nced might be posited®was not kfown at the time
% \ ] '

lae} actually generated transfer payments beyond that which e’ n¢
a

N . ‘

of the Ranpan budget cuts. The cvidence then way based on selective

: ""A‘ T

' : | : ' 7” Lo )
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L

somples. (e.g., Joint Kconomle Committae, 19]%5 or on hypothetical

"

oiamploa about which the population frequencies wera unknown. Still the’

availahlo data wnu'poraunslva in that- it suggestaed there were substanttal U

dtaparities In totalsincomes between domographically similar houscholdw
vwith different combl‘nntlo'nAa of bonefits. For ;.ﬁ‘la and whatever othet
reasons, _l.n 198; Cd’ugrcua endorsod subntantin] raductions in income “
ltmits for the AFDC and fodd stamp programs, as well as the elfmination

of federal grg'ntn supporting many smaller sociad setvichb prograus. N

" While the Reagan Admlnlstrag\gn wae eénacting these changosathe Bureau

. ~

qf the Cenous was busy processing the responses to the 1979 Ingome

-

Survey Development Program Rqaearch‘ Panel Survey (ESDP). The ISDP was

the prototype for the New Survey of Income and Program Partigipation

(Yean and Liningor, 1981), which provides oxteneive data on houschold
. ) J L)
Incomes and program participation for a rapreoqntatlve national saample.
This paper usea the ISDP data to evaluate what the safety net was like
. Y

* .
before the Reagan budget cuts and -4hus to offer some insights about tho

1 : . . ]
tmpacts of those cuts- dnd :her/ﬁudlty bt thelx‘)’tona[u. St

Most of the nnalysis of the 1979 ISDP data "presented here was

orlglmilly‘condul:ted for USDA to help lmprt;vo that agency's undorstanding
. « ‘.
,0f the food 8Stamp program (Machonald, 1983). Spacifically, it was
NS A S '
organized to provide comparisone heween{o/o% stanp retipients and food

stap eltgiMe houreciptents. Whether or not the éonl is to learn more

¢

aliout the food.stamp program, the focus on householda eligible for the

-

otamps hag a nynber of advantages for Investigating multiple beaeftt

. = .
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.
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}. The food stamp program im the only income maintanance
. - v -
Py progran available to all houﬂohold typas., v '
2, Thue.ite regulatione provide a concrete consensue about
' vhat the safety net le, and about who the truly noedy
are, -
- 3. Becausa all eligible houncholds do not _(&qatvc food
stamps, the participation rate in tho food atamp .
L]
progran sarves as.an {mportant indicator of the ! .
i [
"V extent to which the government reAches the'truly
needy. : ‘/
Despite these facts an attractive aslternative to focusing on eligibility
. ¢ for any singla program {s to compare how various demographiec groups fare
'wtt'h redpact to the issues of intoreat here. Thérafora.Weinberg (1983)
recdnt ry Myad - the 1SDP to compugg,_famale-hende'd houaeholds to the nged,
oy LI .
and to twd-patent householdn and nlngle peraona. However as ahown below
the benefit comPinationn received by fooq, atamp nllglble hounal]oldn
affectively acqomplish the-a nnme compnrloonn becaute of the chtegorical
restriction o .mot »t the other™important henefits ‘to apecific
demographic subgroupa. . )

The next section provides further background about how multiple
benefi'ts ware analyzed ®ad about ché 1SDP eurvey data's advantages and
problems; it alao characterizey 1979 houselolds with respect to thelr

\ 4
N food atamp eugthnlty, reclpl’nc{. nnd officlal poverty statua. Sectlon
iy nummnrlren ronult:n for the frcquenry and kinda of multfple henefiea
. tecelved hy nll/hmmcholdn and then focusen on thuse nmong food atamp
»
_ eligiblea. ) o ,
I .
" ~ A
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The fourth part studies the fmpacts of program banafite on the iInct-

dence of povarty. Becayse many recipient households ramain poor, the_

fifth evaluates tha extant to whiéh.uclplont houaeholds obtained {ncomes

1)
1)

¥ .
below one~half tho poverty line. Por contrast and to examina thaaclnlu

v .

that eome recipients wore not truly needy, ncotlon V1 -looks at houoaholds !

recelving transfer payments who had {ncomes oubozantl&lly abovae tha X

poverty line. A brlef concluaion conaants on the rvalavance of tha maln

findings for tho contlnulng wolfare pollcy dqbate. . . \

I' \ ~ :
N : * 4 M ¢ ]
II. BSTUDY BACKGROUND oo, ' : _ °

The a?alyole cantered around combinations of six sajor traheler

-

‘ programs: Fdod 'Stampe (F8); Pudblic Assistance (PA), including Ald to

t

Mnlllu'with'l}opendent Children and other wolfare prograws; Unnmploymont ‘

Oonpenunglon (UL); 01d Age B“rvlvors and Dluahi.lll:y Insutance (OABDI).
. and Hedlculd (MED),. Medtcare vas not analyzod separatoly becauso all ‘
. l:ectptentn of OASDL are automatically »coveud by that program. Howaver
Medicald coveragq policles do vary from state to state.
describes tha.six programs in terus of their Flacal 1979 foderal cost,:
the numbarln of householde receiving them in 1979, and the percentage of

housoholds In each progrem with sultiplo benofits. OASDL wvas by ,'.'nr tho

largdot of those programs, coating nearly $10) billtion and servlng dver 2

21 oi)lion houscholds. Nowavar only abOut ‘one=e1xth of OASDL houoeholdu

racalvad honkfits fcrom oy of the other five programs
\'

. Appendix Table 1’

- The fadorni cavts o

LR

of UL and PA were 11 and 12 bi1110n dollars, while sst‘ F9y HED each- cost '

about $7 billion. For ench of the walfare progrnms (PA, 881. P8, and

)




’ o . R ) s . -
, HED) at least B5 percent of recdpiaent \muz.mholdu aloo raceivad onea of the ' . .o

.

other flve bouoflt"a‘ And aﬁo-thlrd-of Ul hougeholds Wore multlpla hene- . ot
- » ~ . .

e .
; ' . fic_reciydapta. M . : . ) v,
. . 4 N A} . “
N . Por the analysis of poverty’ reduct Lon® a*d income adaequacy the Incone .,
»

. .. °

. lavels of hounecholds ware ﬁrt.;c aexanined without counting any govarnuent

. tranofers and then that pratransfer income was inc¥daued by sequenttally
4
adding tranafer payments in the followlng categories: " . : . 3y
’ . . + -~ )
Soclal Insurance: malnly OASDI and UL but nlnwncluding ’ ’

I .

LT TR .

Vateran'g Benofits, Workaen's Compensatlon, ctc.}

Cagh Welfare: PA and S81; A l T

In-kind Aselatance: Food Stampa, .countnd as the dollar amount
» "of thetr face value. . ’ ‘
Al_t:hough theae catogories exhaust all cash income sources and food
stamps, they uxnlmh; the value of t;thor Importaant In<kind beneftta, such Ll
a8 Medlcald, Me'dlca,re. witrition prograns other than food etamps (e.g.,
4 ' School Lunch aubsidien), and hou;lng nesistance. Therefore the resulta U
. overeat lmate the exteat to which hounuhol‘du have inadequate resourcaes.
However an yet thére 18 no conmensuy about’ h‘t;w to value llxx-dlcnl‘
asaintance, and thore was no teadily available dut"u on the value of the
nutritloa and houning programs. Work ln'pr;ogress includes a more ..

complete accounting for these In-kind pro;;rnmn. \’
v

Only the mmm;d (Spring 1979) wave of the alx wave ISDP renearch
L]

.

panal was analyzed, gueh that rhe information pertajun”to the three-

monthe grior to the time Yhat, the anmple houschplds were Interviewed for

o ¥ N

the second tlme, These m-fero‘ncma period months conter Around Aprdil,

-

ALY, perdons ngmlt'l(l and gvbr were oligible reapoudents and parents were
| . . - A

. A ) o
‘o\. . o ~

. . WA
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< Lome e . .
asked quoothno'nbOut the'incqpc' and ascets “of children bolow ug' 16.

rd

" In tho event of a chango in houoohold conposition’ or rasidence all house=~
.hold mpmbers vere followod to udd1n1ster later 1nterv1ewa. By the end of . :
the eecond wave 7200 houaeholda had provided data tor this paper.

~ Like most aurvgys“the limitntionu of the ISDP includo undorroporting

. ot income und aaaeta. uowovor, -the uovority oE thie wae restricted with

an imputution procedure~which cdtracted £or unﬁorreporting where the : )

N toopondcnt roﬁbrted an income aource o! aasat but aifher did not indicate
. cu . {
* the nnount or elsa reportud un amount for only ‘one or two of the three- - Y

nontha. The rootrtction to a thrhe*uoﬂbh paribd meane that more house-

holdo a;a counted below %ho pdyct{y line than on an annual basis, because ’ ‘

o,. N

L over. n yeat aome housoho}du' incomdé r&se sufficicntly to offset part—
" L

.. year porlodu fn povcrcy. .Pinally'"uhile the Spring 1979 interygews were
soing on the Food 8tamp program was in trnnsition to a new get of rules. o

»

- L The furchase requirement had bcen-eiiminnted and oligibiltty regulations _ .

concornlng allowable ‘daduction’ trom gﬁdsa inqomo were boing tightened. ) .

L ] o t

These limitntions nre‘moro thnn offset by qdvantngau of the ISDP foy . .

&
.

" asgesoing the ianuoa for';min atudy. Moro nnd batter incomp and program

participation reporting vas . mada possiblb %y the extcnsivo nature of the
».- N ‘\ W . N .

aurvey.* In addition,.thd IQDP naked detdtled qupntlonu nbout all nssétu 5

. and about spacific expcnditurew thnt purmit n‘cnrcful detqrmlnntion of

. ~wh1ch householda were oligiblo for food ﬂtnmpnb uence for the firot timo
& . \
-1t wou possible td” ohtain nccﬁrate ‘pfnrmatibn about-ﬂhe rolutlonship

betvecn food stnmp eliaib;llty and purtjcipn;iun.nhd Lha number ot houoe- o '

i . _ .

N

Wolde at Various incomha ‘vis- n.vin the nfficinl povefty Lane..
A IR . N L ’
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The food etnmp regulatlona ln 1979 allowed householda tb deduct 20

S

L4

‘parcent of oll earnlngu, a $65 qtandard/deduction, and up to $80 {n
countuble shelter coat and depandanc care expenges from gross Income t&

> . determine a net 1ncome flgure that was compared to the official OMB

a

povnrty llnoe by household size for- 1ncome\uligih11£ty. (If a four per=-

. son houuehold'u ingome cuqi.ontirely from earnings nnd they had the . .

L)

1 : waximum shelter®deduction the annugl grose® income limit for eliglbllity

-

’was $10,300, uuhatuntiully ubove the appropriate 1979 poverty line of !
' . . o .
$7450.) Househdlds whoae ‘11quid sanets exceeded $1750 (or $3000 for an
aelderly hpusehold) were not eligible 1in 1979

2 ) :
Figure 1 categorizes all Spring 1979 households by food stamp eligi™- ,

.

billty and réclplency o8 well ao their official poverty statua. Of the

12.4 million houneholds “found to be eligi for food otampps, 4.8 million
i
actually received them during’tho three-month reference period, One nnd

a half million food stamp recipient houacholds had cnsh incomes above the
. ! ‘official poverty line.. This is the reault of the allowable deductions

frzr-gronu {ncome. The osscte. test also had on fmportant impact. Aumong
) .

‘houscholds that were fineligible for thé progran, 3.8 afllion had 1incomes
" below .tha poverti line and thus were income eligible but had asseta . .

v ~ i
exceeding Xhe pragram lfmltat v 4
. . . L

i

* 111, MULTIPLE BENEFLT RECPPIENCY PATTERNS S .

" \
¢

For the genetal populatlon,'muitiple béQefitn oré relatl’ily rnre‘.

Neatly thrﬂo~qunrr9rn of ayl U.S, houqaholdn}thut reported at leant one

i)
v v of the u&x henefdts rvported only one, nnd ubout two-thirds with.nny of
i the six ceceived only OASDIw(neo Appendlx'Tnhle 2). Pigure 2 shawn that
3 ' . . . [
(2 AR -
* N N - k) . "
- " \i
' . . e !
4 4 ~ y
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. .
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. Plgure 1

Categories of Houscholds (ln millions} oo
for Multiple Benafits Analysie . o
. Spring, 1979
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Figure 2

Percentages of Households Receiving One, Two, or Three or‘More
“of Six Major Programs ln Spting, 1979

¥
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i ' lursq.majorftieu of both food stamp ineligibles: (90 percent) and Food ;
i ¢ : ) ,
Jﬁ stamp ¢ligibles who did not receive food stamps (72 petcent) received
J . .

-~

+ ‘only ona,of'the'qix program benefits. Howaver nearly 85 percent of Ffood

gtamp rccipient houacholds ffecelved more than one and 64 porcepf of them ‘

received three or more banefits. ' S ) N

Table 1 presonts-tﬂc 15 most frequent benefit typea for nil food {

qtamp eliq‘ble.houaeholds who received any of the aix benefita. The two

ﬁ most prevalent types are OASDI only, and then a combination of three
progrdhg (ES/PA/me) received by female headed families. The most fre-
\ quent combination qf more than Ehree programg was FS/SSI/“ED/OAéDI;
alone, cach of, these serves low—igzzme'éldcrly hq;ooholda.
Fpod stnmp‘recipients were further cléssified on the basis of the
largebt banefit they received (among OASDIL, SS1, PA, UL, and FS) fn order
- to get a coherent picture of the types of people who reécive multiple'
benefite., They tend to fall in one of the follpwinh categories: L
1. Aged, disahledﬁ and survivors. .These households reported
theicr largest benefit was either OASDI or SSI... They
were 41 percent of all Food.stamp rcéipients. The
"’ most impofftant #ingle benefit combinng}on for this

group was Fpod Stamps/OASDI/SSI/Modicaid:

2. Public Assistance houscholds. Nearly 230 porccné

of food stamp recipients reporied PA was théir latgest ' g
, ' _-bgnegit. These nre-chiefiy fepnlé~heudcd houselholds .
~’ f ? "lon RFDC.vho nl:; receive tedicaid and Food Stamps. , ) : .
L} A ¢ ’ .
3. Food Stamps. This-groﬁp conais&s of the 2: percenf ' » .
of food'ntAmp houschotda in théhcfho gthmps - . ' o

provide the largest beneflit.




. 75 [
. . . " . f“ . 5 -
' ' Table 1
Rank Ordering of the 15 Largest Benefit Types f
for Food Stamp Eligible llouseholds
¢ . C Percent oe'n1131b1e
- Households ’ Households Reporting
_ . (1in. 000's) _ \Any Benefit (%)
' * OASDI Only 2,299 ‘. _ 27.3
FS/PA/MED: S 1,347 . © 16.0 ,
PS Only ' 763 ' 9.1 .
FS/SSI /MED /OASDL 586 ) 6.‘9 -
. FS/0ASDL. | 429 - 51 °
’ FS/$SI /MED : 396 : 4.7
SSI/MED/OASDT 32 | bob, -
’ SSI/MED C © 218 T 2.6
FS/PA - : " 169 2.0
FS/PA/MED/UL C 138 \\\;-‘““’;. ' 1.6
PS/MED JOASDI : 138 ~ 1.6
| Fs/ss . 131 _ . 1.5
FS/MED S o121 . . f!g
FS/U1 117 1.4 ,
FS/PA/MED/OASDL . 109 _ ' 1.3
. o . - .
AL 5 | ‘ 7,338 ' 87.0
) .
{

)

Q9 B OwBheg R - : : '
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4. Households of the unemployed. receiving Unemployment

et

m Insurance and Food Stamps.
» - These four typeahrun the gamut among those we clasalfy ae neody. They
J “~ .. . include choue axpccted to work and those not: uxpectcw work; indeed, .
. R

LR R

-thay inalmd;{"aprﬂwﬁho are employed &pll-'tlme ag well as those temporarily

.'_‘,.

i\nd ci\qpu, with We most tenuous nttnchment to the labor

forc‘e._" "Sbmé?'t&t. mto- ‘diatinct dcmogra‘phic categories, the aged for

v.-A.‘

-:ﬂ;gy poql(} }rqrhnps be served by quer programs. Since they“are'

"'bt& tts ﬁdtk,-’tﬂ\e{r Food Stumpa could ba cashed out and adgdded to

vb_mm SSI mnefitu wit‘.th: any ndverse behavioral consequences. Or they

“ean
Tle
e

REDUCTYION

official poverty line were obtained

cash welfare, an;;l food stamps were

‘mesai.‘s(q{y add‘oﬂ to pre*trnnsfer income. .‘l‘l\ore were 22,3 million pre-
A B o
trt\ﬁdfe}\%mor householda in Spring 1979. -

i .
Tho impact o}‘ gsocial insurance. (mostly OASDI and UL) ¢ pre~transfer

...'

. Income poverty was quite dramatic~-8.8 mlllfon households, or 40 percent

v119 ) “ .
e of nll pre-~transfer poor, were removed from poverty. Cash-welfare (PA

-
0

nobr nftot\ counting all monoy income, including cash wolfare. llowcver,

J




7

‘. ' Becauae poverty 1s concentrated among food stamp eligibles, furthér
no;eaament of 1incone ndequnsy'wns d;nddcted fo;'thoao households., Over
three-guarters of food stamp Weciplents and 85 percent of food.atamp eli~

; gible nonreclp{enfa romqined poor after n:ding all of their ‘cash and food
stamp benefits to pre-transfer income.

The facg that auch'n‘lurso-percantngd of food atamp recipients
remained'pg%r &eaplfe multipie benefits raises an 1ﬁportant.1naue aLOut
the safety net. If .there is one, it 1s strung below the official poverty

. lne. Ih&oed, even. together the incowme assistance programs are not suf=-

.ficient“to end poverty. The majolgsocial insurance programs nre.fundod

by contributions from insured workers at all incone levels and pn} most

offthclr benefite to households whose incomes would be nbove.ﬁhe poverty '
liné-wlthout these beanlts. Food ;tnmpa are intended to provide only_

'Fhe'coat of a minimollf adequate diet, and ncithgr.the public assistance

nor S51 payments available 1in most states are gufficient In combination

with food stamp; and social insurance to eliminate péverty.

A clearer plcture of.the impacts of multiple benefits on poverty
emerged from cxnmlhing the amount these benefits reduced the poverty gap.
This gap reveals not juat whether a houuéhold falls below an arbitrary
line, but the percentage by which the households income falls short of
{t. Although after all ‘benefita were added, one-third of the original
nggreeate pap for all houséholds remained, the effect of  food stamps was
foundbto ba greater 4n reducing that gap than in roducing povetty counts.
Sbclnlllnsurnnée closed over one~half of the‘ﬁretrnnufgr poverty pap,

while cash welfare reduced 1t by another 11 petcent, and the addition of, -

food ntanps reduced 1t by another 4 percent.
» ' v
.. . *

’

El{lC”' o | . R Vv

s ‘ : A
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- REACHING THE VERY POOR | _ _ . .
v . C

Flgure 3 compares ‘effects of multiple henéfits pn lncome ns a percen-.

tage of the poverty 1tne for food stamp teclplients and food atndb»cli"'

. . _ . . '
gible nonrecipicntse It shows hoy the distribution of income relative “to. - '
: .-

the povcrtyvllnc cbnngoa’ao cash benefits, and then food stamps, are

*

added to pre-transfer {ncome. Here we concentrate op the p€rcentages -

with lncomes bolow one-half the poverty line.

3

of eligible nonrecipients had pro-trnnafet income that low in Spring, .
| .

Sixty-four porcent of food stamp rcclpiénta and sixty-seven percent ‘
1979, -After coudting cash benefits from welfare and ubciul innurunce
these percentngén dropped to 14 percent for food stamp rociptenta and 27

percent for eligible nonreciplents. Fox those eligibles who did get food - o .,

-

[

stamps only 4 percent remalned below one~half the povqrty llnc after the

stamps were added. . " ‘
. . \

Because extreme povertyvla almost entirely eliminated fox those

- d

households who ohtalnod ‘food stamps it can bé sald thu; the.safety nesd oo

rests at upproxlmutely one-~half the offlclnl poverty 1lne, with two

‘lmpor’nnt caveats. Fjrst, for those who did not get food stamps, gearly

0. percent were helow one- d%lf the poverty llnc 2 Second, the data hcre

are only for a chrou~;:;th-perlqd, When we vbserve them, some of the * “

food stamp cligible naneclple;ta may be In transition to becomiﬁg food .
|

.

(stamp pnrtlolpnnta Similarly over a longer fperdod many of the houge~

~holda counted ?wlnw povetrty huro would experfence income Increases or . .
reduct {ong ¢n hounchold size that wopld anke them non-poor fot that

lonper account tag period. Novcrthdlcua, extreme po&ﬁtt?'thnt pgrslate
o ’ . ! v : v

: o

P

1)
« v
ERIC *© . .
, === N - N . ~ . .




" o AN Figure 3 v
D e o . : .
‘,-: l Y — : .
LY . ¥ A Dl M
. . Food Stamp Reciplents (1979) Eligible Nonreciplents.
B (4,873,000 houscholdl) * . (7,570,009 houscholds) -
L] P . ’ . .
\ B R With Welfare, With Welfare and
4 Pretrunafer WAR Wrifare and- Soial tnsurance . Pretransfer Soual Inurance, b
v . Invome . Social Insurance At Food Stamps ] Income NOT Food Stamps
: , JETILTNY $% b
0%
% .
/' > '
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Raurce: United Siates DepartMent of Agriculiure Food and Nutrition Rwrvice, Offiee of Analyws and Fvalustion, Executive Summary to "Multiphe Benefis
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.VI- MULTIPLE BENEFITS AND INGQ{[&; ABOVE THE POVERTY LIW

for threc motrths may be judged excessiva. Yot the threc-month data aleo

t e

'
'Y
falrly impermcable n_nt‘ for pgevent{ing oxtreme povo'rty.

.

ehow that (’houu;holda with Food Stamps and other heneflts there dy a

- A
" The thrust of the Reagan welfare policy has heam to maintain the

bencflta of the .very pnor while® cutting those avallable to others,
o

Examining. the top part of Figure 3 reveals th:) nktent to which there wete,
houscholds rucelving govcrnmen{' nm;lsta‘nce who had incomes _t‘l_l;mdi\?ﬁﬂ‘l}'“*
shove the poverty line, f.e., those for whom the cuts vere i&tquqd.

llerg' we focus on the percentage of food‘ﬂtamp eligibles :Jh() had Incomes
greater than 190 percent of the poverty line, for two ‘tonsonn. First, the
Omnibus Reconciliation Act of 198l tightened food stamp aeligibhility regu-

lations to eliminate households whose groas incomcxﬁ-xcmdnd 130 percent

"
N s

of the poverty lina., Hecond, we have secn that food atamp reciplents
most often have the multiple benefits that trouble flncnloconnorvntlveu.
On a pre-transfer fncome basis, 9 percent of food stamp recipient

houacholds. tn 1979 had tncomes abave 130 percent of tl'm poverty uno_'.

.

That figure rose to 18 percent nf‘vr gdding cash benefits, implytng 9

percent nA‘n- had relatively high lncomes becanse of welfare and social

fnsurance., good nwpu added andther L percent of reciplent houneholds

'

to the s'.rmlp above 130 percent of poverty, Hence roq:ghly one~fifth of

the food ntnmp houscholds would have lost their food atamp hom-fltn {t
the new gross Incore 1init Im(l beon fmplemented in Spring 1079.
. ' i .
Table 2 pn-m-ntn more dnmil about the sourcen of the incomes of .

o

thore rectplent households with {ncomes above 130 percent of poyerty. L,
\ N .

.
€ &
. -
N < -
t

PAruiitex: providea by enic [l
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Table 2 - .
Household Incomeas Relative to the Povarty Line for . R
Pood Stamp Reclpient and Food Stamp Eligible .
" Nonrecipient lHouseholds N—
(figures are poercentages)

.
'y
. .

Income Relative to
the Poverty Line Pretransfer Prowelfare Money Income Plus Sta!pn .

Food Stamp Recipients (ﬁ,875 thousand households)
0-1.30 . 91.0 87.0 - 1.5 . - 80.9
1.30-1.499 .32 3.2 8.4 S B '
e
1'50 or more 5'8 6-8 10.1 10.0
Food Stamp Riigible Nonreclplen 8
(7,570 thousand houneholds)
0-1.30 964 95.2 95,1 95.0
1.30-1.499 1.8 3.0 . 3.0 3.0
1.50 or more . 1.8 1.8 1.9° 1.9
“ :!~F . .
')
. J
’ Py . . 1]
’ N * -
. ' v
n ! ‘
\
N .
%
. ; I ’
13 ' - M
g 6.
. " - . / ,
[ : [} ) To.
. " ' ’ ' !
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o o ‘
ahbws income/poiorty Iine diatributlions for food etamp reciplenta and 7
eligible nopreciplents. Cnsh welfare, tve., PA and 881, was prlmnrtly‘
regps nlhla for the large lncreuno in the pcrcentnso of food atnmp recf~
plents with incomes above 130 percent of poverty.

Furm:r tabulatlons avallable in MacDonald _(1983) demonntrvnto. that
public annldtance wap more lmhértant than 381, The goncronitf\of.ntute
public anniytance banef Lt In 1979 depended on payment standarda hnd the
ratgo at Vhtc. the atate reduced the payments as PA reciplents recelved
othar lncoﬁe, particularly carnings. 1In addition to payling m;re beneflts
to households without any Income the more generous atatea mrmittcd. )

larger deductlons for work-related expenaes. Although the Reagan AFDC

cutg have not alfedued the statea' payments standards véry wuch, the
. ‘ very. ) y

&d chp deductionn for work-~related expenses, and, after four months

H

on the prygram AFDC i not provided to households with subgtanttal

earalnps, Therefore many of the 30 percent of food stamp reciplenta who

réporfed public asslstance an thelr lﬁrguut benefit also loast the oppor-
I

3

tunity to combine ecarnings with thelr food atamps and AFDC. The effect
of thia and the Rrosa (ncome oligibflity llmit for tood atanps has bheen

to reduce the percentapen of reclplent households with Incomed In excess

t . .

®

of the poverty lfne.

VII. CONCLUSION
*

.
¢ In addition to oﬂtnhllthnn that mulrtplw/bonofltn nroe widonprvnd

te o A

only nﬁgég foad ntﬂmu“erlplann and that they are hy o meansg sufflclent

3

to end Income poverty, two main findings TrOM*tha,197g‘}HDP7dutq are per=

R . ”n o
tinent- to an assessment of the Roagan ndmlnkﬁtrntlon'n woltare policy

»
- *

apeada, . o -
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'&5 First, the Pregtdont vas correCt whon ho uuid thcru in a aatcny ‘not,
~and that his polict_aql wodld not dtuuumt:lo bt nowcvur thu ftndlns that - 1: a
thia ﬁow routncut'hnu“hdlf the 6ovcrn§ liné.ia mor'e likoly to be taken as i i'4.1
L ' caugo Eor dlrccting moro f;daral dollnrs to 1n¢ome usa&stance chqn loaa. R

. W N «

| o Second, in 19?9 there”was a non-trivial percantage of -peciplents. uith-,"

. incomes aubutuntiuily ‘above the'poverty line pvimarlly bucuuse of rula—

tively generous publiq asgistance payments in some otatesg. .Thdrn-mny

uiuo be diqagroemant about the nignificance bf-thiu fiéding. Aa mnn-
r

tioned hcforc. thtee-monthg' data' reveals 1ittle obouc the durnﬁion of . L.

reciplcncy; Thuu a. high priority for further reannrch will be ta usa. the]ﬂv: :f:
18DP longitudlnally ‘to learn nbout brunn{tiona into and out of reuipiancy; 3l '3_;“
:; ' and poverty. For years, the policy debate about publlc agsistance has *
.5, becnléyoﬁ; thonc trannltiona, in terms .of how to end welfure dcpendenayi
1?;”: as quickly as possihle. The new AFDC policy is intended. to speéd thvm by _7
forcing n cholce between work and welfare.. The pte~Rongnn policy wan c°
permit longer 'trnnn‘:;lon periods with greater work expupne daductiona midv .

" :p substantially-lowor benefit reductlion rate on countable oarninga. Thus

> .
r.

: trom the perspecthive of the old policy it is not ourprising thnt therc .
wefu,feciplcntu with relatively htgh tncomes. Tha1979 ISD? SPrVGXjP”°g
shoyn how many there woro, and much about why- SR NUEI SN

_Ongolng research (e.gs, Danziger, 982. und Macnonnld. forthcoming)
wlli'provtdo answers to key:questions about how the houa$holdn uho ldnt
food stamp ellgkbility nnd/or the oppértunlty to comblﬁe AFDG uinh eirn=~

ings renponded. Did thoy leave welfure alto?ether, or got caugkb.hn,thq
s B = . . . N

safety net?




b

o tnr a d{&cunnlon 65 n proponed nystem in which noclal aecurlty henofltu

E ‘) : . ‘.
- would pe thé siim -of honefltu from two so~called tiera. The firnt tier
;"' would conslnt of u meang - teated boneflt. Tho nccond tior would be a

A}

NoTES

Pflsco ﬁ¥1clAhH. Munnell{hnd Laura E,:Stiﬁltn. “Woman and a Two-Tier

.Zﬂoclﬂl ngurlty;éybﬁﬁm. in R{uhmﬁ% V. Burkhauser and Karen C. Holden,

v

: cdo.g'A“Cﬁdlloﬁga to Soc(ﬂl Sncuriiy7(Ncw Yofk; Acndcmlc-Pruun, 1982),

bencfig utrlctly propqrtlonnl to coverod carnlngss Sgch a ayptum would

'
s >

, dilgygy with: %9[ and othor bcnpflts for the “aged.

2'l‘he nnnwar Lo why mote food ntnmp cllglblos do not obtntn the stampe

~ -

. mﬁt clenr.fhjt thqre-ln'avtdgnce thac Lnformatlon problemn;(coe, 1979)

. 4nd »nxgmn gMucnonnld 1977) may be important.- Using the sﬁring 1979

"‘dnta, Crajkn (1981) hun nubatnntl«ted thnt xhere wag ‘a group of rela-

.

‘ t1VLly neody houueholdn who fatled to. ohtaln aizenble food - stamp buno-

N .

u-fitn. However, - the fodd atnmp engolond nlﬁo‘grow qfcur the purchuue
_ S . . AREE '
. 1 . . - ¥
equirement was elimipaved in Spring, 1979.
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) " Table A-l . ) )
. Dcscripélon of 5ix Major Transfer Programs
for.Flecal Year 1979
» . .V, -
- i . .
‘(Z o |. ! . Percentage '
, B Cost FY '79 touseholds with Multjiple
i i (billiona) (thousands) o Benefirsd® |
i ' Y (2) 3
T = - e T #
8ocial “Insurance hor .

OASDL” 0 . 8102.6 21,343 16.9% :

i) . . 11.2 2,239 33.9 “
Cash Welfare ¢ '
R S . )

Publlc Aealstnnco . : "

(PA) ,,,,,, X2 12,0 "233 . 85.8 ’

951" 6.8 " 3,622 po9:3

Food Stamps (FS) | 6.p 4,873 84,4 ~

Medicatd 7 .

Coverage (MED)¢ 6.8 5,508 9P 4

9 .

LIV coat flpures are fnmaig~'ﬂudynr of the United States, The PA cost

dporcentage of houscholdn fn this progrum reportlng benefits from one or
wore of th€ other five programs.- o w

figur® Includes federal AFDGIand.General Assistance costs, buti not -
Enmergemrcy Asslstance, -

Medicatd houm-hold couuts are for reported Medfcaid coverage., These
reports are larger than the number of persons who n(et:unﬂy received
Hedlchld benefits, but smalier than .the total number of persons insured by
Medicald. The cost flgurce is the federnl cost of actual services provided

to Medjicald roglplonm .

[
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Hultiple Benef{ts from Six Hajor Prograsms, Wavs 11,

Teble A-2

;0 by Food Stamp Rec!plency-Eligibility Statue

ot

- o

]

. )&' Pood Steap Nonracipient Food Stawp !
: , S 11 ) ___Reciptents Elfgibles Insligibles \
. \ lodewholds Hounehalds llouseholds - flouseholdn ‘l

Householdn ‘re-‘clv!'nu

(in V00'e) Percent (in 000's) Percent (in 000's) 'Parcent (in 000'n) Parcent

|
-, b
one or more of the ) ! ‘
aix types of ' :
Anslstance 27,901 1600.0 4,076 100.0 3,530 10040 19,493 100,0
Just one tyga 20,796 7.3 3 " 186 2,5 ns o s
OASDE dnly 17,740 63.6 -~ 2,299 65,1 15,441 79.2
ut only 1,481 © 83 . . 1 2.0 1,409 7.2
FS dnly ° 763 2.7 763 15.6 ,J : :
PA oily  * 460 1.6 ' n 2.0 , 389 ' 2,0
881 only 208 0.7 13 1.0 17 0.9
MED only 148 0.3 « M50 1.4 9 ' 0.3
TVO or mora types 6,351 22,9 4,112 M‘i\ 1,003 ° 20,4 « 1,989 10.2 |
Only two 2,877 war a2 19.9 367 16,1 138 6.9
T3/0A8DL 428 - 1,8 428 8.8 ' o v :
OASIT/MED 495 1.7 . 78 2.2 1 AR 3 T
SST/MED 484 1,9 219 6.2 B IR
351 /0ASDI N0 “1,0 60 1.7 280 1.3
opSDL/UL 264 0.9 99 2.8 A6y 0.8
PASED 247 0.9 . 93 2.6 S84 7T 0,8
FS/PA 169 0.6 169 3.5 o
F5 /881 m 0.5 1 2,7 N
FS/MED 127 0% 127 2.6 ¢
LY 1] — 17 © 0.4 n? 2.4
raJoAsD 02 0 ) 19 0.3 ) 8) 0.4
PA/UT | 18 0.1 i 18 0.1
,UL/MED 15 0.1 ' 15 0.1
. (table contlgnnl)
$—
* 1S 123
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” . R Table A-2 (cont.) .
Food Stamp Nonreciplent Food Stawp
. All Recipiante-" . -, Eligibles Ineligibles
S Households Houssholde Houssholde Households
X ,( (in 000'9) l’cﬁgg (in 000's) , Percant (in 000's) Percent (in 000's) Percent
‘ Three or more typés 3,474 12,4 3,140 6h.4 © 436 12.4 651 33
Only three C 3,049 8.2 2,044 4.9 k1.2 ll.(_)/ 618 B %}
FS/PA/MED 1,%7 4.8 1,347 27.6 . )
, $81/MED /OASDT 839 3.0 ) 372 10.3 466 2.4
FP3/881/MPD 196 1.4 396 8.1
FSJHED /OASDL «~ 138 0.3 138 2.8
PA/SSE/MED . . 76 0.3 : . 16 0.4
* P8/3ST/0ASDI ‘ 5% 0.2 LE I 1.1 ]
FS/0ASDL /UL 33 0.2 4 53 1.1 R
~ SS1/MED /UL )] 0.2 * 43 0.2
¥S/PA/SSIE ' 28 0.1 28 0.3
P5/MED /UL M. 0.1 oy 0.5 :
PA/MED /OASDIL 2 0.1 . ; 13 0.4 10 0.1
MEN/0ASDL /UL 11 0.1 . : : 1 0.1 .
PA/MED /U1 .12 0.1 . oo 0.1
FS/PA/0ASDT 1 0.0 =~ 1 0.0 MR
v PA/SSI/0ASDL . 2 0.0 2 0.0
» Pour or tore types 1,179 4.2 1,097 2.4 ¢+ - A9 1.4 -3 0.2
Only tour 1,061 3.8 979 20.1 49 1.4 3 0.2.
e 78/831/HED /OASDY s86 * 2.1 386 12.0 ' : '
et FS/PAfiED /UL 138 0.3 138 © 2.8
¥ %7 rs/ea/imn Joaspl 109 0.4° 109 2.2
AR FS/PA/SST/MED . 9% 0.3° 96 2.0 E .
WX PA/SST/NED/0ASDY R 1 0.3 . 49 1.4 3 0.2
»e FS/PA/9S1 /UL 49 0.2 49 1.0 - v
' P3/¥A/S81/0A3DT 1 0.0 . 1 0.0
Plve or nore types 118 0.4 118 2.4
Only flve ' 18 0.4 118 .4 )
FS/PA/ASE/HRD /0ASD] 106 0.4 106 .2
F3/PA/MRD/OASDL /UL .8 0.0 R 0.2
o FAIPALEST A0 fUT LAY A 0.1
» 3
v .
. , 94
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April 27, 1984 ' S {

Mr. Steve Prultt ' §
c/o Katle Hall, Chairwoman
Subcommittee on Census and
Population

&BlMBAmwxl

U.S. House of Rvpreaentatives
Washington, D.C. 20515 @

Dear Mr. Pruitt} .

I have attached a copy of our Focns newsletter which summarizes and
expands upon testimony presented to the Ways and Means Committee in
October 1983 and a paper on "The Measurement of Poverty" which was
written several years ago for a hearing planned, but never held E:
Congressman Garcla after Technical Paper # 50 was released,

I hope this is useful for your May 15 hearings. %

Sincerely, ' -

”QXXC’
Sheldon Danzigor

Professor and Director

SD:id
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Poverty in the United States: Where do we stand now?

13

- .

Two years ago a special issue of Focus titled "Poverty in the United States: Where Do We Stand?” (5:2, Winter 1981-82)
recounted trends in poverty and the growth of income support programs since 1965. In October 1983 the rising number of poor in
America prampted the Subcommuttee on Oversight and the Subcommittee on Public Assistance and Unemployment Compensa-
tion of the Ways and'Medns Committeé of the U.S. House of Representatives to hold hearings onthe reasons for steady increases
in poverty raiey since 1978. Among the questions they invited witnesses to address were the relative importance of recession,
demaographic change, budget reductions, and a ten-year decline in the real level of public ussistance henefits in causing increased
poverty, This issue of Focus summarizes parts of the testimony presented to Congress (0 assess where we stand now, twenty years
after the nation declared it{ intent to launch a full-scale effort on behalf of the poor. ’

- o N
. 7/ .
The problem of poverty / great a percentage of all persons'live M poverty now as when
’ the War on Poverty started? Or arejthe official numbers
Refore one can discuss probable causes and possible cures,

it 1s first necessary to address the basic questions concerning . i
ol v i there? Who are the poor? * Atcording to Dayid Stockman, Director of the Office of

poverty: How much 8 _

How ppor are they R0 §EBIgng do they remain in Mannp:c:gu/und Budget, and others who testitied before

poverty? - Ay Congred? thic Census Burcau's measurement procedugses do
not provide a complete picture: “Thetotphexclusion of any
value of noncash assistance when mcmfrli}k the incidence

of poverty is a key jcason why mcasured poverty has not

misleading? ’

-

* How much poverty? At L

Poverty has been on the increase in recent years. The
Bureau of the Census reports that 15 percent ot the popula-
tion were below the poverty line in 1982, compared to 11.7
percent in 1979, witich means that the number of poor per-
sons had increased by more than cight ‘million. The official
poverty rate was as high in 1982 as it was in 1966. Do as

«

‘declined during the last decade.” He states that in-kind .

means-tested benetits (such as Medicaid, Food Stamps,
school lunches, and housing subsidies), which were rela-
ively insignificant in 1959, by 1973 wére providing over half
of all peans-tested assistance, and by 1982 more than 70 out
of every 100 dollars of such assistance was noncash.? The

(\)/ L | ’

é6




A T ’ B .
census numbers have other drawbacks, noted by others who *
testified, such as Timothy Smeeding, of the University of '

! Utah. The official statistics do not subitract taxes from - s ‘ ! .

income, though taxes affect a household'$ level of consump- . , '
tion. Further, they fail to distinguish between the private : )
., tconomy's antipoverty performance and the government's .
cohtribution, both in the form of social insurance and in
welfare. « ' , 30 - ;
_ AN , ,
A better understanding of what has been happening to pov- .
erty in the United Statés is provided by Table I, presented to
the Congressional subcommittees by Sheldon Danzigbr,
Director of the Institute for Research on Poverty.’ This §'
table gives poverty rates over the period 1965-82, compar- 20}
ing the census measure with other measures that adjust for '
its deficiencies: pretransfer income, prewelfare income, and
’ adjusted income. (For definitions of these terms and others
used to define and clarify the complex concept of poverty,

» see box.) In every year there is a much higher poverty level’

' - under the census income measure than unter the adjusted
income measure. Nonetheless, all four measures reflect the -
same pattern over the past fifteen years. Poverty declined
sharply from 1965 (o the early 1970s, remained fairly stable
in the niid-1970s, then in 1978 began to climb rapidly. This ' ‘ : .

Pretranster income

Percent.

Posttransler (census or official) income

pattern is depicted in Figure 1. The difference between - : l | [
' , . 1988 1970 1076 1980  1bes
- Table |
\ The Trend 1o (he 1o of Poverty among Person, Figure 1. Trends in the Incidesce of Poverty mm/\nr«wmm«m

lng to Three Messures of lmm

Selected Years 196582
P : '

98




- Posttransfer

Pretransfer  Prewellare income Adjusted
Income Income  (Census Income) Income*
Year 4} (2) 3 4
| 1965 | - 21.3% 16.1% ' 2 15.6% 12.1%
1968 18.2 11.6 12.8 9.9
1972 19.2 13.1 1.9 6.2
: 1974 203 13.1 1.6 1.2
1976 210 13.1 11.8 6.7
1978 20.2 12.6 1.4 na.
1979 20.8 12.9 "na 6.1 -
1980 219 1472 13.0 na. ]
1981 ~ 231 15.1 14.0 n.a.
1982 24.0 15.9 50 ' s’
' % Change .
1965-1978 - 3.2 S22 269 - 49.6
1978-1982° +18.8 +26.2 +1.6 +44.)
A Y - . . . - P . v
K Soyree: Sheldon Danziger in Darglger, Jeter Gottschalk, Robert J.
Rubin, and Timothy M. Smeeding, “Recent Increases in Poverty: Testi.
/ mony before the House Ways and Means Committee,” IRP Discussion
Paper no. 740-8), pa6.

*Adjusted income JRia are from Timothy Smeeding, ¥The Antipoverty:

Effects of In-Kind Transfers,” Policy Studles Journal, 10(1982), 499-521.

*This is an estimate from Peter Gotischalk and Danziger, “Changes in

. 1967 1982: Methodological Issues and Bvidence,” IRP Discus-

r no. 7137 BRI, . - w

e changes Tor adjusted income data are from 1965-79 and
. :

T ' 94

| R

4
: ]
44

Source: For pretransfer poverty, computations by Sheldon Danziger and
Robert Plotnick from the Survey of Economic Opportunity for 1963 and
March Current Population Surveys for other years. For posttransier pov-
erty, U.S. Department of Commerce (Bureau of the Census), Current
Population Reports, Series P-60, “Consumer Income.” For adjusted
poverty, Timothy Smeeding, “The Antipoverty Effects of In-Kind Trans-
fers,” Policy Studies Journal, 10 (1982), 499-52t.
-

.

prclraﬁsfer and posttransfer (census) income shows how
important are government cash transfers for the well-being
of the population. In 1982 one-quarter of the population

Jhad incomes below the ofticial poverty threshold on the

basis of their market incomes alone. But after the receipt of
cash and in-kind transfers, fewer than 10 percent reinained

poot.

Bovcrly as measured in relative terms (defined in box; not
shown on table or figure) remained 10 to 15 pércept above
the absolute measures shown in Figure 1. Danziger calcu:
lated that pretransfer poverty for all persons, i{ measured
relatively, declined from 21.3 to 19.7 percent between 1965
and 1968, but rose steadily from 1968 until 1982, when it
reached 26.5 percent. Relative poverty after receipt gf cash

transfers declined very slightly from 1965 to 1978 — from.

15.610 15.5 percent + and then rose to 17.8 percent ind982,

Who are the poor? /

Aggrcgluc figures provide only a rough picture of the inci-

- dence and extent of poverty, A more detailed examination «
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Terms Used in Measuring Poverty

I. Census income. Used 10 draw the official pov-
erty line, census (or posttransfer) income includes
moncy wages and salaries, net income from self-
émployment, social security inconte, public assis-
tance ingome, and other cash government trans-
fers, property income (interest, rents, dividends,
etc.), and private transfers, such as pensions and
alimony. It does not subtract taxes paid.
'

2. Pretransfer income, Also termed market income
or pre-government-transfer income, this concept is

census income excluding government transfers but |

incliding private transfers such as gifts, alimony,
child support, and pnvate pensions.

3. Prewelfare income. Prewelfare income is census
income minus only cash public assistance. pro-
grams (means-tested), such as Supplemental Secu-
rity Income and Aid to Families with Dependent
Children. It includes social insurance benefits,
such as social security, unemployment ingrance,
railroad retjrement, veteran service-related pen-
sions, and black lung benefits, which are not imeans
tested.

.

5. Absolute poverty threshold (line). The official
census income level below which households are
classified as poor, Based on the assumption that
the poor spend approximately a third of their
incomes for food, the poverty line originally con-
sisted of three tymes what the Dephrtment of Agri-
culture in 1955 ascertained to be the minimum
food «consumption requirement for a lamily of
four? Adjustments arc made for diffcrcnysized
families, and the poverty line is adjusted each year
for infflation, as measured By the percentage
change in the Consumer Price Index. In 1982 the
official poverty line rangcd from $4901 for a single
person, to $9862 for a family of four, to $l9 698
for a family of nine or more.

6. Relative poverty threshold. This poverty thresh-
old vancs directly with changes in the national me-
dian income, adjusted for family size. Those
whose incomes are below 44 percent of the media
are classified as poor. This figure was chosen s
that the count of absolute and relative poor
sons for 1965 was equal, It incorporates the s
adjustients for family size that are included in th
official medsure, [n 1982 the relative poverty lin

©,



- families headed by a woman with no husband present has
increased more than 15 percent since 1978, compared to a 6
percent growth in the overall populati%. One of the imme-
diate and alarming cffects in the growth of this group is the
large increase in poverty among all children, which in-
creased from 16.0 percent in 1979 to 21.3 percent in 1982
(sce Table 2).¢ -

If single-parent familics are growing fast, black single-
parent families are growing even faster. And if
prevalent among the white single-parent households, it is
much more so among blacks- The number of poor black
families headed by women doubled between 1969 and 1982.
These families accounted for 71 percent of aJl poor black
families in 1982, compared with 54 percent in 1969.7 In 1982
the poverty rate was 35.6 percent for all black persons and
57.4 percent for those living in female-headed families.

The major cashwelfare program directed at single parents
and their children is Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren. It was created by the 1935 Social Security Act, and
conceived of as a small prograin to aid widows not coveted
by social security. Though if*has been amended and broad-
ened over the years, it has—in comparison with the rest of
our social welfare system - remained small. AFDC in fiscal
year 1981 accounted for only 17 percent of total welfarc
expenditures and only 4 percent of total expenditures on
income support.® The percentage cut in the AFDC budget
in the Omuibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1981

¢

*ovcrty is

1

(

"
: \
¥percent to 100 percent after four months of earnings, set
maximum dllowable deductions for work and child care
expenditures, computed the third of their earned income
that AFDC working recipients were allowed to keep (for
four months) on the basis of their income after deductions

rather than before, lowered the ceiling on assets, and
counted stepparent income when calculating the benefit.®

Robert J. Rubin of the Department of Health and Human
Services stated in his testimony that these changes have
reduced welfare rolls. “In all, 408,000 families lost eligibility
(for all] benetits and 299,000 lost [some) bfnetits as a result
of the OBRA changes. The changes saved the federal and
state governments about $1.1 billion in 1983."'® And Stock-
man wrote: Q

The dire predictions of those who opposed the gross
income cap and limiting of work disregards in AFDC . ..
did not come true. Contrary to assertions that wage-
carning recipients would quit their jobs 10 stay on wel-
fare, the number of gecipients who quitwork or lost jobs
and returned to welfare was the ‘same both before and
after the 1981 Reconciliation Act — 18 percent. 't

.

But although the AFDC recipients whose benefits were
reduced or terminated did not, by and large, quit work and
rettn to welfare, they did experience significant losses in
total income. Preliminary findings of studies being carried
out jointly by the Institute for Research on Poverty and the
Wisconsin Department of Health and Social Services sug-

-
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- families headed by a woman with no husband present has
increased more than 15 pcruent since 1978, compared to a6
percent growth in the overall populau% One of the imme-
diate and alarming effects in the growth of this group is the
large increase in poverty among all children, which in-
creased from 16.0 percent in 1979 to 21.3 peruent in 1982
(sce Table 2).¢

If single- parcnl famlllcs are growing fast, black single-

parent families are growing even faster. And |f$oveny is .

prevalent among the white single-parent households, it is
much mare so among blacks- The number of poor black
families headed by women doubled between 1969 and 1982,
These families accounted for 71 percent of aJl poor black
families in 1982, compared with 54 percent in 1969.7 In 1982
the poverty rate was 35.6 percent for all black persons and
57.4 percent for those living in female-headed families.

The major cashwelfare program directed at single parents
~and their children is Aid to Families with Dependent Chil-
dren. It was created by the 1935 Social Security Act, and
conceived of as a small program to aid widows not coveted
by social security, Though ihas been amended and broad-
ened over the years, it has - in compatison with the rest of
our social welfare system — remained small. AFDC in fiscal
year 1981 accounted for only 17 percent of total welfare
expenditures and only 4 percent of total expenditures or
Income support.* The percentage cut in the AFDC budget

in the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1981

1

(

- \

percent to 100 percent after four months of earnings, set
maximum allowable deductions for work and child care
expenditures, computed the third of their earned income
that AFDC working recipients were allowed to keep (for
four months) on the basis of their income after deductions
rather than before, lowered the ceiling on assets, and
counted stepparent income when calculating the benefit.?

Robert J. Rubin of the Department of Health and Human
Services stated in his testimony that these changes have
reduced welfare rolls. “In all, 408,000 families lost eligibility
[for all] benefits and 299,000 lost [some] binelits as a result
of the OBRA changes. The changes saved the federal and
state governments about $1. 1 billionin 1983."® And Stock-
man wrote:

)
-

The dire predictions of those who opposed the gross
income cap and limiting of work disregards in AFDC . ..
did not come true. Contrary to assertions that wage-
carning recipicnts would quit their jobs to stay on wel-
fare, the number of gecipients who quitwork or lost jobs
and returned to welfare was the ‘same both before and
after the 1981 Reconciliation Act~ I8 percent.'t '

But although the AFDC recipients whose benefits were

reduced or terminated did not, by and large, quit work and
retutn to welfare, they did experience significant losses in
total income. Preliminary findings of studics being carried
out jointly by the Institute for Research on Poverty and the
Wisconsin Department of Health and Social Services sug-

-
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AN

.. ywas larger than that for most other transfer programs. The
* - Reagan administration iniroduced a gross income limit of
150 percent of each state's standard of need, raised the mar-

gest that less than 10 percent of the AFDC recipientsin Wns : |

consin who were working when OBRA terminated or
reduced their benefits quit a job and were back on welfare a

of Representatives, October 18, 198% Chart 4.

ginal benefit reduction rate on a recipient's earnings from 67 year after the cuts went into effect.'? And for all the women o
' e
. o ¢ - Table 2
! Selected Characteristics of Persons below the Poverty Level: 1982 and 1979
. , {Numbers in thousands) e
— - g - - N ——y Y
' B
__ Below Poverty Level ) ____Poverty Rate* L
‘. " . AY Percenlaso . Pmtmage Poml
Characteristic fos2 1979 Difference 1982 1979 . “Difference |
' . UGN O S PR A
Al persons 14,298 . 26,072 N9 50 na S
In families 21,349 19,964 37.0 13.6 102 SR L
Related children under 18 years 13,139 9,993 3.8 23 o 33
. In families with femalé householder, no hus- r T
» band present ' 11,701 N 9,400 24.5 ) 40.6 94.9. . 5‘.-1
In all other families 15,649 10,563 48.1 N | 63 - 28
Unrelated individuals 6,458 - 5,74) 124 -2 ".-: 2.9 T 1.2°.
Under 65 years 30,647 - 22,090 36.9 . 15.0 1.3 17
63 years and over 3,751 3,682 1.9 "4 RILY L06
In metropolitan areas .47 16,134 nA 1 e - 30,
. In central cities 12,696 « 972 - 30.6 199 -- A . 42
Outside central cities P 8581 6.415 N 93 . T2 2}
In nonmetropolitan arcas 13,152 9,937 ° 32.4 178"+ . 1348 4.0,_
Source; U.S. Department of Commerce (Bureau of the Census), “Poverty Trends and Issues,” prepated tor the(ommmcmn Ways and ans U S Housc

‘e

'
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o ® ' o : :
ERIC o L
' A v

*




. .ﬂl"

affected, income from carnfngs, M‘DG nnd fodd stamps
¢ .decreased by 17 percent over. this period. The ‘OBRA. .
. changes may, however, have dccrcs,sod the lm.enuve to ';
" begin work for those wom’en on AFDC who were not work- -
ing when - OBRA was lmpiementod A research project to . o
- address this question lS Just getung Undcr way at the '
lnsmute L . )
Two-parent hoseholds and unrelated individuals: the
- working poor. Timotliy Smeeding, in his testimony before
the committee, stated that “the major increases in poverty
experienced during the past four years have been among
persons, adults but especially children, living in traditional
husband-wife families.” In 1979 families headed by married
couples made up 34.4 percent of the poor. Todéay they make
up 40 percent, and 60 percent of the increase in poor fami:
*. lies last ye'ar was made up of husbarid-wife famﬂies. u

This is the working population, arid their mainstay during .

recessions is Unémployment Insurance (Ul). Butsince 1979

, there has been a large drop in the fraction of the unem-
" ployed receiving ul. _ .

Gary Burtlcss of the Brookmgs Institution, in his tcstimony,
stated that in fiscal year 1976 about. three-quarters of the
unemployed were covered by UI, but in fiscal 1982; only 42
percent were covered. Relative to the number of newly
unemployed workers, there have been betweén 16 and 18
- percent fewer initigl UI claimants in the past two years:::...
-Burtless: atributes,this relative drop in applicatlons toa

’ sg&pon of Focus are encouraged.

" ..'*--.consln System on behalf o
’ ‘-,:Poveny All righls resorv
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number of changes (l_wi hu\”c been made both at the'slate
level and at.the federal level since the 1974-75 recession. ™
Because additional benefits (such as Extended Benefits —an
extra“13 weeks of coverage) Are made available only when

* the count of those pn Ul reaches a certain level, the reduced

number of initial claimants started a chain reaction that cut

back benefits at every stage of the recession. Accordirig to:
the U.S. Department of Labor, the August 1983 outlay for -

" Ul was -an estimated $1'5 billion, or 34 percent lower than

- would have been thegase if the system had compensated the

unemployed in proportion to the levels paid in 1976.!3

Though Ul is not prir,n‘arily an anlipoverty prbgra‘rh, Burt- ’
~ less demonstrated that it has been reasonably effective in

aiding sonie of those who would be poor in the absence of

_the program, particularly husband and wife familigs. But -
the changes in Ul have reduced its antipoverty effectiveness.- _
“In 1975 about 34 percent of one-earner husband-wife fami- _
lies with pre-Ul intomes below.the poverty line were raised

dbove poverty by their Ul payrients. In.1982 only 20 per-

_cent of these tamilics were raised above poverty by UI pay-,
- ments. The relative drop ineffectiveness was even larges for
"families sulfering 26 or more-weeks of unemployment.™#

Using data from the Michigan Pphcl Study of Income . -
Dynamics {PSID), Burtless found that among nonaged, -

. poor, mile-headed. faiilies, the fraction of. unemployed

" breadwinners receiving any Ul benefits at all dropped from

5110 29 percent between 1975 and 1981 and aong those
receiving Ul benefits, a smaller fraction below the poverty

line w r ught above the line by their benefits — 49 per-
.entn vs, 37 percent in 1981."7

The workmg poor also pay taxes. And, according to

~Smeeding as well as data contained in the Background
" Material on Poverty, taxation in recent years has begun to

adversely affect the poor. The earned-income tax credit
*(EITC) was énacted by Congress in 1975 to alleviate the tax

burden on low-income families who had.children and who -

supported themselves primarily by eartiings. At that time,

- payroll taxes were lower and a family of four did'not have to
‘start paying federal income‘taxes until its income was 22

percent above the poverty line. In subsequent years the dis-

"_*"lance between the poverty threshold and the tax threshold
narrowed considerably: inflation drove up the poverty line,:
. but tax adjustments to offsét the effects of inflation did not

keep pace. Nor'did the EITC. Originally ses at $400, its

. maximwmn amount was raised to $500 in 1979 and has not
‘changed, since then.

. Acco'r'di.ng to’-Smeeding, in 1982 a family of four with carn- -
- ings at the poverty level would have to pay $946 in federal
" income and payroll taxes, despite the EITC, The same fam-

ily would on average qualify for food stamps i the amount
of $900. The net effect of food stamps and taxation would

- thetefore have been to reduce a poverty-level income by an

additional $46. These taxes equaled 9.6 percent of income in
1982 and are prcjected to rise to 9.8 ip 1983, and to 10.1 in
1984.'* Thus while the general population has had tax cuts,
the working poor have-had increases. '

11'\', . \
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The ong government welfare program for which all of those
with low income and assets are eligible is Food Stamps.
OBRA has restrigted benefits and reduced cligibility for this
program in a number of ways. The first month's payments
have been prorated, indexation has been slowed, and a
gross income limit equal to 130 percént of the poverty line

has been established for all households except those con-

taining an elderly or disabled person. A slightly larger bene-
fit reduction rate on earnings has been imposed. New rules
have tightened restrictions on boarders, aliens, and college
students, and strikers have been eliminated from the rolls

altogether. 2@ - °

The aged. The aged.are the success story of the’period
following the War on Poverty. As can be seen from Table 2,
at a time when the poverty rate was nising for all other
groups, the economic ‘status of the aged continued to
) lma::vc Over 43 percent of this group have pretransfer

es below the poverty line, but after money transfers -

in¢

.

’

-

their poverty rate falls to 14.6 percent} slightly less than the
rate for all persons, If thejr assets and in-kind transfers .
(such as Medicare and food s'famps) and favorable tax laws -
are taken into account, their economic status retative to the

nonelderly increases even more (see Focus, 6:2). Because
social security and Supplemental Security Income are
indexed to consumer prices, these major-sources of income
are not eroded by inflation, and because most of the aged

are not |n the work force, they are less vulnerable to the ups
and downs of the business cycle. Dependent ongovernment
transfers, they can have their incomes reduLed through

'lcglslatlvc acts, However, the fact that :they are a potent .
political force makes if unlikely that any retrendmlcnt wxll- o

adversely eﬁ«)t current renrees

Though the Reagan administration sought to reduce gov-
ernment spending on social welfare programs, and was par-
ticularly concerned over the shott-term deficits in OASDI,
the 1983 amendments to the Social Secyrity Act made only
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Sourve; Sheldon Danziger in [)anngcr. Peter (.amts«.ha]k Robert J. Rubin, and Timothy M. Sm&dlns. “Reccm Increases in Poverty: rcsumony before (hc

Table 3

»

‘Poverty Dcﬂclt In Current Dollars before and after Cash Tnnslﬂw(lec ed Years, 1967-82

Pretransfet
) v < Poventy
Yeas - . Deficit*
)
ToNigET $ 22.6
1974 45.0
1979 70.5
1980 88.9
e, 198 104§

' 1982 4R
% Increase in LCurrent Dollars
1979/1967°" 2109
1982/ 1979 63.0

J

*Cash Transfers Received -
by Pretransfer Poor
Households*

b3}
$ 115
7.3

95.9
109.0

S,

4

y 3574

416 .

80.0. .

»

Deficat*

3

A $10.0

15
29
3.4
393
*45.3

139.0

89.5.

House Ways and Means Committee,” IRP Discussion Paper no. 740-8), p. 10.
*Billions of current dollars.
YBetween 1967 and 1979, the Consumer Price Index increased by 117 percent.
“Between 1979 and 1982, the Consumer Price [ndex increased by 33 percent,

4

-

Posttransfer
Poverty

~~4__

Pgrcentage Reduction in

Povc’r(y Deficit Due to
Cash lﬁansrcrs

A
@
§5.5%
66.4

64.6
62.2

L]

. Posttransfer
Poverty Deficit as a
Percentage of GNP

(L)) y

' 1.29%

.04 8-
1.02
1.22
1.37
.47

- -
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small changeés in the economic status of & aged. The
changes_ eliminated inequities in coverage, provided for a
gradual rise in the retiremerit age, made half of social secu-
rity subject to incowe tax in the casé of high-income benefi-
ciaries, and delayed the annual cost-of-living adjustment
from July to January. i

p .
Of the 3.8 million aged poor in 1982, blacks and women
were disproportionately represented. The poverty rate
among elderly blacks was 38.2 percent, compared to 12.4
percent for elderly whites. Whites who lived alone had a
poverty rate.of 23.5, whereas blacks who lived alone had a
rate of 61.6 percent. Women, who accountéd for 59.1 per-
cent of the noninstitutionalized aged populatjon, accounted
for 70.9 percent of the aged poor.?’

< -

. 4
Geographic distribution. During the 1970s the pogy became- ™

increasingly concentrated in metropolitan areas. In 1969
only 54 percent of the poor lived in cities, whereas in 1982,
62 percent Bf the poor were located in these areas. The éen-
- tral ¢ities contained 37 percent of the nation’s poor in 1982
(12,696,000; see Table 2), whereas they had contained 33
percent of the poor in 1969. At the same tirde the proportion
of the total population living in central cities dropped from
32 percent to 28 percent.?

The ptopoition of the poor living in the South has lessened.
Between 1969 and 1982 it dropped from 46 to 41 percent.?
Mevertheless, the South still had the highest poverty rate in
1982 —18.1 percent, compared to 13.0 in the Northeast,
1.3 it the North Central states, and 14.1 in the West, ¥

!
Race and ethnic background. ARhough two-thirds of the
poor in 1982 were white, other races were disproportion-

~ ately represented. Blacks, for example, made up 22.9 per-

cent of the poor, though they-are only 11.9 percent of the
total population. People of Spanish origin accodnted for
12.5 percent of the poor, though they are only 6 petcent of
the populdtion.?* Put another way, only 12 pcrcp\ll of all
whites, but 35.6 percent of all blacks and 29.9 percent of all
Hispanics were poor (see Figure 2). Race is not only related
to poverty at a given time, it is aljo related to level of poverty
and length of time in poverty.?,

L)

H'ow’ poor are the poor?

“The proportion of poor persons with incomes at 75 percent
or less of the poverty lines increased from 61 percent in 1978
to 68 percent in 1982."" Since 1978, in terms of census
income alone, it would appear that the poor are losifg
ground. Just how poor were the households with incomes
below the poverty line? This question can be answered in
part by examining what has happened to the poverty deficit
(defined in the box). Table 3 illustrates that cash transférs
between 1967 and 1979 were increasingly successful in
reducing the poverty deficit. They reduced the deficit by
55.5 percent in 1967 and 64«0 percent in*1979. After 1979,
however, the pretransfer deficit grew faster than did cash
transfers, so the posttransfer deficit gréw even fagter. This
deficit, in current dollars, grew from $23.9 billion to $45.3
billion between 1979 dhd 1982 (or from $31.8 to $45.3
billion in constant 1982 dollars), The 1982 pretransfer pov-
erty deficit of $114.9 billion means that the income of the

i
cand

typical poor ho

usehold before transfers is-about $4540

U" g | | O :
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bclow the poventy line; the posttransfer deficit 'of $45.3
billion means that those household} remaining poor after
receiving cash transfers were abofT$3200 below the poverty
line.® Table 3 also demonstraledvthat the antipoverty
impact of cash transfers (discussed in more detail below)

has been decreasing in recent years —only about.60 pereent

of the gap was reduc®& by transfers in 1982.

Also shown.in the vable is the continued growlm)f cash
transfers to the poor, In 1982 the poor receivéd $118.1
billion in cash transfers — more-than cnough, in theory, to
wipe out- the poverty deficit. However, this could be
achieved only by an income-tested program which rcached
a]l of the poor and provided each pretransfer poor house-*
hold «¢njy the amount of its poverty deficit. Such a prograi
would be impossible to administer énd would have great
work disincentives. Most of the antipoverty impact of exist-
ing tramsfers is due to social insufnce programs — chicfly
social sdeurity — which raise the incomes of many of the
pretransfer poor who receive them far above the poverty
line. These social insurance transfers remove More persons
from poverty than do cash public assistance transfers,
because a greater number of the pretransfer poor receive
them and because the average social indurance benefit is
higher.

L]

How long are lhe)} poor?

An carlier arlticle in Focus on the aynanlics of poverty (5:1,

Q .

RIC
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L3

110

a research team headed by Martha Hill at the University of
Migchigan followed the history of family members who left
home and estabilished their ownt households. The research
results showed
across generations of poor families: “Most of today's poor
children arc not tomorrow s poor’adulls "0

These analyses of the dynamics of poverty indicate that the
bost evidence we now have gives us both good and bad
news. Magy poor people remain 5o for only a short time,
but }hosc%}m do not soon escape poverty are likely to stay
poor for Thany grears. More optimistic is the finding that
ppverty 1s not necessarily transmitted from one generation

onsiderable economic upward mobility

to the next, qﬁ

» .. Table d
The Antipoverty Effecilveness of Major Income Transfers,
' Selected Yenrs, 1963-82  »
. _,’.,_.. —————
, . Percemage of Pretyansfer Poor Persons
R Removed from Poverty by
Cash Social Cash Public
Ineyrance q‘smmce In-Kind All
Years '/;mnrm‘ tansfers®  Transfers  Transfers
1964 218 34 16.4 432
1976 1.6 6.2 8.1 ne
1978 e 5.9 na ' na
1980 132 8.3 A, na,




Summer 1981) outlined changing views in the 1960s and

1970s concerning the permunent versuy the transitory

natuce of poverty. In the 1960s many analysts perccived the
poor as a separate population, imbued with its awn culture,
socially immobile, isolated from the rest of society. In the
1970s others began to point to large flows of people into and

out of poverty, creating a churning effect around the thresh-
oId The availability of longitudinal data has now made it
Qssible to tratk the actual course in time of individuals
whiy become poor. < \

using lcn-ycxir segment of theMichigan PSID, found, as
Stockman put it in his tesjimony, that “the same poor peo-
ple arc not always with us —even though the same numbers
seem (o be."™ The main findings of the study, whuh Stock-

. man described, are that many of those who become poor
expericnee short periods of poverty lasting one to two years,

but that a small number remain poor for a very long time
and, because of their continuing presence, form the domi-
nant part 8( the poverty population at any ohe time. Thesc
long-term poor eventually consume a large portion of wel-
fare cx(lndimrcs. Fhey constitute the group termed by
sortie thé underclass — the hard core, those most difficult to
reach.,

Another recent study utilized the Michigan PSID to address
the issue of whether poverty persists across gencrations. To
find out whether motivational deficits among poor parents
depressed the levels of their children's economic attainment,

N
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d rcscarchclsxary Jo Bane and David Ellwood,-

v

1982 . 38 18 25.8¢ 63.3¢

-~

~
Source: Sheldon Danziger in Danziger, Peter Gottschalk, Robert J.
Rubin. amd Timothy M. Smeeding, “Recent Increases in Poverty: Testi-
mony belore the House Ways and Means Committee,” IRP Discussion
Paper no. 740-83, p. 8,
*Cash social insurance transfers include social security, railrond reti
ment, unemployment uompenmlon workers' compensation, &nvcr
ment employee pensions, and veterans' pensions and compensat
Y ash public assistance transfers include AFDC, SS1 (OAA, APTD, and
AB in 196%). and general assistance.
‘In-kind transfers include Medicare, Medicaid, Food Stamps, and, for
1976, school hanch and public housing; this figure also adjusts for direct
1axes and the underreporting of cash transfers,
YBased on estimate for adjusted income poverty 1982.
n.a. = nof available

Causes and cures

Among those presenting testimony before the subcommit-
tees, none disputed the actual numbers of poor people
under the various measures, but there was some disagree-
ment over the long-term causes and cures underlying those
ﬁlnbcrs. Argument continues over whether the state of the
nomy or government transfers has the greater cffect on
poverty in the United States. Some stressed econo
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schalk, of Bowdoin College, summarized research intended

to disentangle the effects of economic change, income trans- -

fers, and long-range changes in income inequality.

Inconde transférs and poverty: Trends over time

One way to gauge the effect of social programs is to estimate
how many people they move out of poverty. Table 4, which
Danziger presented in his testimony, arrays those figures
over a_ seventeen-yéar period, separating transfers into
social insurance, public assistance, and in-kind transfers
including adjustment for taxation and undcrrcpo/rting of
ifcome. " ¢ S

As seen in the table, cash social insurance bcn’eﬁls renove
the greatest percentage of the pretransfer poor from pov-
erty, and oasK public assistance the sinallest in egch year,
Socipl insurance fad an increasing effect in reducing pov-
erty from 1965 until 1976, then steadily diminished in
importance after 1978, Public assistance followed a differ-
ent trajectory: its effectiveness rose till 1976, declined till
1978, rose to its highest point in 1980, and withiff two years
after that had dropped to a point almost as low as in 1965.
In-kind transfers had a growing $ffect from 1965 to 1976,
then dropped off’ .

The principal conclusion to be drawn is that transfer effec-
tiveness rose in the period 1965 to 1976 and declined steadily

. .
A

from that point on. Does that rise and decline account 'fo
the concomitant decline and rise in poverty, or was it eco-
nomic growth and then economic recession that caused the
change in poverty rates?
)
4

Economic change, transfers, and poverty

. To pursue the question of how transfer effectiveness com- '
pares with the power of market income in determining pov-
crty rates, Gottschalk and Danziger in a joint paper com-

. pared three sets of figures: (1) economic activity, shown by
year-to-year changes in real (adjusted for inflation) gross -
national product and by yearly unemployment rates; (2)
transfer efforts, shown by changes in cash as well as in-kind
transfers; and (3) the poverty rates over time.*? Table $ dis: >

, plays these figures over selected years since 1950, boor

Using the vidence m Table 5, Gottschalk dnd Danziger -
conclude that the data are consistent with the following sim-
ple stoty: The period of sharp reductions in poverty in the
1960s resulted from a combination of economic -growth,
declining unemployment, and large increases in transfers.
The stable poverty rates of the 1970s resulted from offset-
ting factors: growth slowed and unemployment rose; but so
did both cash and in-kind transfers, After 1979, declining
economic growth, rising unemployment, dnd loweér real
transfer levels all contributed to greator poverty, '

Table 3 *
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’ . o .
" Time Series on Macrooconomic Conditlons, Income : . ’
. , Tranafers and Poverty, Selected Years 1950-82 ) . . /
[ -
[ P o EN oo e L
. Real Cash Real In-Kind .., . Incidence of
. %le GNP per P Transfers per Transfers per - Official " Poverty Adjusted
Household* Unemployment Household* Hous¢hold* Incidence of ; for In-Kind
Year " (1972 dollars) Rate (1972 doliars) (1972 dollars) Poverty® -~ Transfers®
M L@ B Q) ) e ©®
1950 $10,880 5.3% $ 365 )  ma : na.
1968 15,350 s - 816 6 VAN L 1214
v 198 16,390 36 911 zo% 12.8 X
1970 16,080 .49 y, 1,010 \ 42 - 12,6 -, 9.3
T om 16710 N 5.6 1,228 304 LB 11.9 . 62
1974 16,720 5.6 1,263 n 1.2 ‘ 72
~ 1976 16,630 , 7.7 s a7 1.8 ’ 6.7
1978 " 17,440 6.1 1,488 L 464 1.4 nh.
1979 17,580 5.8 1,419 an 1.7 . 6.1
1980 16,850 LA fal4 482 13.0 ' n.a.
1981 17.020 7.6 1,458 Tos08 _ 14.0 ’\ . n.a.
1982 ¢ 16,160 9.7 1,475 . s T 1507 n:a.
rd Pl .
S i R L2 e

L Sources: For GNP, consumer price index, and unemployment rate, /982 Econonic Report af the President; for cash and in-kind tmurm"‘ “Social Welfare

Hxpenditures under Public Programs in the U.§..” Social Security Bulletin, December 1968, December 1972, January 1971, January 1977, November 1981;

for official poverty incidence and number of households, Current Population Reports, Series P-60, *Consumer Income”; for adjusted poverty, Timothy
Smeeding, “The Antipoverty Effects of In-Kind Transfers,” Policy Studtes Journal 10(1982), 499-521.

Note: Cash transfers include sociaf insurance (non-income-tested: old age, disability, survivors', railroad retirement, unemployment insufan workers’
compensation, jovernment employee pensions, veterans' pensions and compensation) and cash public assistance (income-tested: AFDC, 351, andgeneral
assistance). /n-kind transfers include cash equivalent values of Medicire, Medicaid, food stamps, public housing; figure atso adjuited for direct tax  and
underreporting of cash transfers. ' . ) it
*Transfers are divided by all households, not by recipient households. )
BAll persans. For families, the poverty incldence was 12.2% in 1982, 11.2% in {981. _
“This series also adjusts census incomes for simulated values of taxes and incote underreporting. v

n.a. = not available,
113
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To further explore the relative effects of these factors, Gott-

schalk in his testimony described analyses separating out
three clements: changes in mean market income, which
reflect the state of the economy, changes in mean cash trans-
fer income, and a residual category that captures changes in
the shape of the income distribution. ** This third category is
important because fluctuations in poverty rates result from
“ changes in the distfibution of income. For example, if the
real incomes of all households rise proportionately during
good times, a smaller proportion of households will fall
below the fixed poverty line. 1f, However, economic expan-
sion does not raise the incomes of all honseholds equally,
the shape of the income distnbution changes. And, it the
incomes of those households at the bottom of the distribu-
“#lon grow slower than the average, poverty may rise despite
an increase in’ average incomes. Table 6 decomposes the
change in poverty rates over (wo time periods, the earlier
one mirked by declining, the more recent by rising, poverty
rates. .

Between 1967 and 1969, poverty went down by 2.6 pereent-
age points. Both cash transfers and market income were
important — transfers somewhat more so -~ in achieving that
result. Yet over the same years growing inequality was large
enough to take away half of the cffect of rising mean

Table 6
Decomposition of Changes lo Poverty Rates

Q .

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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incomes. Between 1979 and 1982, poverty rose by 3.3 per-

centage points. This was partly a result of depressed mean
market income, which increased poverty by 0.8 percent. Far
more important was the change in the shape of the income
distribution: because incomes declined more sharply among
those in the lower income ranges, poverty rose 2,9 percent,
Inwther words, if all households had experienced equal
decreases in market income and equal increascs in transfers,
poverty from (979 to 1982 would have risen only about 0.4
percentage points, not 3.3 points.

Because of the different experience amony demographic
groups that has been documented above, Gottschalk and
Danziger separated out the relative effects for houscholds
headed by young men, older men of working age, and the
clderly. Table 6 illustrates again the dramatic decline in pov-
crty amony the ageds and shows that growth in mean trans-
fers was almost solely rasgonsible for that decline. Among
the other groups, growth in market income -was more
important than transfers in reducing poverty until 1979, but
cven in that earlier period the gains from both sources were
diminished by greater income inequality. In the more recent
period, market incomes again played a gteajer role, but in
the opposite direction: despite the poverty-reducing effects
of transfers, the recession drove poverty rates up, as did a
continued increase in income incquality.

These figures defonstrate the power of carned or market
income in raising or lowering poverty rates among those of
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Percentage Point Change in Poverty

t __ Associated with Changs in. .
Actual
Percentage Mean Shape
_ Point Mean Cash of the
Changein  Market  Transfer . Income
Household Paverty Income  Income Distribution
Head (1)) (2) (3)‘ “ .
All persons .
1967-19 - 26 -24 - 31 29
1979-82 313 08 - 04 2.9
Young men (under 25) )
1967-719 - 19 -2 - 0.6 1.2
1979-82 5.8 3.0 - 0.6 34
Prime-aged men (25-64)
1967-19 PN I AR N | - 08 2.2
1979-82 10 0.8 - 0.2 24
Elderly persons (over 63) ,
1967-719 -129 0.5 “~19.6 6.2
©1979-82 7 - 06 -041 - 1.8 1.3
'

Source: Cqmputations from data detived in Gottschalk and Daniziger,
“Magroeco :?p\ic Conditions, Income Transfers, and the ‘Trend in Pov-
erty,” in Léé€ Bawden, ed., An Assessment of Reagan's Social Welfure
Policy (Washinglon, D.C.: Urban Institute Press, 1984).

Note: The sum of the changes in columns 2, 3, and 4is equal tothechange
shows in column l o,

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

'
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working age who are not insiliatcd,_és are the cldérly, from -

economic ups and downs. David Stockman underlined thjs
point when he described “the critical importance of swings
in the business cycle to non-elderly poverty” and concluded

“that “variations in poverty over the business cycle are ample
-~ evidence that the poor and near-poor benefit considerabfy

from economic growth.”* The evidence presented by Gott-
schalk and Danziger confirms this ooticlusion b% points to
the importance of recent increases in inequality in offsetting
the gains to economic growth, ‘

To estimate the magn'}tu'dc of the poverty reduction which
will accompany the economic recovery, Gottschalk and
Danziger used projections based on (1) the economic recov-
ery predicted in July 1983 bythe Office of Management and
Budget, and (2) proposed expenditures on the major
transfer programs in the federal budget for fiscal year 1984,
They estimated that even if the economy improved as fore-
cast, the poverty rate would drop only from 15 percent in
1982 to 14.6 percént in 1983, and would remain at that level
through 1984. This small drop in poverty is largely a result
of the predicted slow decline in unemployment rates: (It is
worth noting that unemployment rates in recent months
have been falling somewhat faster than the July 1983 official
predictions.) “It would tgke,” concluded Gottschalk, “either
a stronger than ofﬁcia.&I predicted recovery or an unex-
pected increase in incohme transfers to brmg poverty as
officially measuted back to the ll 12 percent range of the

K J
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Directions for the future

There is thus gencral agreement that declines in unemploy-
ment combined with economic growth will reduce poverty
for those attached to the work force—in the short run.
There is less agreement about the ability of growth to coun-
ter the secular increase in incquality.'u

Most students of ppverty do agree that a robust economy
will have the least effect on those, such as single parents with
“v small children, whose commitment to the work force is
tenuous, those who are disabled, and those who are disad-
vantaged by lack of training, race, or ethnic background.
For these people, welfare or public employment and train-
_ ing programs of some sort Qr another scem to offer the only
possibility of escape from 3ovcrty.

CBO options

-In response to the request by the subcommittees that the
Congressicnal Budget Office identify and analyze options
for increased welfare expenditures that would reduce the,
poverty rate and/0y the poverty gap, Rudolph Pennet,
CBO Director, began by pointing out that any increase in
outlays related to welfare programs must, of course, be
financed by cutting nonwelfare programs, or by raising
taxes, or by increasing an already large deficit. He also
noted that changes in welfare programs have a number of
different goals, sonie of them in ¢conflict with one another.

Q

between one-parent and (wo-parent families and eliminate

the incentive for men to leave home. 1t would cost between ~

$.5 and $.7 billion, three-fifths of which would be paid by
the federal government.

3. Expand Food Stamp benefits. This program now pro-
vides benefits to all the poor, including the working poor
and childless individuals who are not eligible to participate
in other programs. Because it is a federal program already

* in place, raising the size of the behnefits would be administra-

tively simplet An increased federal expenditure of $.9-1
billion would raise total benefits by 8 percent. If Food
Stamps were transformed into a cash program, counterfeit-
ing and black market activities would be eliminated, but
there would p€ no guarantee that recipients would use the
money for food,

4. Expand Medicaid eligibility to all poor families Wwith chil-
dren. 1f eligibility for Medicaid were expanded to include all
poor-families with children, it would cost the federal gov-
ernment about $6 billion and the states about $5 billion in
1985, assuming the present cost-sharing arrangements stay

the same. Such an expansion would provide access to medi- .

cal care for all p6or children and reduce work disincentives
for AFDC families by allowing them to retain Medicaid
benefits whengno longer eligible for AFDC, benefits.

5. Expand the dependent care tax credit for low-income
Sfamilies. This program provides a nonrefundable tax credit

_ of 30 percent (up to $720) of dependent care expenses for

v
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The gouls he listed were targcung benefits toward those
most in need; treating persons with similar incomes alike;
encouraging families to remain together; maintaining
incentives so that program recipients who can work do so;
simplifying the system and reducing adninistrative costs;
and keeping costs as low as possible.

After making these qualifying remarks, Penner set forth the
following options for changes in welfare programs, the
particular advantages and drawbacks of which have been
‘the subject of much debate.**

1. Establish a national minhr?um AFDC benefit level.
AFDC now varies from state to state. The maximum guar-
antee in Mississippi for a family of three is $96 a month. The
same family in Vermont would get $530. A national mini-
mum would target much of the increase in benefits on
single-parent families in states where payments are quite
low, resulting in more equal treatment across states for these
families. 1f costs were shared by states and the federal gov-
ernment, however, poor states might hayg difficulty in
funding the program. To bring AFDC plus food stamp
benefits up to three-fourths of the poverty line, federal
expenditures would have 1o rise by $1.2-1.6 billion in 1984
and state costs by $1.0-1.5 billion.

2. Require state participation in the Unemployed Parent
program under AFDC. This program would make AFDC
available to intact families in the 31 states that do not now
have an AFDC-UP program. It would provide equity

families earning less than $10,000. Increasing the credit and
making it refundable would encourage work by reducing
some of the tax burdén on poor working families who have
dependent care expenses. Even an increased credit would
provide limited aid to the very poor, who would be unable
to pay for care for their deperents in the first place. A
refurtdable credit to cover up to 60 percent of expenses is
estimated to cost between $1.5. and $2 b|ll|on in reduced
revenues in 1984.

6. Change the earned-income tax credit. As mentioned ear-
lier, the EITC has not kept up with inflafion. Ejgher the
amount of the credit could be raised or the credit could be
“ expanded to cover childless couples and unrelated individy-

als. The expansion would cause a revenue loss of about $600-
million. Penner suggests that a tax rate lower than 12.5 per- .

cent could be used during the phase-out stage in order to
lessent work disincentives.
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- 7. Expand child support enforcement. Because the poverty

of single-parent families is directly related to lack of child
support from the noncustodial parents, mandatory with

tholding of child support payments from wages would
reduce poverty. Withholding would save the federal govern-
ment between $25 million and $50 million a ygar in AFDC
benefits but would not increase the well-being of women on

. AFDC because the payments would be used to offset AFDC

benefits. Increased incentive payments to states would
encourage them to collect child support payments and to
establish clearinghouses through which child support pay-
ments would pass.

8. Moderate the assertest réqmrvd under $S1. Although the
income limits for SSI and AFDC arc indgxed to the growth
of the CPI, the SSI assét test of $1500 for an individual and
$2250 for a couple has not changed. Raising the asset Limat
would raise participation rates ¥or SSI among the elderly
and disabled. Raising the asset limit of SSI by 50 percent
would prébably costless than $500 million, but the resulting

impact on the degree of SSI participation cannot be pres.

dicted. .

It should be poirited out that these proposals by no means
exhaust the possibilities for change. Many different pre-
scriptions have been recommended by students of poverty
policy. Some advocate incremental changes in programs
now in place. Others propose more sweeping reforms? such

"as a Credit Income Tax. '

Q
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social sccurjly and Medicare, though these p:rograms

accomnt for four-fifths of federal social spending.'® He fur-

ther pointed 1o the trend, implicit in the budget cuts, which
reduces aid to the working poor while maintaining it for the
depandent poor: the elimination of the $30-and-a-third pro-
vision for employed AFDUT beneficiaries after four months,
the cutback in food stamps, and the loss of health insurance
by the unemployed. He argued that “The administration
contends that it would be a waste of society's scarce public
dollars to give ‘permanent” help to the working low-income
houscholds. Yet, it has made little effort to withdraw the
wide arrdy of special tax breaks and other equally perma-
nent subsidies flowing to middle and upper-income house-
holds.”*" As an example, Meyer pointed 1o the open-ended
tax deduction for employer-provided health insurance.

Poverty has proved more difficult to eliminate than was
envisioned when the War on Poverty was declared, twenty
years ago. There is more of it in bad economic times than in
good, more when less is done to alleviate it, more for some
types of people than for others. No cheap and casy solutions
have been proposed. Yet the concern of members of Con-
gress and the growing body of research and experimental

results arc encouraging — there is a range of alternative poli- g

vies which, though expensive, offer the promise for further
reducing poverty. Bl

"David Stockman, starement before the £1.5. Honse of Regresentatives
Ways and Means Commiittee, Subcommitiees on Oversight and on Public
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Conclusion

Robert Rubin summed up the Reagan admlmstrauons
goals as follows:

Our policy for reducing poverty is two-fold. First, we
believe that a sound and growing economy is théyessen-
tial element to reducing poverty and improving tig eco-
nomic well-being of all Americans. A strong economy

will prodyce jobs that provide income to those capable®

of working. Employment not only provides immediate

income but ensures the long-run potential for improving

a family’s standard of living. Second, for those who are
unable to provide for themselves, the federal and state:
governments must maintain public assistance programs
that assure that every American can maintain a decem
standard of living.’®

Doubts were expressed over whether the admmlstrauon S
programs could carry out lhcsc goals and bring povcrty
rates back down to the levels ol the late 1970s. And’ques

tions were raised about the lairness ol the admlmstrauon s

budget cuts. . . . .
Jack Meyer ;)f\he American Enterprise Institute boinlcd
out that whil&the 1982 and 1983 budgets made significant

, cuts in program® for the poor, such as Food Stamps,

AFDC, and Medicaid, there were much sipaller cuts in:

.
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Institute for Research on Poverty Fund to be used to sup-
port the projects of the Institute for Research on Poverty.
Contributions to the fund are tax-deductible, Checks
should be made out to the University of Wisconsin Foundg-
tion-Institute for Research on Poverty Fund and sent to the
U.W. Foundation, 702 Langdon Sireet, Madxson, w1
53706. .
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The Measurement of Poverty

| | ~ ' - !
Implications for Antipoverty Policy - e
- l R . - i
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]

The Bureau of the Census (1982a) has released a report showing that if
in-kind income from government programs- -food stamps, subsidized
school lunches, public housing, Medicare and Medicaid - - is valued and
added to money incomes, then poverty in 1979 was substantrally less
than the 11.1% of persons the censu$ had previously reported.! The
resulting estimates of the percentage of persons who are poor range
from 6.4% 1o 9.8%, depending on which of the transfer benefits aré
included and how they are valued.? : o
" Many analysts concerned about the well-being of the poor have
criticized the report, viewing it as an attempt to demonstrate that
poverty is nio longer.a serious problem. Such skepticism is unwarranted
for several reasong. First, it has long been recognized that programs like
food stamps and §!g[§sidized housing increase the purchasing power of

Authors'Note: Thisarticle was originally prepared for the U.S. House .n/ Represeniatives,
Subcommittee on Census and Population, Hearings on Census Bureau. The research
reported here was supporied in part by funds granted 10 the Institute for Research on
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the poor cven if they do not alter their cash incpmes, hence the Census
Bureau’s official poverty statistics. Similar estimates for earlier years
have been widely cited in the academic literature (Smeeding, 1975;
Hoagland, 1982).> Thus the Ccnsus Burcau has merely responded to
academic and congressional criticism of the official statistics.

Second, rationales for reducing social welfare expenditures are
seriously challenged by the findings. The report’s lowest estimate of
poverty is derived by valuing all of the in-kind transfers listed above at
their market cost and adding them to reported cash incomes. Ththt 13.6
million people--6.4% of the population—remain poor refutes the claim
that poverty is no longer a serious problem.* Moreover, the lowest
estimates reported for-1979 for blacks, persons of Spanish origin, and
female heads of households are above the poverty levels for whites in the
late 1960s. e -

Third, because the report shows that food stampg;public housing,
Medicare, and Medicaid do reduce poverty, the frequefit criticism that
poverty programs benefit social workers, academics, and providers (and
not the poor) can be rejected. Just as adding the values of these transfers
reduces measured poverty, reducing benefits and terminating eligibility
will increase poverty.

Finally, the census report does not invalidate a basic finding that no
matter how measured, poverty declined littles between 1973 and 1978

- and has sharply increased sihce that time. As we showbelaw, if cash and

in-kind transfers had not increased rapidly since 1965, poverty would
‘not have declined. And, if transfers‘continue to be cut back without
being replaced by other antipoverty policies, poverty will continuc to
rise through the mid-1980s.
The remainder of this article is organized as follows. First, several
issues related to the measurement of poverty are revigved. Then some
.evidence on the present level and recent trend in poverty is presented.
This is follogyed by a discussion of how current antipoverty policy differs
from that of the past fifteen years. Finally, some projections of poverty
into the mid-1980s are offered. ’ ' -

Poverty by the Departmeni of Hedlth and Human Services pursuani lo the provisions of
the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964 and by funds provided by the Graduate School
Research Commitiee of the University of Wisconsin— Madison. The authors thank
Robert Lampman, Robert Plotnick, Timothy Smeeding, and Eugene Smolensky for
comments on an earlier vérsion. and Susan Marble for ;ﬂear(‘h assistance.
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THE MEASUREMENT OF POVERTY

The federal government’s official measure of poverty providcs asetof

income cutoffs adjusted for household size, the age of the head of the

household, and the number of children under age 18. (Until 1981, sex of

the head and farm-nonfarm residence were other distinctions.) The
cutoffs provide an-absolute measure of poverty that specifies in dollar

, M, . . . .
terms minimally decent levels of consumption. The qfficial income
concept— current money income received during the calendar year—is
defined as the sum of moncy wages and salaries, net income from

self-employment, Social Security income and cash transfers from other

government programs, property income (e.g., interest, dividends, net
rental income), and other forms of cash income (e.g., private pensions,

alimony). Current money income :does not include capital gains,

imputed rents, government or private benefits in-kind (e.g., food

stamps, Medicare benefits, employer-provided health insurance) nor

does it subtract taxes, although all of these affect a household’s level of

consumption, -

The official poverty cutoffs are update@l yearly by an amount

corresponding to the change in the Consumer Price Index so that they
represent the same purchasing power each year. According to this
absolute standard, poverty will be eliminated when the incomes of all
households exceed the poverty lines, regardless of what is happening to

average houschold income,
here have been numerous discussions over the past fifteen years as

. poorest citizens. According to James To

. to whether the official poverty thresholds and income concept are

relevant to policy choices (U.S. Department of Health, Education and *

Welfare, 1976). Despite these controversies, the adoption of an official

measure of poverty.and its use as a social indicator became a symbol of

this country’s commitment to raising thegs ndard of Hving of the

: 83):

Adoption of a specific quantitative measure, howey trary and debatable, will
have durable and far-reaching political consequences. Administrations will be
judged by their success or failure in reduging the officially measured prevalence of
poverty. So long as any family is found betow the official poverty line, no politician
will be able to claim victory in the war on poverty or ignore the ropeated solemn
acknowledgoments of society’s obligstion to jts poorer membors,

Income povcriy is a complex concept, and different types of poverty

thresholds and income toncepts are appropriate for different purposes.

-
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‘An absolute perspective, such as the official measure, focuses on those
with incomes that fall short of a minimum (fixed) level of economic
resources. On the other hand, relative indicators emphasize not only the

‘household’s own level of resources, but how its position compares to

that of others. A relative definition draws attention to the degree of
incquality at the lower end of the income distribution. Those whose
incomes fall ‘well below the prevailing average in their society are
regarded as poor, no matter what their absolute incomes may be. A
relative poverty threshold, therefore, changes at about the same rate as
average income. One common proposal defines the poor as those with
less than half of the median income.

The census report addresses only the issue of augmenting the official
income concept, notthe issue of changing the current poverty thresholds.

However, just as the valuation of in-kind trgnsfers reduces measured

poverty, the shift to a relative poverty thrcsw.mring aperiod of rising
real incomes or an updating of the official thresholds would increase
mcasured poverty.’

A matrix of poverty measures showing two income concepts and two
types of poverty thresholds is presented in Figure 1: The official i income,
concept lies somewhere between pretransfer income and posttranfcr~
posttax income in the first row. Census money income does not
distinguish between income derived from market and private transfer
sources (c.g., wages, dividends, alimony) and income derivgd, from
government sources (¢.g., Social Security, public assistance income). As

such, it-fails to scparate the private cconomy’s antipoverty performance

from the performance of government cash transfer programs. House-
holds that do nojreceive enough money income from private sources to
raisc them overithe poverty lines constitute the pretransfer poor (a more
exact title would be pregovernment transfer poor). Pretransfer poverty .
has recejved virtually no attention in government reports. Yet it reveals
the magnitude of the problem faced by the public sector after the market
ecconomy and pnvu%rdnsfcr‘syslcm (c.g., private pensions, interfamily
transfers) have distributed their rewards. This information is essential
for analyzing the “trickle-down” effects of economic growth.

The valuation of in-kind transfers does move the census closer to the
concept of posttransfer-posttax income. This preferred measure would
have been the result if, in addition to adding in-kind government
transfers received hy the poor, the report had also added in-kind private

transfers (c.g., fringe benefits) and subtracted direét taxes paid.

Y,

o
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Income Concepts

Type of Poverty _ Posttransfer-Posttax
Threshold- . Pretranafer Income Income
Absolute N 1 : 11
Relat{ive 111 o

4

Figure 1: A Matrix of Poverty Meassures

Nonetheless, recent studies suggest that the new report's rogults would
not be significantly affected by these adjustments (Smeeding, 1981;
Hoagland, 1982). :

By providing a set of in-kind adjustments, the census allows the
reader to choose his/her preferred method of valuation and what
transfers to include. We prefer that all in-kind transfers other than _
medical expenditures be added at their recipient (cash equivalent) values
anfl that the poverty budget share approach be used for medical expen-
ditures, because the data required for estimating their recipient values
arc not available. Nonetheless, in what follows, we adopt the market
cost approach for all in-kind transfers because, by using these lowest
cstimates of poverty we reinforce our conclusions about the failure of
poverty to have declined since the carly 1970s,

' THE LEVEL AND TREND
OF POVERTY

The new report shows that, for 1979, 11.1% of persons were officially
poor and 6.4% were poor if in-kind transfers were valued at their market
cost. Our estimate for pretransfer poverty for 1979 is about 219 of all
persons. Transfers, therefore, had a large impact in reducing poverty.
The ex4ct magnitude cannot be determined without an estimate of how
much transfeg recipients reduced their work effort in response to
transfers.® The data on pretransfer poverty reported here assume that
there was no labor supply response. Thus, as an'upper bound estimate,
Cash transfers removed 9.9 of persons from poverty (21,0 «11.1) and
in-kind transfers removed another 4.7% (11.1- 6.4).

126




’

) 122

744 AMERICAN BEHAVIORAL SCIENTIST
1
Despite the antipoverty cffectiveness of income transfers, the war on
poverty has not been won. Robert Lampman (1971: 53) has written the
following on the subjcct:

theelimmation of income poverty is usefully thought of as 4 one-time operation in
pursuit of a goal unique to this generation. That goal should be achieved before
1980, at which time the next gencration will have set new cconomic and social
goals, perhaps including a new distributional goal for themsclves' ’

The census report shows that we have yet to reach this original antipov-
crty goal. '

The data for all persons mask large differences in poverty across
persons living in various types of households. Table | shows the
substantial differences in both the official measyre of poverty and the
measure that values in-kind transfers at market costs for persons living
in houscholds where the head is white, black, of Spanish origin, or
elderly. The data in column 2, the lowest pawerty rates in the census
report, reveal that poverty rates for blacks, persons of Spanish origin,
and female houschold heads remain above the levels that existed for
‘whites in the late 1960s (11.3% in 1966). The third column shows the

upper bound ecstimate (assuming no labor supply response) of the .

antipoverty effectiveness of in-kind transfers. The“lower is the ratio of
the measure that values in-kind transfers to the pfficial measure; the
higher is the antipoverty effectiveness.” In-kind lratsfcrs reducc poverty
from 399% to 69% for the various groups, with the smallest effect for
whites and the largest for the clderly. The high levels of.poverty that
persist for female-headed and minority houscholds after the receipt of

cash and in-kind tranfers reinforce the continuing need for an antipoverty

policy. : £
While Table | shows the antipoverty effectiveness of in-kind
transfers, the report and the published official data do not reveal the
antipoverty effectivencss of cash transfers. Table 2 shows for 1978 the
incidence of poverty before and after government cash transfers and the
antipoverty cffectiveness of these transfers for households in which the
*head is white, black, of Spanish origin, a woman, and clderly, Cash
trangers substantially reduce poverty for all of the groups. As is the case
for in-kind transfers, the largest effect is for the elderly. Much of the
difference in antipoverty cffectiveness is due to the fact that Social
Security and other social insurance transfers are based on past carnings,
so that Whites and males receive the largest transfers.
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TABLE 1
Comparison of Incidence of Poverty, Official Measure and Monsy incoms, Plus the Market Value of Food,
— Housing, and Madical Banefits, 1979
() ’ (2) ; (3)
Official Money Income Plus
Persons Living in . Measure In-Kind Transfers i Ratio:
| Houssholds Headed by: Money income 4 at Market Value Column 2 / Column 1
All Persons : O 1Ma% ' 6.4% 58
[ 4 7 .
White 86 6.2 61
Black 30.4 AL ‘ 50
Spanish Origin 214 ' 120 ! . .56
Female Householder, )
No Husband Prosent ' 34.8 17.6 61
Elderly (66 and over) o140 : 4.5 .31
‘ SOURCE: U.5. Bureau of the Census (1902a). ) :

4@ o ) - 128 “ ' ‘
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TABLE2 LA
Comparison of indidence of Povarty, Pfatransfer Income and Official Measure, 1978

\J 3 ~r g

(1). (2) (3)
Parsons Living in ' , Pretranster Official Measure Ratio:

,!yuseholds Hoaded by: . Income (Money Income) -. Column 2 / Column 1

Al Porsons 20.2% ‘ W 11.4% ] 56

. { 4

White N 16.7 79 .« 47

Black . 38.) 28.4 75

Spanssh Ornigin 28.5 t 221 .78

" Fumale Householdar, | ®oamyy

No Husband Present 49.0 323 .66

Elderly _ 66.2 14.0 w2

E

3

NOTE:#Pratranstar incomae is defined as consus money Income less cash transfers from saciaMSecurity, rallroad retirament, public assistance
{Ald to Famillaes with Dapendent Children, Supplemental Sacurity Incamae, and General Assistance), unamployment (.umponst\uon. workars'
compensation, governmant amployee pansions, and veterans' pansions and compensation. .
SOURCE: Computations by authors from March 1979 Current Population Survey computer tapes,

| 12
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. Although the large and increusing expenditures on income mainten-
ance programs have been a topic of great concern, less attention has
been focused onthe gaps in coverage in the present system---the holes in
the safety net. In recent years almost 40% of nonaged, poor households
* received no income transfers, and many of those who did receive
transfers did not receive ¢nough to lift their households above the
poverty line. Much of the variation in coverage among the poor is due to
the different eligibility requirements and benefit levels in programs
administered by the states. . o

Taken together the data in Tables | and 2 refute assertions that °
current income transfer programs do not aid the poor. However, they do
not show the trend in poverty or the change in the antipoverty
effectiveness of transfers over the recent past. Three trends are apparent
in the data that follow. First, poverty has declined, but the pattérns
differ by demographic group. Second, the progress achieved was
primarily a result'of increased transfers. Third, the antipoverty effec-
tiveness of cash transfers iricrcased between. 1965 and 1974, but has
remained fairly,gonstant since then.

Table 3 shmglhc official poverty rates fag 1966, 1973, and 1981 for
all persons andithe five demographic groups discussed above. The data
show substantial improvement between 1966 and 1973, with the largest
percentage dacline for the elderly and the smallest for houscholds
headed by females. After 1973, however, the overall incidence of poverty
increased, 50 that poverly in 1981 was only slightly lower than it was in
1966. Poverty continued to decline only for the elderly, but the extent of
the decling was smaller than in the earlier period.

Table 4 suggests thatincreased transfers were an important component
of the drop in poverty, a result which has been widely discussed in the
literature (see Gottschalk, 1978; Institute for Research on Poverty,
1981-1982). Column 1 of Table 4 shows the dramatic rise in cash
transfers from about 5% of GNP in 1965 to a peak of over 9% in 1976. ‘
This ratio declined after 1976, butincreased due to the recession in 1980.
Column 4 shows that the anfipoverty effectiveness of cash transfers grew
as well over this same period. The lower the ratio, the larger is the gap
~-between official and pretransfer poverty, hence the greater the anti-
_ poverty effectiveness. Poverty stopped’ declining roughly when the

o proportion of GNP going to transfers leveled off. Pretransfer (column 3)

poverty, which is not directly affected by increased transfers, decreased
much more slowly than the official measure in the late 1960s and since
then has increased to about the level that existed in 1965. *

These descriptive statistics cannot sort out the scparate impacts of
changés in tréhnsfers, uncmployment rates, and economiic growth.
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TABLE 3
incidence of Povorty, by Racs, Spanish OQrigin, Sex, and Age of the Household Head,

Official Measure, Salected Years, 1966-1981

\F

) = . y Persons Living In Houssholds Headed by:

i AN Por'u}'n,u White Black Spanish Origin " Female Householder Elderly
106 ":‘,' ,14.7% 3% 418% n.a. 41.0% 28.5%
o7 IRER 84 - 34 219 34.9 16.3
1981 14.0 1.4 \\: 342 ~ 265 36.2 153
Perceritage Change A .
1966.1973 -248 g '-26.7 ~249- n.a. -14.9 -428
19731981 26.1 32.1 89 210 0.9 - 6.1
1966-1981 -4.8 -1.8 -18.2 n.a. - 144 -46.3

SOURCE: 1).S. Bureau of the Cenus (1982b).

n.a. = not available

~




_ TABLE 4 '
Trends in Cash Transfers as a Percentage of GNP and Ofﬂcial and
Pretransfer Measures of Poverty, Selected Years, 10656-1981

Peroentege of Persons Poor

mo (2) ©o@ - - 2 a)
Cash Trensters _ Official Measure ' Pretransfer S Ratio¥’
T (GNP) . (Money Income) ; Income _ Co!qmn 2 _/‘C’olumn 3
1966 063 P 17.3% - 21.3% -
1968 086 _ 128 18.2 p .70 ‘
1970 083 126 188 . S 87
1972 , 073 19 19.2 62
«1974 - 078 ' 1.8 203 ' RN
1976 091 11.8 210 LY 66
1978 088 , 14 ' 202 . : 56
1980 ~.083 13,0 ' 219 ° . . .59
1981 086 " 140 n.a. . " nan

{

SOURCES:’ solumn (1): GNP Is from The Economic Report of the 'rnlaont Cash transfers are fvom the Saclal Securlty Bulletin,
Column (2): U.§. Bureau.of the Cengus (1982b), Table 15, . .
column (3): Danzigeér and Plotnick (1982: 40), ¢

T

f.a, =.not avallable . : ,,9 . o LI
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Nonetheless, the data are consistent with the view that transfers were an
essential eltment in the trend toward lower poverty.

ANTIPOVERTY POLICIES:
INCOME TRANSFER PROGRAMS
AND ECONOMIC GROWTH

Social policies during the last 15 years reflected the view that public
expenditures should be increased to stimulate opportunities for the
poor. Many programs that provided billions of dollars of assistance to
millions ofreuplents were enacted into law. These are the very programs

‘that have been targeted for the largest budget reductions—forexample,

food stamps, the school lunch program, subsidized housing, Aid to
Families with Dependent Children, and Medicaid. The current admin-
istration’s approach is to rely less on transfers and more on economic

growth. As a result, public expenditures on behalf of the poor have been '

decreased, and tax cuts to increase incentives to work and save have

- been enacted. Robert Lampman (1974) has argued that the very

declaration of the war on poverty had an almost immediate and lasting
effect; it required all existing programs and proposals for policy changes
to address the question, What does it do for the poor? The Reagan
economic program instead ‘asks, What does it do for the nonpoor? This
new approach assumes that those who remain poor will be better off if
they wait for economic growth to trickle down from those above them

. on the socioeconomic ladder than if they rely on government income

transfer programs.

While it is axiomatic that there are more poor in bad times than in
good times, there is ample reason to doubt the efficacy of trickle- down
policies. Until recently it was assumed that economic growth would
reduce’ poverty. However, the evidence from the recent past suggests
that economic growth will not raise the earnings of the poor enough to
cnable many of them to escape poverty without government assistance.

The major factor contributing to the reduction in poverty since 1966
seems to have been the growth in government transfers, which offset

increases i poverty resulting from demographic changes and high
unemploymdnt rates. Economic growth per se seems to have had little -

effect. For example, Gottschalk (1978) analyzed a sample of middle-
aged married men, who are expected to be aided most by economic

growth. He found that the proportion with low earnings rose from
X ; N %

133 _- "
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'TABLE 5 i
The Composition of Houssholds with Pretransfer
Incomes helow the Poverty Line, 1978

Number Po'rcentapo
Household Head : _ « {Millions) of the Poor
Aggd head (65 vears and over) 10.12 " 48.1%
Female head, with a child , »
under 6 years . . { 1.60 | R
A Students , 1.06 5.0
Disabled head 250 . ¢ 119 °
g : '
Persons working full time full year _ 1.67 : 1.5
« .
Single parsons working less
than full time full year 1.91 9.1
Male head working less than full time
full year - 1.31 . 6.2
. .
Female.head, no children under 6, 6
workm less than full time full
yéar . _ 1.07 5.1
All pretransfer poor households . 21.03 100.0

NOTE: Classitication Is mutually exclusive and Is hierarchical. Any household that
fits in more than ona catagory has been classifiad only in the one closest to the top of
the tabie.

SOURCE: Calculated by authors from the March 1979 Current Population Survey
computer tapes,

1 12.6%in 1966 to 15.3% in 1973, even though economic growth over this
period was substantial. , ’
That the direct effects of economic growth on poverty are smail
should not be surprising, because only about one-third of those who are
poor-before the receipt of transfers can be expected to work. The
\ remaining two-thirds—the aged, female-headed households with children
under six, and the disabled—are likely to remain dependent upon
) transfers (see Table 5). This means that eoanomic growth and expansion
of the labor market cannot serve as a panacea for poverty. Any actions
taken to dismantle transfer progiams without replacing them with ones
that are more effectivé in combating poverty could wipe out the gains -,
that have been made in reducing poverty. ;

O

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: s .
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PROJECTIONS OF POVERTY

In order to assess the probable impacts of shifting from reliance on
income transfers to reliance on economic growth, we have attempted to

" project whether the economic growth that is expected in the next several

years is sufficient to reduce poverty at the same time that income

“transfers are being reduced. Table 6 presents the official census data on

poverty for 1979 through 1981 and our projections for 1982 and 1983.

These projections were derived by estimating separate regressions for

each of the groups listed in the column headings of the table.® The
pattern of the coefficients on unemployment and transfers was the
same for ﬁl} seven equations: Poverty declines when unemployment falls
and when real cash transfers per housgholds rise. The coefficients for
GNP per household were significant only for white and Spanish-origin
men.

The incidence of poverty for all persons and for persons in each of the
groups shown is projected on the basis of the estimated coefficients‘and
estimates of prices, GNP, unemployment rates, and cash transfers as
reported by the Congressional Budget Office. These projections show an
increase in poverty for each gfoup.

Poverty in 1983 for each group other than persons living with white
males will be higher than it was for all persons in 1964£19.0%), when the
‘War on Poverty was declared. These results reflect offsetting factors;

unemployment is projected to fall and re4l' GNP to rise after 1982, while -

transfers are projected to fall. Thus, to sofie extent the poverty-reducing
effects of growth are offset by the poverty-increasing effects of the
budget cuts, so that poverty in 1983 will be higher than it was in 1980,
when the Reagan administration began.

¢ have also projected a series that includes in-kind transfers even
thOugh data inadequacies make these estimates less certain and prevent
us from providing projections for the detailed groups. Poverty is pro-
jected to rigg from 6.4% of all persons in 1979 to 8.1% in 1983.

This exercise gives us little reason to think that the earnings gains
from economic growth that accrue to those at a disadvantage in the
labor market areYjkely to be large enough to significantly reduce
poverty. This does Wt mean that economic growth, which.raises

average living standards, is undesirable, but rather that growth alone is-

not a sufficient antipoverty strategy.

The recent growth of income transfer programs has had a significant
effect onghe trend in poverty. This, and other redistributive effects—
protection against income losses due to unémployment, retirement,

1
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TABLE 6

o " Incidence of Poverty, Actual and Projected Official Measure, 1979-1983
, . Persons Living in Househglds Hoadod by:
) Spanish Spanish
White White Bleck Bleck Origin .Origin
, Year All Persons Males Females Meles Females Males Females
1979 Actual 11.7%. 5.9% 24.9% 16.2% 52.2% 16.6% 48.9%
. ) Ll .
1980 Actual 13.2 7.0 2716 17.8 652.9 . . 18.9 63.5
1981 Actual 140 : 7.6 LT 284 19.4 ’ 655.8 . 1848 654.0
] —
1982 Projected 14.9 84 280 197 843 . 21 B4.1¢
1983 Projected 14.8 84 293" 20.1 54.5 21.4 66.7 /
NOTE: Pro]ocm;ns are based on regressions estlmau& for the perlod 1966 to 198i (1972 to 1981 for persons of Spanish orloln):ProJoctloq‘ : -

Include the impact of the 1981 revision In the poverty lines. .
SOURCE: Actual data from U.S. Bureau of the Census (1982b). Pro]octlons arﬂ Danz!qor and Gouschalk (1982). . i ‘

Fl
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¢

. Nfsability, and dcath; guarantees of access Qminimum levels of food,

. ~ growth in transfers. has been accompanied by some declines in-work
effort and savings that may have contributed to sluggish ecqQuomic
~ performance, put the magnitude of these declines is estimated to be
K small. Severe cutbacks of the programs will lead to small gains in
efficiency but large increases in poverty.? However, continued expansion
of current transfer programs is likely to produce increasingly small
reductions in poverty because it will not aid those among the poor who
dé not receiye any transfers, and it will do little to reduce pretranster
poverty.!0 -

The census report provides important evidence on the antipoverty
effectiveness of in-kind transfers. We have shown that increased cash
and in-kind transfers #ere key clements in the reductions in poverty that
have occurred in the past 15 years, but that there has been fittlesuccessin
reducing pretransfer poverty. Westill do not have a good understanding
as to why pretransfer poverty has been so-difficult to reduce. However,

- back without paying the price of higher levels of poverty, however
' measured. .

NOTES

1. This study was mandated by the U.S. Senate in September 1980.

° : 2. The repor} provides data on three income concepts and three methods for valuing
in-kind lransfcrl. This yields nine estimates, each of which adds additiona| amounts of
in-kind transfers to the Census Bureau's previously published data on money incomes.
The report provides detailed description of the methodology used. The income concepts

.. are money income plus in-kind transfers for food and housing, money income plus food,
© housing, and medical care, but excluding institutional expenditures; and money income
’ ' plus food, housing. and all medica) care. The measured incidence of poverty falls g8 the

* additipnal benelits are added.

The three methods for valuing the in-kind transfers are the market value approach, the
recipient value approdch, and the poverty budget share approach. The market value is
equal to the pur‘chasc price in the matket; the rocipient valtie reflects the view that the
recipient would prefer a smaller amount of cash that wauld not restrict his/her
consumption of the gutjsidiled good; the poverty huagc( share value limits the in-kind
transfer's vRlue to an aourt tha equals the proportion of the poverty line typically spent

. ' on the g(m(&{hls requires the estitation of’lh& amount of expenditures for food, housing,

and medical care for persons at or near the poverty level. Because the reciptent value and

¢ the poverty budget share vtjw always less than or equal to the market value, they yield
A o

2

a

1 t ‘
. t " | e ' &:‘

.
o T Y

shelter, and medical care- -must be balanced against the costs. The «

" there is ample reason to believe that transfer programs cannot be cut
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smaller reductions in the poverty population. The lowest estimate is the onc that includes
food, housing, and medical care, including institutional cxpenditures, and values these
transfers at their market valye.

3. These studies also attempt to corvect for thé underreporting of incomét to the
census, an adjustment that further reduces estimates of the poverty population.

4. These census figures are subslunlmlly higher than the rough csumalcs provndkby
Paglin (1980).

S. For a discussion of the trend in relative poverty, see Danziger and Plotnick (1982).
For a discussion of how the official thresholds would change ifthey were to be recomputed
using recent information, see Fendler and Orshansky (1979).

Q. If an individual reduces his/ her labor supply when an income transfer is received,
then the transfer may induce an increase in pretransfer poverty: The literature does not
provide a definitive estimate of the size of this response. Robert Plotnick (forthcoming)
used a simulation model to move from the standard comparison of pretransfer income
(defined as posttransfer income less transfers) and pmnransfcr incgyne to one that adjusts
ptetransfer income for transfer-induced labor supply and earnings effects. He restricted
his analysis to houschold heads between the ages of 18 and 58 and to the six largest cash
transfer programs (i.c., social security, public assistance, unecmployment insurance,
workers’ compensation, veterans’ pensions, and veterans’disability compemaupn) Using
the income and substitution effects estimated from the ScattiesDenver Income Mainten-
ance Experiments, Plotnick found that in 1974 all cash transfecrs from these programs,
because of their income guarantecs and marginal tax rates, induced a 15.4% decrease in the
earnings of transfer recipients. As a result, his data show that cash transfers reduced
poverty by 18% when their cffect is measured as in Table 2 of this paper, but by only 8%
when labor supply responses were included. For [emale heads of household with children,
the conventional approach shows that transfers reduced poverty by 179, white the labor
supply adjustments reduce this to 13%.

Plotnick's estimate is not directly applicable for our purposes, however. First, in
deriving his estimate, he assumed a total climination of the transfer programs. Such a
change would probably have considerably larger labor-supply responses than would a
marginal change in any program. Second, analyses based on income and substitution
¢ffects alonc do not explain the increased participation of those already cligible. And over

_ the recent period, pnrlicipllio(\ has increased in many programs in which the income,
" guarantees and marginal tax rates have remained fixed. Withoul a tnodel of the decision td

participate, one cannot determine whether the factors that contributed to increasing
participation also led to labor supply changes. If factors unrelated to guarantees and tax
tates were responsible for increased transfers, then transfers may not have had the Iabor
supply elfects attributed to them by Plotnick. : .

7. Iftransfers had no effect on poverty, the numbers in columns I and 2 would be the
samc, and the mcasure of antipoverty effectivencss in column 3 would be 1.0; if tranafers
totally eliminated poverty, the ratio would be 0.0,

8. The dependenit variables were the logarithms of the various poverty incidences; the
independent variables were the logarithms of the unemployment rate, cash transfers per
household, and GNP pér houschold. The regressions were estimatog using a maximum

likelihood adjuslmcnl for autocorrelation. The coefficients ind complete details of our |

procedure can be found in Danziger and Gottschalk (1982).
9. The studies on which this conclusion is based arc reviewed in Danziger ct al. (1981).
10. For a discussion of alternative antipoverty policies sce Danzigcr ctal, (l9‘f9) and
Danziger et al. (1980). *
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